EXPLORING REPRESENTATION OF NATURE OF SCIENCE ASPECTS IN SCIENCE TEXTBOOKS

A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE GRADUATE SCHOOL OF SOCIAL SCIENCES OF MIDDLE EAST TECHNICAL UNIVERSITY

BY

YELİZ YAMAK

IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE IN THE DEPARTMENT OF ELEMENTARY SCIENCE AND MATHEMATICS EDUCATION

FEBRUARY 2009

Approval of the Graduate School of Social Sciences

Prof. Dr. Sencer Ayata Director

I certify that this thesis satisfies all the requirements as a thesis for the degree of Master of Science.

Prof. Dr. Hamide Ertepinar Head of Department

This is to certify that we have read this thesis and that in our opinion it is fully adequate, in scope and quality, as a thesis for the degree of Master of Science.

Assist. Prof. Dr. Jale Çakıroğlu Supervisor

Examining Committee Members: Assoc. Prof. Dr. Ceren Tekkaya (METU,ELE) Assoc. Prof. Dr. Jale Çakıroğlu (METU,ELE) Assoc. Prof. Dr. Semra Sungur (METU,ELE) Assist. Prof. Dr. Nihal Doğan (AİBÜ,ELE) Assist. Prof. Dr. Esen Uzuntiryaki (METU,SSME)

I hereby declare that all information in this document has been obtained and presented in accordance with academic rules and ethical conduct. I also declare that, as required by these rules and conduct, I have fully cited and referenced all material and results that are not original to this work.

Name, Last name: Yeliz YAMAK Signature:

ABSTRACT

EXPLORING REPRESENTATION OF NATURE OF SCIENCE ASPECTS IN SCIENCE TEXTBOOKS

Yamak, Yeliz

M. S., Departmen of Elementary Science and Mathematics Education Supervisor: Assoc. Prof. Dr. Jale Çakıroğlu

February 2009, 175 pages

The aim of this study was to examine middle school science textbooks according to some criteria in terms of nature of science (NOS). A total of three middle school science textbooks in 6th, 7th and 8th grade and two biology units were analyzed in each textbook. In the 6th grade science textbooks, "Reproduction, Development and Growth in Living Beings" and "Systems in Our Body" units, in the 7th grade science textbook, "Systems in Our Body" and "Human and Environment" units, in the 8th grade science textbook, "Cell Division and Heredity" and "Livings and Energy Relationships" units were analyzed by using "Nature of Science Criteria", adapted from Gunckel's (2004) study. The instrument consists of 3 categories, 9 criteria and 28 indicators. The categories are: "Science as Authoritative Knowledge", "Science as Understanding Phenomena" and "Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge".

A qualitative oriented approach was performed and content analysis method was used to assess the science textbooks. Data were analyzed by percentage and frequency analysis. Reliability was calculated by Cohen's Kappa and the value 0,71 which was found is reliable.

The results of this study revealed that the three science textbooks inadequately presented the nature of science categories. It was also found that the percentages of almost all the indicators were under fifty. The textbooks presented the "science as authoritative knowledge" category relatively higher than the other two categories. The "science as the sociocultural construction of knowledge" category was portrayed less than the other two categories.

Key Words: Nature of Science, Elementary Science Textbooks, Textbook Analysis

ÖZ

BİLİMİN DOĞASI BOYUTLARININ FEN VE TEKNOLOJİ KİTAPLARINDA TEMSİLİNİN ARAŞTIRILMASI

Yamak, Yeliz Yüksek Lisans, İlköğretim Fen ve Matematik Eğitimi Bölümü Tez Yöneticisi: Doç. Dr. Jale Çakıroğlu

Şubat 2009, 175 sayfa

Bu çalışmanın amacı ilköğretim fen ve teknoloji ders kitaplarını "bilimin doğası" açısından bazı kriterere göre incelemektir. Bu çalışmada toplam üç adet altıncı, yedinci ve sekizinci sınıf fen ve teknoloji dersi kitabı ve her kitapta iki biyoloji ünitesi analiz edilmiştir. 6. sınıf kitabında "Canlılarda Üreme, Büyüme ve Gelişme", ve "Vücudunuzda Sistemler" üniteleri, 7. sınıf fen ve teknoloji kitabında "Vücudumuzda Sistemler" ve "İnsan ve Çevre" üniteleri, 8. sınıf kitabında "Hücre Bölünmesi ve Katılım" ve "Canlılar ve Enerji İlişkileri" üniteleri Gunckel'in (2004) çalışmasında kullandığı kriterler adapte edilerek analiz edilmiştir. Ölçüm aracı 3 kategori, 9 kriter ve 28 göstergeden oluşmaktadır. Kategoriler "otoriter bilgi olarak bilim", "olguları anlamak için bilim" ve "bilginin sosyal inşaası olarak bilim"dir.

Ders kitaplarını değerlendirmek için nitel araştırma yöntemi ve döküman analizi kullanılmıştır. Elde edilen sonuçlar yüzde ve frekans analizi yapılarak değerlendirilmiştir. Güvenilirlik Kohen's Kappa istatistik yöntemi ile hesaplanmış ve bulunan değer 0,71 olarak güvenilir bulunmuştur.

Bu çalışmanın sonuçları üç ders kitabının bilimin doğası kategorilerini çok az gösterdiğini sunmuştur. Çalışmanın sonuçları hemen hemen tüm göstergelerin yüzdelerinin ellinin altında olduğunu göstermiştir. Her üç ders kitabı da diğer iki kategoriye göre "otoriter bilgi olarak bilim" kategorisini göreceli olarak daha yüksek oranda göstermektedir.

Anahtar kelimeler: Bilimin doğası, İlköğretim Fen ve Teknoloji Ders Kitapları, Ders Kitabı Analizi. To My Parents

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere appreciation to Assoc. Prof. Dr. Jale Çakıroğlu for her guidance, patience, valuable contributions, suggestions and their politeness throughout the study.

I would like to thank to my family for their emotional supports and I am also grateful to my husband Mete for continuous encouraging efforts, patience, language support and his love.

Finally, thanks to my colleague Gülbir GÜR who worked with me as a second rater (coder) to evalute the textbooks.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	iv vi
ä	vi
02	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	ix
TABLE OF CONTENTS	X
LIST OF TABLES	kiii
LIST OF FIGURES	xxi
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xvi
CHAPTER	1
I. INTRODUCTION	1
Problem	3
Significance of This Study	3
II. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	5
2.1. The Nature of Science	5
2.1.1. Students' Conceptions about Nature of Science	5
2.1.2. Teachers' Conception about Nature of Science	9
2.1.3. Nature of Science and Clasroom Practice	.14
2.2 Implementation of NOS in Science Textbooks	.17
2.3 Summary	.22
III. METHOD	.23 ×

3.1 Design of the Study	23
3.2 Data Source	24
3.3. Instrument	26
3.4 Reliability	27
3.5 Procedure	27
3.6 Analyses of Data	
3.7 Assumptions and Limitations	
3.7.1 Assumptions	29
3.7.2. Limitations	29
IV. RESULTS	30
4.1 Descriptive Statistics	
4.1.1 Analysis of Sixth Grade Science Textbook	31
4.1.2. Analysis of Seventh Grade Science Textbook	68
4.1.3 Analysis of Eighth Grade Science Textbook	99
4.1.4. Summarily of the Results	135
V. DISCUSSION, IMPLICATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	147
5.1. Discussion	147
5.1.1 Discussion about the "Science as Authoritative Knowledge"	
category (I)	148
5.1.2 Discussion about the "Science for Understanding Phenomena"	
category (II)	150
5.1.3 Discussion about the "Science as the Social Construction of	

Knowledge" category (III)	151
5.2. Implications for Practice	152
5.3. Recommendations for Future Research	153
REFERENCES	155
APPENDIX A	163
APPENDIX B	166
APPENDIX C	169

LIST OF TABLES

TABLES	
Table 3.2.1. Textbooks which are analyzed in this study are;	25
Table 3.4.1. Inter coder agreement value of Cohen's kappa	27
Table 4.1.1.1 . Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IA in 6 th grade science textbook	31
Table 4.1.1.2 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IB in 6 th grade science textbook	33
Table 4.1.1.3 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IB in 6 th grade science textbook	34
Table 4.1.1.4 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IB in 6 th grade science textbook	35
Table 4.1.1.5 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IB in 6 th grade science textbook	36
Table 4.1.1.6 Frequencies and percentages of the category I criteria and indicators in 6 th grade science textbook	37
Table 4.1.1.7 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIA in 6 th grade science textbook	38
Table 4.1.1.8 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIA in 6 th grade science textbook	40
Table 4.1.1.9 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIB in 6 th grade science textbook	41
Table 4.1.1.10. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IB in 6 th grade science textbook	42

Table 4.1.1.11 . Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IC in 6 th grade science textbook	42
Table 4.1.1.12. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIC in 6 th grade science textbook	43
Table 4.1.1.13. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IID in 6 th grade science textbook	44
Table 4.1.1.14. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IID in 6 th grade science textbook.	45
Table 4.1.1.15 . Frequencies and percentages of the category II criteria and indicators in 6 th grade science textbook	47
Table 4.1.1.16 . Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIA in 6 th grade science textbook	48
Table 4.1.1.17. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIA in 6 th grade science textbook	49
Table 4.1.1.18. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIA in 6 th grade science textbook	51
Table 4.1.1.19. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIA in 6 th grade science textbook	52
Table 4.1.1.20. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIB in 6 th grade science textbook	54
Table 4.1.1.21. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIB in 6 th grade science textbook	56
Table 4.1.1.22. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIB in 6 th grade science textbook	57
Table 4.1.1.23. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIB in 6 th grade science textbook.	57

Table 4.1.1.24. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 5 of criterion IIIB in 6 th grade science textbook	59
Table 4.1.1.25. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 6 of criterion IIIB in 6 th grade science textbook.	60
Table 4.1.1.26. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 7 of criterion IIIB in 6 th grade science textbook	61
Table 4.1.1.27. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIC in 6 th grade science textbook	62
Table 4.1.1.28. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIC in 6 th grade science textbook.	63
Table 4.1.1.29. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIC in 6 th grade science textbook	64
Table 4.1.1.30. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIC in 6 th grade science textbook	64
Table 4.1.1.31. Frequencies and percentages of the category III criteria and indicators in 6 th grade science textbook	66
Table 4.1.2.1. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IA in 7 th grade science textbook	68
Table 4.1.2.2. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IB in 7 th grade science textbook	69
Table 4.1.2.3. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IB in 7 th grade science textbook	70
Table 4.1.2.4. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IB in 7 th grade science textbook	71
Table 4.1.2.5. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IB in 7 th grade science textbook	72

Table 4.1.2.6. Frequencies and Percentages of the category I criteria and indicators in 7 th grade science textbook	73
Table 4.1.2.7. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion	75
IIA in 7 th grade science textbook	74
Table 4.1.2.8. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIA in 7 th grade science textbook	75
Table 4.1.2.9. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIB in 7 th grade science textbook	76
Table 4.1.2.10. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIB in 7 th grade science textbook	77
Table 4.1.2.11. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIC in 7 th grade science textbook	77
Table 4.1.2.12. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIC in 7 th grade science textbook	78
Table 4.1.2.13. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IID in the 7 th grade science textbook	79
Table 4.1.2.14. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IID in 7 th grade science textbook.	81
Table 4.1.2.15. Frequencies and Percentages of the category II criteria and indicators in the 7 th grade science textbook	83
Table 4.1.2.16. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIA in 7 th grade science textbook	84
Table 4.1.2.17. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIA in 7 th grade science textbook	85
Table 4.1.2.18. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIA in 7 th grade science textbook	87

Table 4.1.2.19. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIA in 7 th grade science textbook	87
Table 4.1.2.20. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIB in 7 th grade science textbook	89
Table 4.1.2.21. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIB in 7 th grade science textbook	90
Table 4.1.2.22. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIB in 7 th grade science textbook	90
Ta ble 4.1.2.23. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIB in 7 th grade science textbook	91
Table 4.1.2.24. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 5 of criterion IIIB in 7 th grade science textbook	91
Table 4.1.2.25. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 6 of criterionIIIB in 7 th grade science textbook	92
Table 4.1.2.26. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 7 of criterion IIIB in 7 th grade science textbook	93
Table 4.1.2.27 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIC in 7 th grade science textbook	93
Table 4.1.2.28. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIC in 7 th grade science textbook	94
Table 4.1.2.29. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIC in 7 th grade science textbook	95
Table 4.1.2.30. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIC in 7 th grade science textbook.	95
Table 4.1.2.31. Frequencies and Percentages of the category III criteria and indicators in 7 th grade science textbook	97

Table 4.1.3.1. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator1 of criterion IAin 8 th grade science textbook
Table 4.1.3.2. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IB in 8 th grade science textbook 101
Table 4.1.3.3. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IBin 8 th grade science textbook102
Table 4.1.3.4. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IB in 8 th grade science textbook 103
Table 4.1.3.5. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IB in 8 th grade science textbook 104
Table 4.1.3.6. Frequencies and percentages of the category I criteria and indicators in 8 th grade science textbook
Table 4.1.3.7. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterionIIA in 8 th grade science textbook
Table 4.1.3.8. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterionIIA in 8 th grade science textbook
Table 4.1.3.9. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterionIIB in 8 th grade science textbook109
Table 4.1.3.10. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterionIIB in 8 th grade science textbook
Table 4.1.3.11. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIC in 8 th grade science textbook
Table 4.1.3.12. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIC in 8 th grade science textbook
Table 4.1.3.13. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IID in 8 th grade science textbook

Table 4.1.3.14. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IID in 8 th grade science textbook	114
Table 4.1.3.15. Frequencies and Percentages of the category II criteria and indicators in 8 th grade science textbook	116
Table 4.1.3.16. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIA in 8 th grade science textbook	117
Table 4.1.3.17. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIA in 8 th grade science textbook	118
Table 4.1.3.18. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIA in 8 th grade science textbook	119
Table 4.1.3.19. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIA in 8 th grade science textbook	121
Table 4.1.3.20. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIB in 8 th grade science textbook.	122
Table 4.1.3.21. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIB in 8 th grade science textbook.	123
Table 4.1.3.22. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIB in 8 th grade science textbook.	125
Table 4.1.3.23. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIB in 8 th grade science textbook.	125
Table 4.1.3.24. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 5 of criterion IIIB in 8 th grade science textbook.	126
Table 4.1.3.25. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 6 of criterion IIIB in 8 th grade science textbook.	127
Table 4.1.3.26. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 7 of criterion IIIB in 8 th grade science textbook	129

Table 4.1.3.27. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIC in 8 th grade science textbook.	129
Table 4.1.3.28. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIC in 8 th grade science textbook	130
Table 4.1.3.29. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIC in 8 th grade science textbook.	131
Table 4.1.3.30. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIC in 8 th grade science textbook	131
Table 4.1.3.31. Frequencies and Percentages of the category III criteria and indicators in 8 th grade science textbook	132
Table 4.1.4.1. Frequencies and Percentages of the indicators in 6 th Grade Science Textbook for Category I, II and III.	135
Table 4.1.4.2. Frequencies and Percentages of the indicators in 7 th grade science textbook for Category I, II and III	139
Table 4.1.4.3. Frequencies and Percentages of the indicators in 8 th grade science textbook for Category I, II and III .	142

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURES

Figure 1. An example in the science textbook that includes a laboratory	
activity.	32
Figure 2. An example in the science textbook that presents the conclusion	
of scientific studies without details.	33
Figure 3. An example in the science textbook that focus on cell model	34
Figure 4. An example in the science textbook that includes a picture which	
displays a relationship.	35
Figure 5. An example in the science textbook that appeals to authority for persuasion.	36
Figure 6 . An example in the science textbook that engages students with first hand experience.	39
Figure 7. An example in the science textbook including an activity that aims to understand phenomena.	40
Figure 8. An example in the science textbook including questions or tasks that identify the students' naive ideas.	41
Figure 9 . An example in the science textbook that provides opportunities to apply scientific concepts to new context.	43
Figure 10. An example in the science textbook that engages students in using scientific ideas.	44
Figure 11. An example in the textbook provides opportunities to students to	
compare their ideas with the scientific experiences.	45

Figure 12. An example in the science textbook including some questions at	
the beginning of the unit to foster the curiosity about the natural world	48
Figure 13. An example in the science textbook including an activity that students engage the natural world.	50
Figure 14. An example in the textbook including an activity that students record what they see carefully and systematically.	51
Figure 15. An example in the textbook that includes an activity in which instruments enhance and extend the senses	53
Figure 16 . An example in the science textbook including an activity that stresses the data collection method.	55
Figure 17. An example in the science textbook that presents a pattern- finding activity method of scientists that led to important conclusion	56
Figure 18. An example in the science textbook that provides opportunities to students to use their own experiences to identify patterns.	58
Figure 19. An example in the science textbook including data that support relationship shown in graphs. In this example the graphs will be drawn by the students.	59
Figure 20. An example in the science textbook that encourages the students to use their own experiences to support arguments	60
Figure 21. An example in the science textbook including texts that rely on empirical data.	61
Figure 22 . An example in the science textbook allows for multiple student interpretations of data.	62
Figure 23 . An example in the science textbook including demonstrations that confirm the concepts.	68
Figure 24 . An example in the science textbook that presents the conclusion of scientific studies.	69 xxii

Figure 25. An example in the science textbook that includes an ear model	70
Figure 26 . An example in the science textbook that includes a picture which displays a relationship.	71
Figure 27 . An example in the science textbook that relies appeal to authority for persuasion	72
Figure 28 . An example in the science textbook that engages students with relevant phenomena through a first-hand experience	74
Figure 29 . An example in the science textbook including an activity whose primary purpose is to understand some theories of why some specials extinct.	75
Figure 30 . An example in the science textbook that includes some questions to identify the students' naive ideas.	76
Figure 31. An example in the science textbook provides opportunity students to use scientific knowledge in new context	78
Figure 32 . An example in the science textbook that engages students in using scientific ideas to reason about phenomena	80
Figure 33 . An example in the science textbook that provides students an opportunity to compare or contrast their ideas with the scientific ideas	81
Figure 34 . An example in the science textbook including the questions that foster a sense of curiosity about the technological world	84
Figure 35 . An example in the science textbook including an activity that engages students with the natural world to understand what happens	86
Figure 36. An example in the science textbook's activity that uses instruments to extend or enhance the senses.	88
Figure 37. An example in the science textbook's activity that stresses the methods or techniques during data collection.	89

Figure 38. An example in the science textbook that encourages students to	
use their experiences to support arguments	92
Figure 39. An example in the science textbook that allows for multiple	
student interpretations.	94
Figure 40. An example in the science textbook including a laboratory	
exercises that confirms concepts presented.	100
Figure 41. An example in the science textbook that presents conclusion of a	
scientific study rather than details of supporting data and arguments.	101
Figure 42. An example in the science textbook that focuses on an important model in the field.	102
Figure 43 An example in the science textback including a graph that	
displays relationships rather than original data.	103
Figure 44. An example in the science textbook that relies on appeals to authority for persuasion.	104
Figure 45. An example in the science textbook that engages students with	
relevant phenomena through a first-hand experience	106
Figure 46. An example in the science textbook in which the primary	
purpose of the activity is to understand the scientific theory that explains the phenomena	108
Figure 47. An example in the science textbook includes questions that	
identify students naive conceptions	109
Figure 48. An example in the science textbook includes some questions that	
build on students' naive ideas about cell	110
Figure 49. An example in the science textbook that provides opportunities	
to apply scientific concepts in new context	112
Figure 50. An example in the science textbook that engages students in	
using scientific ideas to reason about phenomena	113 xxiv

Figure 51. An example in the science textbook provides students with	
opportunity to compare scientific ideas to their experiences.	114
Figure 52. An example in the science textbook that fosters the curiosity and questioning about the technological world	117
Figure 53. An example in the science textbook including an activity that	
engages students with technological and natural world.	118
Figure 54. An example in the science textbook including an activity that engages students to record what they see systematically.	120
Figure 55. An example in the science textbook including an activity that uses instruments to extend or enhance the senses.	121
Figure 56 . An example in the science textbook that includes an activity, techniques and methods of data collection	122
Figure 57. An example in the science textbook that presents the methods of a scientist that led to important conclusions	124
Figure 58. An example in the science textbook that provides students an opportunity to use their own experiences to identify patterns	125
Figure 59. An example in the science textbook including data that support relationships shown in the graph.	126
Figure 60. An example in the science textbook including an activity which encourages students to use their own data or experiences.	128

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

- SPSS : Statistical Package for the Social Sciences Program
- NOS : Nature of Science
- STS : Science Technology and Society

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

The primary purpose of science education is to bring up students as scientifically literate person (American Association for the Advancement of Science, 1993). There are different definitons among educators regarding scientific literacy. For example, Shiland (1998) defined scientific literacy as an ability to use commonly accepted theories in science to predict, to explain and to understand the natural world. However, this is a very limited explanation of scientific literacy. Although there is no consensus about scientific literacy among science educators, many of them accepted a general definition of it. According to most of the educators, scientific literacy refers to the understanding of concepts, theories, principles, processes of science, awareness of complex relationship, between science, technology and society (Abd-El-Khalick, Bell & Lederman, 1997). Many modern countries value scientific literacy in science education, including Turkey. In order to reflect changes in science, technology and society to the educational system, The Ministry of National Education in Turkey made some reform efforts in the elementary education curriculum and made some rooted changes in the science curriculum by putting the development of scientific literacy at the center. Thus, the program became effective in all elementary schools across the country during the academic year 2004/2005. One of the aims of the new curriculum was: "All students, regardless of individual differences, should have the opportunity to attain high leves of scientific literacy" (p. 5).

During the development of the new science curriculum, seven aspects of scientific literacy were used to develop the objectives and to select the activities. The seven aspects of scientific litracy were: nature of science, key science concepts, scientific process skills, interaction of science-technology-society-environment, scientific and technical psychomotor skills, essential values of science, attitudes and interests of science. One of the most important aspects of scientific literacy was

nature of science. Therefore a scientifically literate person should understand the nature of science (Fen ve Teknoloji Dersi Öğretim Programı, p.5). According to Lederman (2007) understanding NOS is necessary to use technological objects, understand science and to value science as a part of sociocultural issues. These are some of the important issues in science education and curriculum makers value them and this makes NOS an important subject in science education.

The need for development of scientific literacy has been regarded as vital goal in many countries (Abd-El-Khalick, Bell, & Lederman, 1998). Due to the fact that understanding NOS has been claimed to be indispensable part of scientific literacy, NOS has been gained attention by many researchers. Although NOS has been claimed as an important learning outcome for science education in many countries including Turkey, previous studies have consistently showed that both students and teachers do not understand the main aspects of NOS adequately (Lederman, 1992). One of the possible reason of this situation is that nature of science was not implemented enough in science textbooks.

Tetbooks are the essential materials that are used during lessons and they are primarily used by teachers to develop lessons (Güçlü, Topses, Yel, Korkmaz, Çakmak, Köksal, & Albayrak, 2001). It is a fact that textbooks are widely used by teachers and students. They are an important material to reach the goals of the science education program. According to Kuhn (1970) textbooks determine our vision about nature of science and the role of discovery and invention more than any other aspect of science. At this point, textbooks have an important role to achieve this aim as a teaching aid (Bakaç & Kesercioğlu, 2000). Therefore, to serve the purpose of the science and technology course program, the quality of the textbooks should be high (Başlantı, 2000).

Philips and Chiappetta (n.d.) stated that schools should modify the instructional materials to improve the students' scientific understanding and knowledge. One of the main instructional materials in science education are textbooks. Textbooks influence the understanding of students in lessons directly and this influence can be negative sometimes (Köseoğlu, Atasoy, Kavak, Akkuş, Budak, Tümay, Kadayıfçı, & Taşdelen, 2003). The researchers analyzed textbooks in Turkey according to their content and found that they were inadequate in providing the

purposes of science education and did not support to bring up scientifically literate individuals.

To sum up, textbooks are frequently used by teachers and students and convey a great deal of information to students in science lessons (Chieppetta, Fillman, & Sethna, 1991). Although there have been many researches in the literature about textbooks due to the importance as teaching aids in the classroom, (Chiappetta, & Fillman, 2007; Karamustafaoğlu, & Üstün, 2004; Dökme, 2004) only few studies focused on implementation of NOS in textbooks (Başlantı; 2000; Gunckel, 2004; Guisasola, Almudi, & Furio, 2005; Chiappetta and Fillman, 2007). Because the new science technology curriculum emphasizes the importance of nature of science, the purpose of the present study was to examine the aspects of nature of science in the biology units of 6th, 7th and 8th grade science textbooks.

Problem

How are the aspects of nature of science presented in the biology units of 6^{th} , 7^{th} and 8^{th} grade science textbooks?

Significance of This Study

Science textbooks are one of the important sources of teachers in science education. They are not only the source of teachers, but also they are the source of students and parents. Kılıç, Atasoy, Tertemiz, Şeren and Ercan (2001) state that textbooks are the only source of teachers in crowded classes because there are insufficient educational materials of teachers as an alternative to textbooks. Therefore, evaluation and correction of textbooks are inevitable for helping teachers in their lessons. Textbooks have been evaluated in terms of assessment, content, pictures, races, ethnicity for years (Chiappetta & Fillman, 2007; Ünsal & Güneş, 2003; Karamustafaoğlu & Üstün, 2004). However, there are few studies about new developments of science education in textbooks such as implementation of scientific literacy or nature of science in textbooks.

NOS is one of the important issues in science education. Understanding of nature of science is a need for students to understand science as a discipline, and provides students a meaningful context for the topics in science eduction that we expect students should learn (Lederman, 2007). Therefore, understanding NOS is important for students to gain main aims of science education. However, while different researchers mostly studied the understanding of NOS by teachers and students (Lederman, 1998; Abd-El-Khalick, 2005; Hanuscin, Akerson & Phillipson-Mover, 2006; Akerson, Morrison & McDuffie, 2006), how it is presented in science textbooks has not been studied adequately.

The results of the previous studies about presentation of NOS in science textbooks showed that new textbooks indicate some aspects of NOS but it is not sufficient enough (Guissasola, Almudi & Furio, 2005; Wilkinson, 1999; Gunckel, 2004; Chiappetta & Fillman, 2007). In Turkey, there are dramatically few studies about implementation of NOS in textbooks and the results of them also showed similarities with the researches which were done in foreign countries. Only two researches focusing on direct implementation of NOS in science textbooks are noticeable in Turkey. For example, Başlantı (2000) stressed that there is no balance on dimensions of NOS in science textbooks and the first dimension (knowledge of science) of NOS is still dominant in textbooks. The other researcher, Irez (n.d.) stated that some of the important themes of NOS are not presented in textbooks.

The researches about implementation of NOS in science textbooks are very limited in the world and especially in Turkey. One of the main goals of the new science and technology education program of MONE is to teach nature of science. Textbooks were written according to the aims of the new curriculum and they should meet all the goals of the program. Because of these reasons, there should be more research focusing on how nature of science is presented in science textbooks. Therefore, this study aims to examine the presentation of NOS in new middle school science textbooks. The textbooks which are going to be examined were not evaluated before by the criteria which are going to be used in this study.

CHAPTER II

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

The aim of this chapter is to give a brief summary of literature review about nature of science, and implementation of it in science textbooks.

2.1. The Nature of Science

The definition of nature of science (NOS) is not clear among historians, philosophers and science educators. Despite this disagreement, they all agree about the general characteristics of NOS. The nature of science is epistemology of science, science as a way of knowing, or the values and beliefs inherent to the development of scientific knowledge (Abd-El-Khalick, Bell, & Lederman, 1997).

Lederman (1998) claimed that "although there is no consensus among educators about all aspects of nature of science, the following aspects are acceptable for them: (a) Scientific knowledge is tentative (subject to change), (b) empirically based (based on and/or derived from observations of the natural world), (c) subjective (theory laden), (d) necessarily involves human inferences, imagination, and creativity (involves the invention of explanations), (e) necessarily involves a combination of observations and inferences, and (f) is socially and culturally embedded" (p. 917).

The previous studies about nature of science were mentioned in three categories in this study: Students' views of nature of science; teachers' views of nature of science; nature of science and classroom practice.

2.1.1. Students' Conceptions about Nature of Science

Recent studies in science education stressed the importance of nature of science and scientific inquiry (e.g. American Association for the Advancement of Science, 1993; National Research Council [NRC], 1996). However, some research studies showed that students do not have adequate understanding of nature of

science (Aikenhead, 1973; Bady, 1979; Broadhurst, 1970; Mackay, 1971; Abd-El-Khalick, & BouJaoude, 1995).

One of the earlier studies regarding the students' views about nature of science was conducted by Bady in 1979. This research was different than the earlier studies (Rubba, 1977; Rubba and Andersen, 1978 cited in Lederman, 2007) because the researcher focused on particular aspects of nature of science rather than examining all of it. The researcher examined the high school students' perception about nature of scientific hypothesis and theories. The sample of this study was twenty 9th grade and twenty 11th grade students from a large urban high school and thirty three 9th grade and forty one 12th grade students from a small private boy's school. A task developed by Watson and Johnson-Lairds was used as the instrument to evaluate the students' perception of hypothesis testing. In this task, subjects were given a hypothesis and asked to play a role of biologist to test it. The researcher concluded that few students' could show the logic of hypothesis testing. Students could not interpret the results in a correct manner. Additionally, students' view of nature of hypothesis testing is naive and absolutist.

Similar to Bady (1979), Griffiths and Barry (1993) also performed a study with high school students. They examined the high school students' understanding of nature of science. Thirty two senior high school students from Canada participated in the study. The researchers conducted interview with the students and found that students were confused about the relationship of laws, theories and facts. Most of them thought that laws were the higher level of theories.

Similar to Griffiths and Barry (1993), Sadler, Chambers and Zeidler (2004) also conducted a qualitative study about students' perception of NOS. Eighty-four high school students participated in this study. The participants read contradictory reports about global warming and answered some questions. Thirteen of eighty four students were interviewed as well. Data were analyzed qualitatively and the results of this study indicated that students had a range of different views about aspects of NOS. For instance, many students thought that science is tentative and science can change over time.

In the past two decades, the studies about the views of students on NOS done with high school students decreased (Lederman, 2007). However, a remarkable study was conducted in 2004. This study was a large scale survey and was

performed by Kang, Scharmann and Noh. The researchers examined students' views about NOS. A multiple-choice questionnaire was administered to 1702 6th to 10th grades students from Korea. The questionnaire consisted of 5 items which were; purpose of science, nature of models, origin of scientific theory, definition of scientific theory and tentativeness of scientific theory. Students also answered some open ended questions for these five items. Consistent with the earlier studies, the results of this study indicated that students have absolutist and empiricist views about NOS.

In another study, Aikenhead, Fleming, and Ryan (1987). The researchers conducted a large sample study to examine the high school graduates' beliefs about science, technology and society. In this study, 10,800 Canadian high school graduates responded the Views on Science-Technology-Society (VOSTS) questionnaire. Students explained their conceptions as "agree", "disagree", "can't tell" and also wrote argumentative paragraphs to show their views about STS. At the end of the study, researchers concluded that students' beliefs about STS were different. Forty five percent of the students were partially aware of the characteristics and limitations of scientific knowledge, such as the majority of them thought that scientific models and theories are tentative.

One of the researches about the factors which affect students' understanding of NOS was conducted by Vhurumuku, Holtman, Mikalsen and Kolsto (2006). However, the researchers focused on the factor affecting the students' perception about nature of science. They investigated the proximal and distal images of NOS that a-level students develop from their participation in chemistry laboratory work. Sample of this study was 12 high schools having upper sixth chemistry classes. Six students were chosen from each of the 12 schools. The total sample size of this study was 72 randomly selected students, 48 were males (67 %) and 27 were females (33 %). Average age of the students was 18. A total of 72 students answered an open–ended questionnaire about NOS and laboratory work. From the 72 students build some understanding about NOS from their participation in laboratory learning experiences and various other sources (lectures, readings, etc) and the location of their exact origin cannot be found with utmost precision.

Most of the researchers worked on only students' or teachers' beliefs about nature of science. Different than the previous studies, Blanco and Niaz (1997) investigated both of them in the same study. They examined the epistemological belief of students and teachers about NOS. The participants of this study were 89 freshman students enrolled in General Chemistry I at the Instituto Universitario de Tecnologic in Venezuela and 7 chemistry teachers in the same institution. A 4-item questionnaire was used as a data source. Responds of students and teachers were classified as positivist, transitional or lakatasion. At the end of the study, results indicated that teachers' and students' responses were generally positivist. Both teachers' and students' ideas about law and theories are: Scientific law has not been proved while it is universal, and theory tells us complex and explicit phenomena. Different from earlier studies, researchers concluded that it could be an indicator of improvement of the understanding of nature of science by students and teachers.

While there were many studies in literature about the students' perception of nature of science, there were few studies about this subject in Turkey. For instance, Kılıç, Çakıroğlu and Tekkaya (2004) examined the Turkish students' views about NOS and also differences in students' understanding of NOS by the factors such as gender, grade levels and school types. Sample of this study was 989 9th and 8th grade students. In this study, Turkish version of Nature of Scientific Knowledge Scale (NSKS) was used for data collection. The results of this study showed that Turkish students' understanding of NOS changes by gender, grade levels and school types and they are negligently above the moderate understanding of NOS.

After a year, in 2005, Kılıç, Sungur, Çakıroğlu and Tekkaya examined 9th grade students' understanding of the nature of scientific knowledge by gender and school type. The participants of this study were 575 9th grade high school students. Data were collected through adapted version of Nature of Scientific Knowledge (NSKS) questionnaire and the results were statistically analyzed by MANOVA. The researchers found a similar result of the previous study (Kılıç, Çakıroğlu, & Tekkaya, 2004), that students' perception of nature of scientific knowledge is not sufficient. Another important result of this study was that students' understanding of knowledge changes by gender and school type. Students who attend Vocational High School have a more traditional view than the students who attend General

High School, Anatolian High School and Super Lycee. Concerning the gender, a significant difference was found between moral and unified students.

In another study, Celikdemir (2006) studied the elementary level students' views on nature of science. A total of 1949 students from sixth and eight grades were participated this study. Data were collected through "Nature of Science Questionnaire for Elementary Level (E-NOS)" questionnaire and interviews Seven aspects of NOS: tentativeness, creativity and subjectivity of science, social and cultural embeddedness of science, relationship between theories and laws, uncertainty in developing science, inferences and imagination in science were examined to assess the students' views on nature of science. Twelve students were participated in the interviews. and they were asked some questions about definition of science, differences of science from the other disciplines and scientific methods. The results of this study indicated that most of the students have a traditional views about nature of science. Many of them do not aware of the differences between scientific theories and laws. Students believe that there is only one method to reach scientific knowledge. Another result of this study is that eight grade students have modern views about tentativeness and subjectivity and uncertainty of science while sitxth grade students have realistic views about the role of observation and inferences in science. The researcher also found that girls have more modern views about the nature of subjectivity and creativity of science than the boys.

2.1.2. Teachers' Conception about Nature of Science

The first study of the conception of teachers about nature of science was conducted by Anderson (1950). In this study, Anderson asked eight questions to teachers and investigated the perception of students about nature of science. Then some other researchers followed him and performed some similar studies (Behnke, 1961; Miler, 1963; Carey and Stauss, 1970 cited in Lederman, 2007) The results of earlier studies indicated that teachers have inadequate views about nature of science and they reflected their insufficiency about this subject to their students (Trent, 1965).

According to results of the earlier studies, Kimball (1967) investigated the source of this inadequate understanding of NOS among teachers. Therefore, the researcher conducted a study to examine if the science teacher preparation programs

were the cause of this inadequacy or not. The researcher compared science teachers' and scientists' views who have the same academic background about nature of science. In this study, a nature of science scale (NOSS), which was developed by the researcher, was used to compare the groups. At the end of the study the researcher concluded that science teachers' and scientists' views about nature of science were both insufficient. Researcher also concluded that teachers believed early criticism about the teacher education program was not justified because the early studies used biased samples and the references were not given from the non-teacher science majors. At the end of the study, the researcher stressed that of science preparation programs should be organized to improve the understanding of teachers about nature of science.

In 1970, another study was conducted at the Georgia University by Carey and Staus to investigate the understanding of NOS by teachers. The researchers worked with seventeen high school teachers and used Wilkinson Inventory of Science Process (WISP) questionnaire. The data were analyzed with pre-test and post-test. In the beginning of the school year a pre-test was administrated and at the end of the semester, a post-test was also administrated and the results of these tests were compared. The result of this study indicated that at the end of the year, teachers' perceptions about nature of science improved. The data were also analyzed according to the experience of teachers, academic success degree and the courses which they lecture. However, consistent with the result of Bady's (1979) study the researchers concluded that there were no significant differences in terms of these variables (Lederman, 1992).

In another study, Pomeroy (1993) used a comparison method and compared the differences between the teachers' and scientists' beliefs about nature of science, scientific method and science education according the factors; gender and relative responses of participants. A 5-1 likert type scale which consisted of fifty questions was used in this study. Seventy-one scientists and 109 elementary and secondary science teachers participated in this study. The results showed that elementary science teachers have less traditional views than the scientists and secondary school teachers. It was also found that men have more traditional views about nature of science than women and this study was consistent with the studies about explaining the gender differences in science.
Similarly, another comparison study was conducted by Tairab in 2001. In this study, the researcher examined the views of pre-service and in-service science teachers of nature of science and technology. The subtitles particularly examined in this study were; (a) the aim of science and scientific research, (b) the relationship between science and technology, (c) the characteristics of science and technology, and (d) the characteristics of scientific knowledge and scientific theories. Forty one pre-service and fifty four in-service teachers participated in this study. The participants were administrated the Nature of Science and Technology Questionnaire (NSTQ) which consisted of 26 items measuring variety of aspects of NOS and technology. However, only eight items related to the aims of this study were used. Students responses were classified as R (realistic), HM (has merit) and (naive). The data were analyzed by frequency distribution. The results of this study indicated that majority of the pre-service and in-service teachers had similar views about science and technology. Majority of the teachers thought science as a distinct field as biology, chemistry and physics and they also could not explain the terms science and technology correctly. They thought that technology applied as science.

The studies about the perception of teachers on nature of science were not only focused on the aspects of NOS but also some researchers studied the relation of NOS with other factors. For example, in 2007, Liu and Lederman conducted a study which was different from the earlier studies because the researchers not only examined the teachers' perception about nature of science but also the teachers' world views and relation between them. The participants of this study were 54 Taiwanese prospective science teachers. Authors collected data with two openended questionnaires and follow-up interviews. Data were analyzed by summarizing and coding the written responses to both questionnaires and interviews. Results indicated that there is an interplay between participants' socio cultural beliefs and understanding of nature of science. This study showed that different world views create different views of NOS.

Another interesting study was conducted by Zeidler and Lederman (1989) who examined the effect and methods of the language used by teachers in lessons to improve understanding and developing students' views of NOS. The participants of this study were 18 biology teachers and 409 students. The Nature of Scientific Knowledge Scale (NSKS) was used as an instrument and it was administrated at the

beginning and at the end of the semester. The researchers concluded that the language used by the teachers which is related to daily life and effective strategies which are used in lessons, improved the students' understanding of nature of science aspects. In general, to use correct language in lessons affected students' perception about nature of science.

In Turkey, there are few studies about the teachers' conception of NOS. For instance, Macaroğlu, Taşar and Çataloğlu (1998) examined NOS views of the Turkish pre-service elementary science teachers. The study was based on two parts. In the first part of the questionnaire there were five open-ended questions which assessed pre-service teachers' ability to incorporate the nature of science in their teaching. In the second part Taylor and Frarers' cross-sectional study was conducted. Science and School Science Questionnaire (BASSSQ) was used in this part to collect quantitative data about the pre-service teachers' beliefs about NOS. The research results showed that pre-service teachers believe in the objectivity of scientific knowledge and yet they believe that it is subject to change.

Yakmacı (1998) investigated the perception of pre-service and in-service teachers' NOS views. In this study, 115 pre-service and 101 in-service science teachers participated. They were administrated eighteen questions which were selected from VOST questionnaire. The researcher concluded that science teachers had a post-positivist view of NOS in terms of the aspects of; the nature of classification techniques, tentativeness of scientific knowledge, scientific approach in researches, scientific knowledge is not absolute, cause and effect relationships. However, they had positivist views of NOS in terms of the aspects of; definition of science, nature of observations, scientific models.

Similarly, Erdoğan, Çakıroğlu and Tekkaya (2006) examined the Turkish pre-service teachers' views of NOS by using a different questionnaire. Data were collected by using 21 selected items from VOSTS. 166 pre-service science teachers in different universities participated in the study. Additionally, 9 volunteers were interviewed. The results of the study indicated that pre-service teachers have traditional views on the definition of science, the nature of scientific models, indefiniteness in scientific knowledge, scientific method and the formation of scientific knowledge, the relationship and function of hypothesis, theories and laws, and epistemological status of scientific knowledge and connection between disciplines. On the other hand, pre-service teachers have contemporary views on nature of scientific observations and classification of schemes, tentativeness of scientific knowledge and cause and effect relationship.

More recently, Küçük (2008) studied perception of pre-service elementary teachers of NOS. Participants were twelve pre-service elementary teachers who enrolled STS course. Views of the Nature of Science-form C (VNOS-C) survey was used as an instrument and it was followed by semi-structured interviews. Both survey and interviews were applied at the beginning and at the end of the STS course. The results of this study showed that pre-service teachers had insufficient understandings of NOS but after intervention the degree, understanding of NOS among them increased, except for relationship and distinction between theories and laws.

Bilican, Çakıroğlu, and Tekkaya (2008) examined the effect of explicit reflective NOS instruction by using 5-E learning cycle approach on the views of prospective science teachers. In this study six aspects of NOS were stressed. These are: tentative, empirical, imaginative, creative, inferencial and sociocultural embeddedness of NOS. A total of twenty four prospective teachers who enrolled in science method course were participated in this study. During intervention, concept maps, reflection papers and interviews were used to obtain data and participants joined some NOS activities followed up group discussion about function and description of science, function and relation between theory and law through the phases of 5-E learning cycle approach –engagement, exploration, explanation, elaboration and evaluation. The results of this study indicated that there is a remarkable improvement on the views of prospective science teachers after the treatment. This imporvements were seen especially on the subjective, tentative, emprical nature of science, what science deals with and various methods of science.

While most of the researches were conducted by pre-service teachers, in 2005, Bora investigated the views of physics, chemistry and biology teachers and tenth grade high school students on nature of science. A total of 1994 students and 362 teachers (115 physics, 124 chemistry and 123 biology) in seven geographical reagions of Turkey were participated in this study. The Views on Science-Technology-Society (VOSTS) questionnaire which was developed by Aikenhead, Ryan and Fleming (1989) was used to assess the views of students and teachers. The

questionnaire originally consists of nine categories and 114 multiple choice questions. A total of 25 questions were translated into Turkish and used in this study. The topic of the questions were: science (1 question), the effects of society in the science and technology (2 questions), the characteristics of scientific knowledge (14 questions), the characteristics of scientists (3 questions), social construction of scientific knowledge (2 questions), and the effects of scientific knowledge on society (3 questions). An interview followed the questionnaire to understand the views of participants in more detail was conducted. Nine teachers and ten students were participated in these interviews. The results of this study indicated a consistent result with the previous studies. For example, participants have many misconceptions about nature of science. Students and teachers have a realistic views about scientific observations, cause and effect relationship, the nature of classification schemes, tentativeness of scientific knowledge. However, the participants have naive views on the definition of science, the nature of scientific models, the relationship among hypothesis, theories and laws, scientific method, the basic assumptions of science, epistemologic situation of scientific knowledge, and the relationship among disciplines.

2.1.3. Nature of Science and Clasroom Practice

Researchers tended to investigate the relationship between nature of science and classroom practice in past two decades (Lederman, 2007). In this part, some earlier studies about teachers' perception of NOS and its relation with instructional planning, and the effects of some courses on teachers' understanding of NOS were presented.

Until fifteen years ago, many studies about nature of science were related only to teachers' or pre-service teachers' perception of NOS (Macaroğlu, Taşar & Çataloğlu, 1998; Liu & Lederman 2007). However, in 1990s and 2000s researchers began to investigate the relation of NOS with instructional planning. For example, Abd-El-Khalick, Bell and Lederman (1997) examined the translation of pre-service teachers' conception of nature of science into instructional planning and classroom practice. Fourteen pre-service secondary science teachers participated in this study. Participants were asked some open-ended questions to understand their conception of nature of science. The results of this study showed that pre-service teachers understood several important aspects of nature of science including the empirical and tentative nature of science, the role of subjectivity and creativity in science, and distinction between observation and inference. The researcher concluded that understanding nature of science was required to teach science but it did not affect the classroom practice.

Although researches results showed that teachers understand several important aspects of NOS (Yakmacı, 1998), they could not implement it in their classroom practice. For example, Lederman (1998) conducted a very similar study with Abd-El-Khalick, Bell and Lederman (1997) and examined the perception of biology teachers about NOS and classroom practice. Five high school biology teachers participated in this study. The ranging of their experience was from 2 to 15 years. Multiple data sources (classroom observations, open-ended questionnaires, interviews, instructional plans and materials) were used. Additionally, students who were from each biology teachers' classrooms were interviewed to examine their understanding of NOS. All data sources were analyzed independently by using a model of analytical induction. Consistent with the previous study it was found that teachers' perception of NOS does not influence their classroom practice.

Another tendency of researches about teachers' perception of nature of science was examining the effects of courses. For example, Abd-El-Khalick (2005) conducted a study and investigated the effectiveness of a philosophy of science (POS) course on science teachers' views of nature of science (NOS), perception of teaching about NOS and instructional planning related to NOS. Fifty six undergraduate and graduate students who enrolled in a two science methods course in which participants received explicit and reflective nature of science instruction participated in this study. Participants' NOS views were assessed with The View of Nature of Science Questionnaire-Form C at the beginning and at the end of the study. Participants' lesson plans and NOS-specific reflection papers were also evaluated to assess the effectiveness of POS course on participants' perception about NOS and their instructional planning. Results showed that POS course participants developed deeper, more coherent understanding of NOS than method course participants. Additionally, POS course participants planned more explicit instructional plans than the other. It proves that the understanding of nature of science and instruction in class is directly related.

In another study, Abd-El-Khalick and Akerson (2004) investigated the effectiveness of an explicit reflective instructional approach for learning ecologies on pre-service elementary teachers' views of NOS. Participants were 28 undergraduate students who enrolled in an elementary science method course. Six of the participants, whose NOS views' growth different from others, were purposively selected and closely followed. Two data sources were used in this study. First data source was *The View of Nature of Science Questionnaire-Form B* (VNOS-B) which was used to evaluate the participants' views of NOS at the beginning and at the end of the study. The second data source included reflection papers, exit interviews, and an instructor's log. At the beginning of the study, most of the participants had a naive view of NOS but after the study, participants' results showed that the effectiveness of intervention was mediated by motivational, cognitive and world view factors.

Different from the previous study, Tairab (2001b) examined the effects of a science teaching methods course on the views of pre-service science teachers about nature of science and technology. Forty one pre-service science teachers, who enrolled a secondary science teaching methods course, participated in this study. The Nature of Science and Technology Questionnaire (NSTQ) which consisted of 114 items, covering various aspects of nature of science and technology, was used in this study. The instrument was administrated as pre-test and post-test at the beginning and at the end of the course. The results of the study were analyzed by frequency distribution in order to characterize trend of participants' views of nature of science and technology. Sign tests were also administrated to investigate the significant changes between the pre and post-tests. The researcher concluded that pre-service teachers' perception of technology did not change after the intervention. On the other hand, their views of NOS changed after the course in a favorable way. For example, before the course, most of the participants thought that "science as a body of knowledge" but at the end of the course, the proportion of the participants who thought like that decreased.

A similar study was conducted by Akerson, Morrison and McDuffie in 2006 and they investigated the effects of science methods course on the pre-service elementary teachers' NOS views and retention of these views. A total of 19 (16 females and 3 males) pre-service elementary teachers, who enrolled in an elementary science methods course, participated in the study. Data were collected through an open-ended questionnaire, *Views of Nature of Science* version B (VNOS-B) (Lederman, Abd-El-Khalick, Bell, & Schwartz, 2002) with a semi structured interview. Participants answered the questionnaire at the beginning and at the end of this study during 5 months. Volunteer participants were selected for interview. Pre-instruction interviews and VNOS-B questionnaires were analyzed independently. Study results indicated that pre-service teachers had inadequate ideas about NOS prior to instruction, but after the science methods course, an improvement was seen on their views. After 5 months of instruction, it was recognized that some of the students reverted back their earlier views.

In another study, Hanuscin, Akerson and Phillipson-Mover (2006) planned a NOS instruction in a physical science content course for pre-service elementary science teachers. Firstly, nine undergraduate teaching assistants' (UTAs) views of NOS and the impact of job-embedded professional development on their views were examined. To evaluate the change of participants' view of NOS over time, observation, interview, and document analysis techniques were used. At the end of the study, researchers concluded that while initially UTAs view of NOS was inconsistent, their views changed in a favorable way after interventions. This result was consistent with the previous studies.

2.2 Implementation of NOS in Science Textbooks

Recently, science education reformers have begun to focus attention on the role of curriculum materials used in science education. A proposal, submitted to the National Science Foundation in the US for the establishment of the Center for Curriculum Materials in Science states,

"There is a widespread belief in the education community that instructional materials are a powerful way to affect what science is taught and how it is taught. Instructional materials... are a primary source of science content and they promote specific views about the nature of science and about the nature of science teaching and learning." (American Association for the Advancement of Science, 2002 as cited in Gunckel, 2004, p.4).

Science textbooks include many aspects of NOS and goals of science education; illustrations of scientific relationships, science-technology and society relationship, engaging students with gathering information, telling the history of science and so on (Chiappeta & Fillman, 2007). However, implementation of NOS and scientific literacy in science textbooks were not studied so much until now.

The comprehensive study about textbooks was performed under the project 2061. This project was aimed to determine fundamental goals in achieving scientific literacy for the children in the USA. Many teachers, educators and experts worked on this project. One part of this project consisted of textbook analysis. In this study, widely used middle grades mathematics, science, algebra and high school biology textbooks were analyzed according to some criteria. The science textbooks were analyzed in terms of how well textbooks can help students learn key ideas in earth science, physical science, and life science. Each textbook was analyzed by two independent teams made up of middle school teachers, curriculum specialists, and professors of science education. This evaluation process continued three years with the participation of 100 scientists, mathematicians, educators and curriculum developers. At the end of the study, in 1999 Project 2061 released the results of an in-depth study of middle-grades science books and one of the important results was that none of the widely used science textbooks were rated as satisfactory. Some of the books were rated as satisfactory about nature of science dimensions, but some of them were rated as unsatisfactory according to these dimensions. Some other results showed that science textbooks cover too many topics and activities which are not relevant to learning key ideas. Dr. George Nelson, Director of Project 2061, stated that texts in the middle grade science textbooks neither educate nor motivate students.

Similarly, Wilkinson (1999) examined 20 physics textbooks. Eight of them were published before 1990 and 12 of them were published during or after 1990. Textbooks were analyzed according to the following aspects of scientific literacy: (a) science as a body of knowledge, (b) science as a way of investigating, (c) Science as a way of thinking, and (d) the interaction between science, technology and society. Textbooks were analyzed by a content analysis technique. Four major themes of scientific literacy were used in this content analysis. Each theme has some descriptors which are used by readers to analyze the textbooks. Then percentages of the descriptors were calculated. Two teachers and the researcher scored the descriptors and average interrater agreement of 81 % and 83% were achieved, with corresponding mean kappa values of .74 and .76. At the end of the study, textbooks written after 1990 were found to place more emphasis on the theme science, technology and society than the texts written before 1990.

A very similar study of Wilkinson (1999) was conducted by Chiappetta and Fillman in 2007. In this study, researchers did not compare the results of two different studies but they compared the old and new biology textbooks in terms of NOS aspects. In this study five high school biology textbooks were analyzed according to inclusion of four aspects of NOS: (a) science as a body of knowledge, (b) science as a way of investigating, (c) science as a way of thinking, and (d) science and its interactions with technology and society. The same six chapters of these books were analyzed. A scoring procedure was used. Cohen's kappa values were ranging from 0.36-1.00 in most parts. These recent published biology textbooks were analyzed 15 years ago. Researchers obtained consistent results with Wilkinson's (1999) study and showed that the new biology textbooks are better than the old biology textbooks according to four NOS aspects.

Similar to the previous studies, Gunckel (2004) examined three science textbooks by using the similar criteria of the previous studies (Wilkinson, 1999; Chiappetta & Fillman, 2007) and compared the results with conclusion of the Project 2061. There are three main subtitles of criteria. Category I: Facts and Concepts; Category II: Application and Reasoning; and Category III: Sociocultural Construction of Knowledge. Textbooks were also analyzed by using the criteria of Project 2061. Results showed that two of the textbooks portrayed nature of science as a fact-based-on authority. However, one of the three textbook portrayed nature of science by a community of validators. Results showed those textbooks which were rated highly in project 2061 did not engage students about nature of science in many aspects.

In another study, Guisasola, Almudi and Furio (2005) examined 30 physics textbooks for university first year courses published in 1972-1999. Nature of science criteria were used to analyze the textbooks. The criteria consist of three main topics: (a) the problem of the interpretation of magnetic interaction, (b) the construction of the magnetic field theory, (c) the processes of unification, (d) criterical view of the theory. Some indicators were used to calculate the percentages of criteria for each book. The results showed that the large majority of books presented the introduction of the theory of magnetic field in a non-problematic, non-historical, "linear accumulation" manner. Additionally, many textbooks did not relate the theory of magnetic field to the other theories. Although Giusasola et al. (2005) focused on special topic to investigate the implementation of NOS in science textbook, the results were consistent with the previous studies..

Different from the previous studies, McComas (2003) examined two most important elements of nature of science. McComas investigated how concepts of "law" and "theory" were defined and applied in a range of the U.S. secondary school biology textbooks. The researcher also aimed to determine if the students and teachers using these books could get correct impression from both the terms. In this study, fifteen secondary school biology textbooks were analyzed by two coders. They took notes if the concepts of "law" and "theory" were presented in the texts as in the narrative or glossary. They worked independently and at the end of the study, they compared the results. The results of this study indicated that the concept "law" was slightly defined but variety of examples of this concept were given, especially in the genetics subject. On the other hand, the concept of "theory" was mainly defined but there were seldom examples of theories in the textbooks. This result partially explains why students did not have adequate knowledge about "law" and "theory" and their distinction (Griffiths & Barry, 1993)

A more recent study was conducted by Abd-El-Khalick, Waters and Le (2008). The researchers investigated the presentation of NOS in high school chemistry textbooks in the USA. In this study, some aspects of NOS were examined including emprical, tentative, theory-driven, creative, inferencial, and social nature of science. In addition, the myth of scientific method, the nature of scienctific laws and theories, and social cultural aspect of nature of science were examined. A structured, document analysis approach was used to evaluate the textbooks. Researchers developed a rubric to evaluate the textbooks. The rubric targeted ten aspects of nature of science. Therefore, researchers expected from -30 to +30 scores for each textbook. The results of the study supported the earlier studies because it was found that majority of the textbooks falling in the range of -7 to +7. Four

textbooks had negative scores and ten of them had positive score from 3 to 12 points. This result demonstrated that the textbooks are inadequate to present nature of science aspects.

There have been few studies about implementation of NOS and scientific literacy in science textbooks in Turkey. For example, Başlantı (2000) investigated an elementary level science textbook in terms of scientific literacy themes. The book named 'Elementary Science 8' was analyzed by content analysis technique according to four dimensions of scientific literacy which are the knowledge of science, the investigative knowledge of science, science as a way of thinking, and interaction of science, technology and society. In this study, the researcher examined one topic from Chemistry, one topic from Physics and the other from Biology. An instrument developed by Chiappetta was used but the researcher changed some items before using it. Textbook was analyzed by the researcher and two science teachers. At the end of the analysis Cohen kappa value was calculated. Results of the study showed that the first dimension (the knowledge of science; 65 %) of NOS was dominant in the book. There was no balance among dimensions. Author concluded that dominating the first dimension effects students' perceptions of NOS because this aspect presented science as a body of knowledge and transmitted the scientific knowledge to students. Additionally, presenting only the first dimension of nature of science in science textbooks can affect the learning environment in a negative way, because teachers use the textbooks frequently in their lessons. According to researcher, textbooks should portray all the aspects of nature of science (Başlantı, 2000).

In a recent study, Irez (n.d.) investigated five secondary school biology textbooks in terms of NOS. Textbooks were analyzed by ethnographic content analysis technique. Analysis process began with coding of the data as numbers. The researcher coded chapters or sections where NOS was discussed. The second step of analysis was to group explanations from the textbooks which have some aspects of NOS. The third step of analysis was statement generation. At the end, cognitive maps were generated for each textbook. Data were analyzed by using these cognitive maps. Study results indicated that there were a number of serious problems about NOS in textbooks. Firstly, science was portrayed as a dynamic process of generating and testing alternative solutions or explanations about nature.

It was mostly portrayed as collection of facts. Irez also stated that authors of textbooks seemed not to understand the process well enough to explain them to students. So there were some deceptive and insufficient descriptions regarding scientific enterprise. The last important result of the study was that some of the important aspects of NOS (e.g. scientific method, tentativeness of science) were not presented in these textbooks.

2.3 Summary

Nature of science is a new and important issue in science education. Educators do not agree on the definition of nature of science but they agree on its importance (Lederman, 1998). However, there are some problems of implementing nature of science in classrooms and teachers' instruction (Abd-El-Khalick, Bell & Lederman, 1997; Lederman, 1998). Some interventions of NOS can generally cause improvement on understanding of it (Abd-El-Khalick, 2005; Hanuscin, Akerson & Phillipson-Mover, 2006; Akerson, Morrison & MucDuffie, 2006; Küçük, 2008). Another important component related to understanding of NOS by students and teachers are textbooks. One of the most important aspects regarding the content of a science textbook is the accurate description of nature of science (Chiappetta, Fillman, & Sethna, 1993). However, research results indicated that not all the dimensions of nature of science were presented in the textbooks but some dimensions were presented partially (Wilkinson, 1999; Başlantı, 2000; Abd-El-Khalick, Waters, & Le, 2008). In addition, there have not been enough studies about the implementation of nature of science in science textbooks and there is a need for systematic researches about this.

CHAPTER III

METHOD

In this chapter, the design of the study, data source, instrument, procedure, reliability, analysis of data, assumptions and limitations are presented.

3.1 Design of the Study

The design of this study is content analysis. The aim of content analysis is enabling researchers to study human behavior in an indirect way, through an analysis of their written contents of communications (Fraenkel & Wallen, 2005). Written contents of communications are documents. The documents which can be the resource of data in educational studies are; curriculum directives, correspondence of school, student registrations, meeting records, student folders, student and teacher handbooks, homework and exams, unit plans, teacher folders, official documents and textbooks (Yıldırım & Şimşek, 2006).

The aim of content analysis is examining the documents which are mentioned above according to some concepts. There are two general types of content analysis: conceptual analysis and relational analysis. Beaney (2003) determined the conceptual analysis as breaking down the texts into units and analyzing the concepts, to better understand the special issue or gain knowledge about it. Conceptual analysis is to establish the existence and frequency of concepts while the purpose of relational analysis is to examine the relationships of concepts in the document.

This research is a type of conceptual analysis. Textbooks which are analyzed in this study are divided by chapters and two biology chapters are used in each textbook. Content of the textbooks are analyzed by using frequencies and percentages of indicators whether they meet criteria or not.

3.2 Data Source

The accessible sampling method was used to select the textbooks. Elementary level science textbooks can not be reached easily, especially the textbooks which were published by MONE. Both the textbooks published by MONE and private companies release, were delivered without any fee by the Ministry of National Education to all schools in Turkey. Because textbooks are not bought by students, book stores do not sell them. Another important point why textbooks are not easy to reach is that MONE delivered only a particular set of textbooks to a particular area. For example, the science textbooks which were used in Marmara region are not used in the Central Anatolian region and so on. The last important point that the researcher used accessible sampling because there are too few elementary level science textbooks were published according to new science curriculum. As the program is new, there is no accumulation of textbooks and also not enough research about them. Because of these reasons, the researcher could not reach all the elementary science textbooks which were written after the new program. Therefore, the researcher used the accessible science textbooks.

In this study, three 6th, 7th and 8th grade science and technology textbooks (students' book) were analyzed. At the 6th, 7th and 8th grade of the elementary level, there is one set of books for each grade. Each set includes a students' book, a teachers' book (teacher guide book) and a workbook. In the present study, the researcher analyzed only three students' science and technology textbooks for sixth, seventh and eighth graders. Table 3.2.1 presents the names, authors and publishign companies of the analyzed textbooks.

Grade	Name of The Book	Authors	Publishing
Level			Company
6 th	İlköğretim Fen ve	Yrd. Doç. Dr. Hünkar KORKMAZ, Dr.	Pasifik
Grade	Teknoloji Ders	Nilgün TATAR, Arş. Gör. S. Ahmet	Yayınları
	Kitabı	KIRAY, Gözde KİBAR	
7 th	Fen ve Teknoloji	Dr. Tuncay TUNÇ, Necati BAĞCI,	MONE
Grade	Ders Kitabı	Nuray YÖRÜK, Nihal GÜRSOY	
		KÖROĞLU, Ülya ÇELTİKLİ	
		ALTUNOĞLU, Güzide BAŞDAĞ,	
		Özgül KELEŞ, İnciser İPEK, Elif	
		BAKAR	
8 th	Fen ve Teknoloji	Dr. Tuncay TUNÇ, Elif BAKAR,	MONE
Grade	Ders Kitabı	Güzide BAŞDAĞ, İnciser İPEK,	
		Necati BAĞCI, Nihal GÜRSOY	
		KÖROĞLU, Nuray YÖRÜK, Özgül	
		KELEŞ	

Table 3.2.1. Textbooks which are analyzed in this study are;

In 2004, new science and technology course program was developed and authors immediately wrote 4th to 8th grade science textbooks. These textbooks were analyzed by Board of Education according to readability, content, objectives of science-technology-attitude-environment, objectives of attitude and values, scientific process skills, apperance, grammer, context, laboratory activities etc. The approved textbooks were published and the pilot study of these textbooks were carried out in elementary schools in particular cities. While pilot implementation of the new curriculum in pilot schools continued, feedbacks were given by the teachers, researchers and education specialists and some changes were done in the program and certainly in the textbooks. The pilot application of the new 6 th grade science and technology textbooks were used in the elementary schools. One year later, the 7 th and 8 th grade science and technology textbooks were completed and some corrections were done according to the feedbacks. While this study was

conducting, changes in program were also announced at the website of Board of Education. After all of these, the researcher decided to work on 6th, 7th and 8th grade elementary level science textbooks because feedbacks and corrections of the textbooks have been almost finished. Because the textbooks were very new, there was almost no research about them. This was another point why the researcher decided to examine these textbooks.

3.3. Instrument

The purpose of this study was to investigate how nature of science is presented in elementary science textbooks. Therefore, after the literature review, based on Gunckels' (2004) study some criteria regarding some aspects of the NOS were identified and translated into Turkish by the researcher. This instrument was found suitable for this research because the criteria were used to evaluate the textbooks in the aspect of how nature of science is presented in the texts, rather than rating the textbooks as good or bad. There are three categories in this instrument. These are; Category I- Facts and Concept, Category II- Application and Reasoning, and Category III- Sociocultural Construction of Knowledge and History of Science. The following is brief information about these three categories:

Category I – Facts and Concepts

Textbooks are evaluated in this category as presenting science as facts, terms and concept. There are two main criteria and five indicators of the criteria in this category.

Category II- Application and Reasoning

Textbooks are evaluated in this category as presenting science as the application of scientific theories and using model-based reasoning. There are four criteria and seven indicators under this category.

Category III- Sociocultural Construction of Knowledge

Textbooks are evaluated in this category as presenting science as social construction of scientific knowledge and understanding. There are three criteria and fifteen indicators which belong to these criteria.

The whole set of categories and criteria are presented in Appendix A.

3.4 Reliability

In content analysis methods, inter-rater reliability value should be calculated. Stempler (n. d.) determined the value of inter-rater reliability as the level of agreement a special set of judges on a special instrument at a special time. Textbooks were analyzed by the researcher and a science teacher. They compared the results for the reliability of the instrument. There are several methods to calculate the inter coder reliability but one of the most common methods is calculating Cohen's kappa value.

To calculate the Cohen's kappa in this study, the researcher used SPSS for Windows, Version 16.0. All the indicators of all criteria and categories were determined as sufficient (1) or insufficient (0). Then the data were analyzed by using SPSS.

According to Landis and Koch (1977) substential aggrement of Cohen's kappa reported of 0.61-0.80. In the current study the Cohen's kappa was found to be 0.71. This value was found acceptable for this study.

 Table 3.4.1. Inter coder agreement value of Cohen's kappa

	Value	Asymp. Std. Error ^a	Approx. T ^b	Approx. Sig.
Measure of Agreement Kappa	,710	,158	6,797	,000
N of Valid Cases	84			

Symmetric Measures

a. Not assuming the null hypothesis.

b. Using the asymptotic standard error assuming the null hypothesis.

3.5 Procedure

This research began with searching textbooks analysis and nature of science concept. Textbooks, science textbooks, textbook analysis, nature of science, and some combination of these words were used for literature review. For some articles which were not reached in internet researcher used some universities' libraries like METU library, İzzet Baysal University library, Bilkent University library. Most of the articles were searched in e-libraries and databases in these libraries. These databases were ERIC, Wiley Interscience, Dissertations and Theses, Taylor and Francis Online Journals, YOK. Additionally some national meetings' publications were benefited.

Based on the Gunckel's (2004) study, the instrument was developed to analyze the textbooks. After getting permission from the author, the researcher identified suitable criteria for textbook analysis and translated and adapted them into Turkish.

Researcher also prepared a criteria table to analyze the textbooks easily. This table is presented in Appendix B. This table has four columns. The title of columns are; Criteria, sufficient/insufficient, number of indicators and notes. The researcher and a science teacher used this table to analyze the textbooks. The researcher and the teacher noted the number of indicators and page number of indicators in textbooks. This table is presented in Appendix C. Then they decided if this criterion was sufficient or not. After this process, researcher and the teacher compared the results. They discussed the results and tried to get a consensus about the criteria which they did not agree.

At the end, the researcher analyzed the data by using SPSS to calculate the Cohen's kappa and reached some results.

3.6 Analyses of Data

Analyses were done by using SPSS for Windows, Version 13.0. Descriptive statistics; mean and frequency were presented by hand. For inter-rater reliability, Cohen's kappa value was calculated in SPSS.

3.7 Assumptions and Limitations

Assumptions and limitations, considered in this study, are expressed as below:

3.7.1 Assumptions

The criteria used in the content analysis are suitable for the standards. There are few textbooks written in the 6^{th} , 7^{th} and 8^{th} grade level. Therefore, textbooks were generalized easily. Additionally, since the textbooks were examined by the Board of Education, the textbooks were assumed to have the properties of new science education program. In addition, the raters were objective to evaluate the textbooks.

3.7.2. Limitations

There are some disadvantages of content analysis (Yıldırım, & Şimşek, 2006). Content analysis includes published materials. Another disadvantage of content analysis is that there is no standard format to analyze the document. In this study, the researcher developed/identified the criteria from the literature. There were no standard criteria to evaluate the textbook. Therefore, comparison of the textbooks analysis with the other studied textbooks is hard. In addition, only three elementary level science textbooks' biology units were analyzed in this research and the workbooks and teachers' guide books of the textbooks were not analyzed. The biology units were selected to study because many studies in the literature were about biology units and this can give an opportunity to compare the results. One of the limitations of this study is that textbooks were analyzed by using some aspects of nature of science, not all of the aspects of it.

CHAPTER IV

RESULTS

In this chapter, a descriptive statistic of the data and summary of the findings are presented.

4.1 Descriptive Statistics

Findings are presented as tables and figures from 6th grade to 8th grade. Two biology units were analyzed in each textbook. In the 6th grade science textbooks, "Reproduction, Development and Growth in Living Beings" and "Systems in Our Body" units were analyzed. In the 7th grade science textbook, "Systems in Our Body" and "Human and Environment" units were analyzed. In the 8th grade science textbook, "Cell Division and Heredity" and "Livings and Energy Relationships" units were analyzed. Each textbook was analyzed by two raters and common indicators were used to calculate the frequencies and percentages. Criteria used by the raters are presented in Appendix B.

In this part, percentage and frequencies of criteria and their indicators were reported. Textbooks were analyzed by three main categories which consist of criteria and indicators. These categories were; "Science as Authoritative Knowledge", "Science for Understanding Phenomena", and "Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge". The first category "Science as Authoritative Knowledge" consisted of two criteria and five indicators, the second category "Science for Understanding Phenomena" consisted of four criteria and eight indicators, and the third category "Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge" consisted of three criteria and fifteen indicators. Each indicator, criterion and category was summarized for 6th 7th and 8th grades in tables 4.1.1.1-4.1.3.32. Each table indicated that frequencies of indicators which showed that the total number of pages met the indicators to total number of pages analyzed and multiplied by a hundred, total number of pages indicated that all pages in analyzed units.

4.1.1 Analysis of Sixth Grade Science Textbook

In this part, analysis of representations of NOS in the 6th grade science textbook was presented.

The analysis of the 6th grade science textbook for category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IA (Deductive Experiences) and indicator 1 (the material includes demonstrations or laboratory exercises that confirm concepts presented) showed that it met about 32.8 % of the indicator 1 (Table 4.1.1.1) and it sufficiently included demonstrations or laboratory activities. Figure 1 shows a laboratory activity which confirm the concepts of the differences between the plant cell and animal cell.

Table 4.1.1.1. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IA in 6^{th} grade science textbook

					The total
			Frequencies	Percentages	number of
Category	Criterion	Indicator	of	of	pages
			Indicators	Indicators	analyzed
	IA	1. The material includes			
	(Deductive	demonstrations or laboratory	22	32.8 %	67
Ι	Experiences)	exercises that confirm concepts			
		presented			



Figure 1. An example in the science textbook that includes a laboratory activity (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

When the 6th grade science textbook was analyzed for category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IB (Rhetoric Based on Authority) and indicator 1 (the material presents conclusions of scientific studies rather than details of supporting data and arguments), the result indicated that textbook met about 65.7 % of the indicator 1 (table 4.1.1.2). As shown in figure 2 it also presented the scientific knowledge including the conclusion of scientific studies without details. In this example, there is no supporting data and arguments.

					The total
Categor	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencie	Percentage	number of
у			s of	s of	pages
			Indicators	Indicators	analyzed
		1. The material presents conclusions			
	IB	of scientific studies rather than details	44	65.7%	67
Ι	(Rhetoric	of supporting data and arguments			
	Based on				
	Authority)				

Table 4.1.1.2 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IB in 6th grade science textbook

Erkek üreme hücresi sperm; baş, boyun ve kuyruk olmak üzere üç kısımdan oluşur. Sperm hücresinin çekirdeği baş kısmındadır. Hareketli bir kuyruğa sahiptir. Dişi üreme hücresi olan yumurta ise zar, sitoplazma ve çekirdekten oluşur. Sperm hücresinin şeklinden, büyüklüğünden ve hareketli bir kuyruğa sahip olmasından ötürü hareket edebildiğini hepiniz anlamışsınızdır. Yumurta hücresi ise büyük ve hareketsizdir.

Figure 2. An example in the science textbook that presents the conclusion of scientific studies without details (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The analysis of the 6th grade science textbook for category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IB (Rhetoric Based on Authority) and indicator 2 (the material focuses on the most important theories and models in the field) showed that it met only 2.9% of indicator 2 (table 4.1.1.3). The frequency of indicator 2 was low and there were two important models in this book but raters decided that this indicator is sufficient. Although it is almost impossible to include different theories and models in different pages, figure 3 shows that it focused on the most important of them in the field. In this examle, the most important and wellknown cell models are given.

				Percentages	
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	of	The total number
			of Indicators	Indicators	of pages analyzed
	IB	2. The material focuses on the			
	(Rhetoric	most important theories and	2	2.9 %	67
Ι	Based on	models in the field			
	Authority)				

Table 4.1.1.3 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IB in 6th grade science textbook



Figure 3. An example in the science textbook that focus on cell model (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The analysis done according to Category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IB (Rhetoric Based on Authority) and indicator 3 (the material includes graphs, charts, maps, pictures etc. that display relationships rather than original data) showed that the indicator was met by a percentage of 50,7 (table 4.1.1.4) and figure 4 shows one example of the pictures which were frequently included to display the relationship. In this examle, pictures were given to explain the relationship the phases of metamorphosis of two animals.

					Page number of the
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentages of	analyzed units
			of Indicators	Indicators	
	IB	3. The material			
Ι	(Rhetoric	includes graphs,	34	50.7 %	67
	Based on	charts, maps, pictures			
	Authority)	etc. that display			
		relationships rather			
		than original data			

Table 4.1.1.4 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IB in 6th grade science textbook



Figure 4. An example in the science textbook that includes a picture which displays a relationship (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The 6th grade science textbook was analyzed according to category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IB (Rhetoric Based on Authority) and indicator 4 (rhetoric relies on appeals to authority for persuasion). The results showed that the textbook met this indicator by a percentage of 2,9 (table 4.1.1.5) and the rhetoric only slightly relied on appeals to authority for persuasion (figure 5). In this examle, data of World Health Organisation were applied to persuasion.

					The total number of
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentages	pages analyzed
			of Indicators	of	
				Indicators	
	IB	4. Rhetoric relies on			
Ι	(Rhetoric	appeals to authority for	2	2.9 %	67
	Based on	persuasion			
	Authority)				

Table 4.1.1.5 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IB in 6th grade science textbook

Bunları Biliyor musunuz? Dünya Saijik Örgötünün araştırmasına göre AIDS (EYDZ Ediniimiş Bağışıktık Yetersizliği Belirtisi-Acquired Immune Deticiency Syndrom-Ekvayrd Imyund Difinsi Sindrem) hastalığının yayılmasıylə yirmi bir milyon sekiz yüz bin birey bu hastalıktan ölmüştür. Aralık 2004 verilerine göre dünyada bu sirüsü taşıyan kırk milyon insan yaşa maktadır. 1 Aralık Dünya Sağlık Orgütü tarafından "Dünya AIDS Günü" olarak kabul edilmiştir.

Figure 5. An example in the science textbook that appeals to authority for persuasion (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The criteria and indicators of category I were used to answer the question: Does the material present science as confirmation of facts and concepts? According to table 4.1.1.6, the textbook met 40% of the criterion IA and an average of 30,55% of criterion IB. The textbook mostly included activities to confirm facts and concepts (Criterion IA). It included demonstrations or laboratory exercises that confirm concepts presented. Additionally, the textbook relied on conclusions and status of scientists to teach terms, concepts, and facts (Criterion IB); generally presented conclusions of scientific studies rather than details of supporting data and arguments (67.7 %), and focused on the most important theories and models in the field (2.9 %) – the percent of this indicator seems very low because not the page numbers but the number of theories were calculated. However, two theories in two units were found to be sufficient- the material frequently included graphs, charts, maps, etc. that display relationships rather than original data (50.7 %), but rhetoric slightly relied on appeals to authority for persuasion (2.9 %)

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicators	Frequencies	Percentages	number
			of Indicators	of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IA	1. The material includes			
	(Deductive	demonstrations or laboratory	27	40 %	67
	Experiences)	exercises that confirm concepts			
		presented			
	Mean		27	40	67
		1. The material presents			
		conclusions of scientific studies	44	65.7 %	67
		rather than details of supporting			
Ι		data and arguments			
	IB (Rhetoric	2. The material focuses on the			
	Based on	most important theories and	2	2.9 %	67
	Authority)	models in the field			
		3. The material includes graphs,			
		charts, maps, etc. that display	34	50.7 %	67
		relationships rather than original			
		data			
		4. Rhetoric relies on appeals to			
		authority for persuasion	2	2.9 %	67
	Mean	·	20.5	30.55 %	67

Table 4.1.1.6 Frequencies and percentages of the category I criteria and indicators in 6^{th} grade science textbook

The analysis of the 6th grade science textbook for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena) Criterion IIA (Engagement with Phenomena) and indicator 1 (The material engages students with relevant phenomena through first-hand or vicarious experiences) showed that it met 43% of the Criterion IIA - indicator 1 (table 4.1.1.7) and figure 6 is an example that the textbook generally engaged students with relevant phenomena through first-hand vicarious experiences. In this example, the textbook engages students with a laboratory activity to understand the internal structure of bones.

grade scie	ence textboo	K			
					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentages	number
			of Indicators	of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed

29

43 %

67

1. The material engages students with

relevant phenomena through first-hand

or vicarious experiences

IIA

(Engagement

with

Phenomena)

II

Table 4.1.1.7 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIA in 6th grade science textbook



Figure 6. An example in the science textbook that engages students with first hand experience (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The 6th grade science textbook was analyzed according to category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIA (Engagement with Phenomena) and indicator 2 (The primary purpose of the activities is to understand the scientific theory that explains the phenomena). Table 4.1.1.8 shows that the textbook met this indicator by a percentage of 5,9 and figure 7 is one of the few activities focused on understanding of the scientific theories. In this examle, the

primary purpose of the activity is to understand the structure of hearth to explain its action.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentages	number
			of Indicators	of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIA	2. The primary purpose of the activities			
II	(Engagement	is to understand the scientific theory	4	5.9 %	67
	with	that explains the phenomena			
	Phenomena)				

Table 4.1.1.8 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIA in 6th grade science textbook

-	
	Masam Pompaniz Nasil Calisiyor?
arauni	Probleminiz: Yaşamınız için gerekli en önemli
Bas	femek idin: Memel kalbi (inek viva kovun kalbi), makas plastik eldivan pens histöri.
buyurte	eç diseksiyon küveti bulundurunuz.
Birl	ikte Yapınız
.1. E	finize eldiven giyiniz ve memeli kalbini olinize alınız. Kalbin yapısının yumuşak nu ser:
ni ele	uğunu hisetmeye çalışınız.
2	(albin ne kadar bűyűklűkte eleugunu álgunúz.
E.	Kalbi diseksiyon küvetine koyarak dış yapısını inceleyiniz. Demerlerin
á (Construccionizio vardunusia bir makasia kalbi en biruik demardan ve so
usind	len baslevarak ik ye av riniz. BCyüteci kullanarak kalbin iç yapışını
(ozler	nlomoyo çalışınız.Gözlemlerinizi Öğrenri Çalışma Kitabı'nıza çiziniz. 👘 🖉 🖉 🦌
5, 1	ç yapı Toldış yapılarasındaki farklılıkları Öğrenki Çalışma Kitabı'nıza not 👘 🖉 👔 🥂
ediniz	22
1/44	diadatal Debasiandidata
1.8	(albe dole non-thing each bic seconds baredasting?)
21	Kalbi kive böldudunuzde gözlemleridiniz ic kisim kac böliningen ninsmire-
ur7	
	All and a second s
Sor	nuç Des Translation and the second seco
Kal	bin k kryninin (arkli bölümlerden olusmasnin nedenin, abziem 🔰 🕺 👘 👘 🕴

Figure 7. An example in the science textbook including an activity that aims to understand phenomena (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

When the 6th grade science textbook was analyzed for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena) Criterion IIB (Identify and Address Student Ideas) and indicator 1 (The material includes questions or tasks that identify students naive conceptions) the result shows that it met the indicator 1 by 14,9% (table 4.1.1.9).

Figure 8 shows one of the few questions that were included to identify the naive conceptions of students about cell.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentages	number
			of Indicators	of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIB (Identify and	1. The material includes			
II	Address Student	questions or tasks that identify	10	14.9 %	67
	Ideas)	student naive conceptions			

Table 4.1.1.9 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIB in 6th grade science textbook

Tüm canlılar için yaşamın temel birimi hücredir. Hücre, yaşam için gerekli tüm biyolojik olayların gerçekleştiği canlının en küçük yapı birimidir. Bir canlı kaç hücreden oluşur? Bir hücreden oluşan canlılar var mıdır? Bitkiler ve hayvanlar, bir hücreden mi yoksa birden çok hücreden mi oluşur?

Figure 8. An example in the science textbook including questions or tasks that identify the students' naive ideas (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The analysis of the 6th grade science textbook for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena) Criterion IIB (Identify and Address Student Ideas) and indicator 2 (The material includes questions and tasks that build on students naive ideas rather than simply contradicting ideas with presented facts) showed that the textbook did not meet this indicator (table 4.1.1.10).

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentages	number
			of Indicators	of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIB (Identify	2. The material includes questions			
Π	and Address	and tasks that build on student naive	-	0 %	67
	Student Ideas)	ideas rather than simply contradicting			
		ideas with presented facts			

Table 4.1.1.10. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIB in 6th grade science textbook

The 6th grade science textbook was analyzed for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIC (Developing and Using Scientific Ideas) and indicator 1 (The material includes questions or tasks that offer intelligent, plausible, and fruitful alternatives to students naive ideas). Table 4.1.1.11 shows that the textbook did not meet this criterion.

Table 4.1.1.11. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIC in 6th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentages	number
			of Indicators	of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIC	1. The material includes questions or			
II	(Developing	tasks that offer intelligent, plausible,	-	0 %	67
	and Using	and fruitful alternatives to student naive			
	Scientific	ideas			
	Ideas)				

The analysis of the 6th grade science textbook which was done regarding category I (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIC (Developing and Using Scientific Ideas) and indicator 2 (The material provides opportunities to apply scientific concepts in new contexts) showed that the textbook only met the indicator by a percentage of 8,9 (table 4.1.1.12). Figure 9 is one of the few opportunities provided to apply scientific concepts in new contexts. In this example, project and inquiry works are an opportunity for students to apply scientific concepts about

illnesses. In this example students are expected to investigate the illnesses and find relationships between scientific knowledge about our body and causes of illnesses.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentages	number
			of Indicators	of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
П	IIC	2. The material provides opportunities to apply scientific concepts in new contexts	6	8.9 %	67

Table 4.1.1.12. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIC in 6th grade science textbook



Figure 9. An example in the science textbook that provides opportunities to apply scientific concepts to new context (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

When the 6th grade science textbook was analyzed for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IID (Promotes Student Thinking About Experiences and Knowledge) and indicator 1 (The material engages students in using scientific ideas to reason about phenomena), result showed that the indicator was only met by 13,4% (table 4.1.1.13). The textbook seldom engaged students to use scientific ideas to reason about phenomena. Figure 10 shows that the textbook engages students in using scientific ideas about reproductive cells to find out the reasons regarding differences of these cells.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentages	number
			of Indicators	of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
Ш	IID	1. The material engages students in using scientific ideas to reason about phenomena	9	13.4 %	67

Table 4.1.1.13. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IID in 6th grade science textbook



Figure 10. An example in the science textbook that engages students in using scientific ideas (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The analysis of the 6th grade science textbook which was done in accordance to category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IID (Promotes Student Thinking About Experiences and Knowledge) and indicator 2 (The material provides students the opportunities to compare/contrast scientific ideas to their experiences) showed that the indicator was met by 16,4% (table 4.1.1.14). Textbook rarely provided opportunities to students to compare or contrast their experiences to scientific ideas. Figure 11 indicates a part of an activity which is an opportunity for students to compare their experiences and scientific ideas about the capacities of lungs.

Table 4.1.1.14.	Frequencies and p	percentages o	f the indicator	2 of criteri	on IID	in 6 th
grade science te	extbook					

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentages	number
			of Indicators	of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IID (Promotes	2. The material provides			
II	Student Thinking	students with opportunities to	11	16.4 %	67
	About Experiences	compare/contrast scientific ideas			
	and Knowledge)	to their experiences			



Figure 11. An example in the textbook provides opportunities to students to compare their ideas with the scientific experiences (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

When considered if the material presents science as the application of scientific theories and use of reasoning to understanding phenomena, results were reported in accordance to frequencies and percentages of the indicators for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena). As shown in table 4.1.1.15, 6th grade science textbook met an average 24.5 % of Criterion IIA indicators, only 9.7 % of Criterion IIB indicators, 4.5 % of the Criterion IIC indicators and 14.9 % of the

Criterion IID indicators. The textbook met relatively higher proportion of indicators of criterion IIA than the other criterion of category II.

The textbook slightly engaged students in real or vicarious phenomena (Criterion IIA). The material generally engaged students with relevant phenomena through first-hand or vicarious experiences (43 %), but the primary purpose of the activities was poor to understand the scientific theory that explains the phenomena (5.9 %). Additionally, the textbook was insufficient to identify common naive conceptions and address student ideas in order to build a more scientifically acceptable understanding of phenomena (Criterion IIB). The textbook included few questions or tasks that identify student naive conceptions (14.9 %), and very few questions and tasks that build on student naive ideas rather than simply contradicting ideas with presented facts (4.5 %). The textbook rarely provided opportunities to develop reasoning and to practice applying new knowledge (Criterion IIC). It also did not include questions or tasks that offer intelligent, plausible, and fruitful alternatives to students' naive ideas (0 %), and slightly provided opportunities to apply scientific concepts in new contexts (8.9 %). In addition, it rarely promotes student thinking (Criterion IID). The textbook seldom engaged students to use scientific ideas to reason about phenomena (13.4 %), and slightly provided students opportunities to compare/contrast scientific ideas to their experience (16.4 %).
Category	Criterion	Indicators	Frequencies	Percentages	The total
			of Indicators	of	number
				Indicators	of pages
					analyzed
	IIA	1. The material engages students with	29	43 %	67
	(Engagement	relevant phenomena through first-hand			
	with	or vicarious experiences			
	Phenomena)	2. The primary purpose of the activities	4	5.9 %	67
II		is to understand the scientific theory			
		that explains the phenomena			
	Mean		16.5	24.5 %	67
	IIB (Identify	1. The material includes questions or	10	14.9 %	67
	and Address	tasks that identify student naive			
	Student	conceptions			
	Ideas)	2. The material includes questions and	-	0 %	67
	,	tasks that build on student naive ideas			
		rather than simply contradicting ideas			
		with presented facts			
		r r r			
	Mean		5	7.45 %	67
	IIC	1. The material includes questions or	-	0 %	67
	(Developing	tasks that offer intelligent, plausible,			
	and Using	and fruitful alternatives to student			
	Scientific	naive ideas			
	Ideas)	2. The material provides opportunities	6	8.9 %	67
		to apply scientific concepts in new			
		contexts			
	Mean		3	4.5 %	67
	IID	1. The material engages students in	9	13.4 %	67
	(Promotes	using scientific ideas to reason about			
	Student	phenomena			
	Thinking	2. The material provides students with	11	16.4 %	67
	About	opportunities to compare/contrast	-		- *
	Experiences	scientific ideas to their experiences			
	and				
	Knowledge)				
	Mean		10	14.9 %	67
			- •	/ 0	- /

Table 4.1.1.15. Frequencies and percentages of the category II criteria and indicators in 6^{th} grade science textbook

When the 6th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIA (Engagement with the Natural

and Technological World) and indicator 1 (The material fosters a sense of curiosity and questioning about the natural and technological world), result indicated that the textbook met the indicator by a percentage of 19,4 (table 4.1.1.16). Textbook fostered students' curiosity and questioning about nature and technology in a low proportion. Figure 12 shows a picture and some questions about flowers to foster the sense of curiosity and questioning about the nature among students..

Table 4.1.1.16. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIA in 6th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percenta	number of
			of Indicators	ges of	pages
				Indicator	analyzed
				S	
		1. The material fosters a sense of			
III	IIIA	curiosity and questioning about	13	19.4 %	67
		the natural and technological			
		world (NRC, 2000).			



Figure 12. An example in the science textbook including some questions at the beginning of the unit to foster the curiosity about the natural world (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The analysis of the 6th grade science textbook was done according to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIA (Engagement with the Natural and Technological World) and indicator 2 (The material includes activities that engage students to find out what happens with the natural and technological world (experimental science)). The result, as shown in table 4.1.1.17, indicates that the textbook met this indicator by 19,4%. Figure 13 shows one of the seedling activities regarding the natural world which was slightly included in the textbook.

Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentag	The
			of	es of	total
			Indicators	Indicators	number
					of pages
					analyze
					d
-		2. The material includes activities	13	19.4 %	67
III	IIIA	that engage students with the natural			
		and technological world to find out			
		what happens (experimental science)			

Table 4.1.1.17. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIA in 6th grade science textbook



Figure 13. An example in the science textbook including an activity that students engage the natural world (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The 6th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIA (Engagement with the Natural and Technological World) and indicator 3 (The material includes activities that engage students to carefully and systematically record what they see). The result showed that the textbook met only 5.9 % of the Criterion IIIA, indicator 3 (table 4.1.1.18). It provided students very few activities to record what they see. Figure 14

shows an activity that engages students with systematic recording while observing the ingredients of blood.

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencie	Percentag	total
			s of	es of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of
					pages
					analyze
					d
		3. The material includes activities			
III	IIIA	that engage students in carefully and	4	5.9 %	67
		systematically recording what they			
		see. (field sciences)			

Table 4.1.1.18. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIA in 6th grade science textbook



Figure 14. An example in the textbook including an activity that students record what they see carefully and systematically (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The analysis of the 6th grade science textbook which was done according to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIA (Engagement with the Natural and Technological World) and indicator 4 (Activities using instruments and equipment to enhance and extend the senses) indicated that the textbook met the indicator by a percentage of 14,9% (table 4.1.1.19) and figure 15 shows one of the rare activities where instruments and equipments were used to extend and enhance the sense of students.

Table 4.1.1.19. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIA in 6th grade science textbook

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
		4. Activities use instruments and			
III	IIIA	equipment to enhance and extend the	10	14.9 %	67
		senses			



Figure 15. An example in the textbook that includes an activity in which instruments enhance and extend the senses (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

When the 6th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 1 (During data collection, technique and methods are stressed) result showed that the textbook met the indicator only by 7,5% (table 4.1.1.20). Techniques and methods of data collection in the activities were rarely stressed. Figure 16 indicates an activity which the methods are stressed to collect data about germination of seeds.

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
III	IIIB	 When students engage in data collection, technique and methods are stressed 	5	7.5 %	67

Table 4.1.1.20. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIB in 6th grade science textbook



Figure 16. An example in the science textbook including an activity that stresses the data collection method (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The analysis of the 6th grade science textbook which was done in accordance to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 2 (When presenting concepts, the material presents the methods (data collection activities and pattern-finding activities) of scientists that led to important conclusions) showed that the textbook only met the indicator by 8,9% (table 4.1.1.21). Techniques and methods of scientists were not presented enough in the textbook. Figure 17 shows an activity that presents a method of scientists to understand the structure of hearth.

Table 4.1.1.21. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIB in 6th grade science textbook

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
		2. When presenting concepts, the			
III	IIIB	material presents the methods (data	6	8.9 %	67
		collection activities and pattern-			
		finding activities) of scientists that led			
		to important conclusions			
		1			



Figure 17. An example in the science textbook that presents a pattern-finding activity method of scientists that led to important conclusion (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The 6th grade science textbook was analyzed according to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 3 (Students develop techniques or methods to address their questions and hypotheses). Table 4.1.1.22 shows that the textbook did not meet this indicator.

Table 4.1.1.22. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIB in 6^{th} grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		3. Students develop techniques or			
III	IIIB	methods to address their questions and	-	0 %	67
		hypotheses			

The analysis of the 6th grade science textbook regarding category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 4 (Students use their own experiences/data to identify patterns and relationships) showed that the indicator was met by a percentage of 10,4 (table 4.1.1.23). Not enough opportunities were provided to the students to use their data to identify patterns or relationships in the textbook and figure 18 shows one of the few example present in the textbook. In this example, students use their own observations with bones to understand the pattern of them.

Table 4.1.1.23. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIB in 6th grade science textbook

Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	The
			of	s of	total
			Indicators	Indicators	number
					of pages
					analyze
					d
		4. Students use their own			
III	IIIB	experiences/data to identify patterns	7	10.4 %	67
		and relationships			



Figure 18. An example in the science textbook that provides opportunities to students to use their own experiences to identify patterns (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

As the result of the analysis of the 6^{th} grade science textbook for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 5 (The material includes data that supports relationships shown in graphs, charts, pictures, and maps, etc.) indicated that the textbook only met the indicator by 1,5% (4.1.1.24) and it included just one case that supports a relationship shown in a table which is also demonstrated in figure 19. The graphs of this data are also drawn by the students in workbook.

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
		5. The material includes data that			
III	IIIB	support relationships shown in	1	1,5 %	67
		graphs, charts, maps, etc			

Table 4.1.1.24. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 5 of criterion IIIB in 6th grade science textbook

den.	la ilgili bóló	in cre avri avi	n dziniz. Her	iki eğriyi d	e aynı eksenler üzerinde yosteriniz
1AS	BO	Y (an)	KULL	TF (bg)	1. Jrkek ve kiz krasindaki i
	Ericek	KIZ	Friek	Kiz .	1 sig uz udagi redaki farki ya zz i
Y	55,0	:3.0	3.0	3.5	Z diz, Noie 12 conjet angla Godi 3 (
-	11.0	0,0	10	12	a ne adar bûyêr?
	10,5	7.0	12,2	47	 OZ (ch S 24 17 yay etcal suideki artelama alluk alucime
	91,5	06.5	15	14	orani red r?
1	4000	1.2	15,7	15	4. toy man dia maintaina
1	104,5	Ce.0	18.7	18.2	yolu olducu to inaniyor must -
0	108,5	101,0	23,8	22	ruz? Cevaj armizi hedenleri
1	114,0	110	25.2	22,6	5 K starin kitelesi haral t
8	122.0	1.80	27,9	\$.27	yasarda erkek erden oxbo j
۴.	124.5	124.0	20,2	1.12	re ozh ré
10	124,5	12.6.	8,0	* .	6. Size neder eckeklern
1.	127,0	110.6	\$9,4	321	kú lest 12 ysgindan it aaren
E.	129,5	1,12,0	13,4	972	getiyo ol-bili?
TI.	1 :1,5	139,0		43,6	7. Kütlehin, har büyürne
м	137,0	117.0	54,5	1.52	Cuácha harrych mostnický i
15	12.40	142,0	55,5	м	Ceventeno zi mener eri ita or-
16	147,0	147,0	52,8	535	19112.
17	155,0	152,5	35,5	52	

Figure 19. An example in the science textbook including data that support relationship shown in graphs. In this example the graphs will be drawn by the students (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

When the 6th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 6 (Students are encouraged to use their own experiences/data to develop and support arguments), result indicated that the textbook met indicator 6 by a percentage of 29,9 (table 4.1.1.25). As shown in figure 20, students were seldom encouraged to use their data to develop arguments. In this example, students are engaged with a first hand experience and then asked some questions to develop and support their arguments about plant cell.

Table 4.1.1.25. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 6 of criterion IIIB in 6^{th} grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		6. Students are encouraged to use their			
III	IIIB	own experiences/data to develop and	20	29,9 %	67
		support arguments			

Vorilarinai Degerendirinia 1. Mk mikroscom verantiels genegingen is verzeunden sindere Sindere Sindkte gezientlediğinizi şakiler assish? Hanol qapmetrik şeki- henzemektedir? Yoruml-şanızı 2) çizimlerinizi soğan zarı histesiyle ilgili çızımların ziş karşılışını nız. Çızımlerini/deki far ditiklar ve benzeliktor haldruir / Sonte Lennizi listelizyiniz. Sogian zen vo venegorum is prizevine en aktigunz durakte gözlemlediğiniz hörre i yapıtan eras orlak panzerlik ve farklıkten turşama üzerinde gösteriniz. South 1. Söz emlevig nik sitki nudasının en dışındaki yaştı venak içinder, elman ölnekte de sar anda? Varsa bu yapimo geravi ne olebi n? tertisto A 2. ledan zeroniko ve yanak itinden aligimiz brazklerin mieriskoplakt grindratifier) account a benner i sito forkblik an delevilir? Açıklayanız, A bogan zan wiyonek ter den altrari ön ekterde gördugunnik yapiten öljer 🦕 🦛 combilardo gereptilit, myj. 7 Nedemini tartişmiz

Figure 20. An example in the science textbook that encourages the students to use their own experiences to support arguments (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The 6th grade science textbook was analyzed according to category II (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from

Evidence) and indicator 7 (Text relies on empirical data rather than appeals to authority to support arguments). As demonstrated in table 4.1.1.26 the indicator was met by 16,4%. Text rarely relied on empirical data. Figure 21 shows that text rely on empirical data by engaging students with using magnifying glass and microscope to support arguments about size (smallness) of cells.

Table 4.1.1.26. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 7 of criterion II	IB in 6 th
grade science textbook	

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
III	IIIB	7. Text relies on empirical data rather	11	16.4 %	67
		than appeals to authority to support			
		arguments			



Örneğin, elinize bir büyüteçle bakınız. İşaret parmağınıza odaklanınız.

Neler gözlemlediniz? Elinizin ve parmağı nızın üzerinde bulunan deriyi daha yakından inceleyiniz. Deriniz nelerden oluşmuştur? Elinizi oluşturan bütün birimleri görebiliyör muşunuz? Ne kadar yakından bakarsanız bakınız, elinizi oluşturan birimleri çıplak gözle ya da büyüteşle göremezsiniz. Görebildiğiniz en küçük birim bile daha küçük birimlerden oluşmuştur.



Figure 21. An example in the science textbook including texts that rely on empirical data (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The result of the analysis done with the 6th grade science textbook for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIC (Collective Validation) and indicator 1 (The material presents alternative interpretations of data or allows for multiple student interpretations of data as long as arguments are supported by data) indicated that the textbook only met the indicator by a percentage of 10,4 (table 4.1.1.27). However, it slightly allowed multiple student interpretation of data. Figure 22 indicates an example of this indicator. It is

the last part of an activity. In this part, students are encouraged to compare the results of their experiences and present multiple interpretations of data.

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
III	IIIC	1. The material presents alternative	7	10,4 %	67
		interpretations of data or allows for			
		multiple student interpretations of			
		data as long as arguments are			
		supported by data			

Table 4.1.1.27. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIC in 6th grade science textbook



Figure 22. An example in the science textbook allows for multiple student interpretations of data (Korkmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, A., Kibar, G., 2007).

The 6th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIC (Collective Validation) and indicator 2 (The material depicts the processes of collective inquiry by telling the whole story behind the development of science concepts, including the challenges to claims made by other scientists, the replies of the first scientists, and the changes made to claims as a result of the collective efforts of the scientific community). As shown in table 4.1.1.28, the textbook did not meet this indicator.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		2. The material depicts the processes of			
III	IIIC	collective inquiry by telling the whole	-	0 %	67
		story behind the development of			
		science concepts, including the			
		challenges to claims made by other			
		scientists, the replies by the first			
		scientists, and the changes made to			
		claims as a result of the collective			
		efforts of the scientific community			

Table 4.1.1.28. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIC in 6^{th} grade science textbook

When the 6th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIC (Collective Validation) and indicator 3 (The material provides opportunities for students to present their arguments in some written format, challenge others' ideas, develop replies, and reach a community consensus about data and scientific claims, based on empirical evidence) result showed that the textbook did not meet this indicator (table 4.1.1.29). However, it provided some opportunities for students to present their arguments in some written format in workbook, but there was no opportunity to reach a community consensus.

Table 4.1.1.29. Frequen	ncies and percentages	of the indicator	3 of criterion	IIIC in 6 th
grade science textbook				

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		3. The material provides opportunities			
III	IIIC	for students to present their arguments	-	0 %	67
		in some written format, challenge			
		others' ideas, develop replies, and			
		reach a community consensus about			
		data and scientific claims, based on			
		empirical evidence (Vellom and			
		Anderson, 1999; Bazerman, 1988;			
		Latour and Woolgar, 1986).			

The 6th grade science textbook was analyzed in accordance to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIC (Collective Validation) and indicator 3 (The material emphasizes the special status of scientific understanding reached through community consensus). The result indicated that the textbook did not meet this indicator (table 4.1.1.30).

Table 4.1.1.30. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIC in 6th grade science textbook

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
		4. The material emphasizes the			
III	IIIC	special status of scientific	-	0 %	67
		understanding reached through			
		community consensus			

Frequencies and percentages of the indicators in 6th grade science textbook for category III-Science as the social Construction of Knowledge: Does the Material present Science as the Social Construction of Facts and Scientific Understanding? The result demonstrated in table 4.1.1.31, 6th grade science textbook met 14,9 % of Criterion IIIA indicators, 8.6 % of Criterion IIIB indicators and 2.6 % of Criterion IIIC indicators. It was obviously seen that the textbook did not meet indicators of the criterion of category III well enough.

The textbook slightly supported intense engagement with the natural and technological world (Criterion IIIA). It rarely fostered a sense of curiosity and questioning about the natural and technological world (19.4 %), slightly included activities that engage students to find out what happens with the natural and technological world to find out what happens (19.4 %), also included very few activities that engage students in carefully and systematically recording what they see (5.9 %), and similarly instruments and equipment in the activities seldom enhanced and extended the senses (14.9 %).

The study results showed that the textbook also did not make arguments based on evidence as opposed to presenting only conclusions (Criterion IIIB). Data collection techniques and methods were not stressed enough (7.5 %), the textbook slightly presented the methods (data collection activities and pattern-finding activities) of scientists that led to important conclusions (8.9 %), but it did not provide students the opportunities to develop techniques or methods to address their questions and hypotheses (0 %). Students have been used their own experiences/data to identify patterns and relationships (10.4 %). In addition, the textbook included very few data that support relationships shown in graphs, charts, maps, etc (1.5 %), but students have been encouraged to use their own experiences/data to develop and support arguments on a relatively high proportion than other indicators. Lastly, text seldom relied on empirical data rather than appeals to authority to support arguments (16.4 %).

Additionally, the textbook did not emphasize the collective efforts o a community of scientists in developing and accepting scientific facts and concepts (Criterion IIIC). It did not present alternative interpretations of data but very rarely allowed for multiple student interpretations of data as long as arguments are supported by data (10.4 %). However, it did not meet other three indicators of criterion IIIC.

Table 4.1.1.31.	Frequencies and percentages of the category III criteria and
indicators in 6 th	grade science textbook

	a	• • •			The
Category	Criterion	Indicators	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
		1. The material fosters a sense of			
		curiosity and questioning about the	13	19.4 %	67
	IIIA	natural and technological world.			
	(Engagement	2. The materials include activities			
	with the	that engage students with the natural	13	19.4 %	67
	Natural and	and technological world to find out			
	Technologic	what happens. (experimental			
	al World)	science)			
		3. The material includes activities			
		that engage students in carefully and	4	5.9 %	67
		systematically recording what they			
		see. (field sciences)			
		4. Activities use instruments and			
		equipment to enhance and extend	10	14.9 %	67
		the senses			
	Mean		10	14.9 %	67
		1. When students engage in data			
		collection, technique and methods	5	7.5 %	67
		are stressed	-	,,.	• •
		2. When presenting concepts, the			
		material presents the methods (data	6	8.9 %	67
III		collection activities and pattern-			
		finding activities) of scientists that			
		led to important conclusions			
		3. Students develop techniques or			
		methods to address their questions	-	0 %	67
	IIID	and hypotheses			
		4. Students use their own			
	(Arguments	experiences/data to identify patterns	7	10.4 %	67
	from	and relationships			
	Evidence)	5. The material includes data that			
		support relationships shown in	1	1.5 %	67
		graphs, charts maps etc.	-	-,- / 0	- /
		Brapho, onurto, mapo, oto.			

(Table 4.1.1.31. Continued)

	6 Students are encouraged to use			
	their own experiences/data to	20	20.0.%	67
	develop and support orguments	20	29,9 70	07
	7. The traditional support arguments			
	7. Text relies on empirical data	11	1640/	(7
	rather than appeals to authority to	11	16.4 %	6/
	support arguments			
Total		8.6	10.6 %	67
	1. The material presents alternative			
	interpretations of data or allows for	7	10.4 %	67
	multiple student interpretations of			
	data as long as arguments are			
IIIC	supported by data			
(Collective	2. The material depicts the			
Validation)	processes of collective inquiry by			
	telling the whole story behind the	-	0 %	67
	development of science concepts,			
	including the challenges to claims			
	made by other scientists, the replies			
	by the first scientists, and the			
	changes made to claims as a result			
	of the collective efforts of the			
	scientific community			
	3. The material provides			
	opportunities for students to present			
	their arguments in some written			
	format, challenge others' ideas,	-	0 %	67
	develop replies, and reach a			
	community consensus about data			
	and scientific claims, based on			
	empirical evidence			
	4 The material emphasizes the			
	special status of scientific	-	0%	67
	understanding reached through		0 / 0	
	community consensus			
Maan	community consensus	0	260/	67
wiean		U	2.0 %	0/

4.1.2. Analysis of Seventh Grade Science Textbook

In this part, analysis of representation of NOS in the 7th grade science textbooks was presented.

The analysis of the 7th grade science textbook for category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IA (Deductive Experiences) and indicator 1 (The material includes demonstrations or laboratory exercises that confirm concepts presented) showed that it met 27% of the indicator (table 4.1.2.1) and it slightly included demonstrations or laboratory activities. Figure 23 shows a demonstration that confirm the concepts of nervous system.

Table 4.1.2.1. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IA in 7th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		1. The material includes			
	IA	demonstrations or laboratory	20	27 %	74
Ι	(Deductive	exercises that confirm concepts			
	Experiences	presented			
)				



Figure 23. An example in the science textbook including demonstrations that confirm the concepts (Tunç, T., Bağcı, N., Yörük, N., Köroğlu, N. G., Altunoğlu, Ü. Ç., Başdağ, G., Keleş, Ö., İpek, İ., Elif, B., 2007).

When the 7th grade science textbook was analyzed for category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IB (Rhetoric Based on Authority) and indicator 1 (Textbook presents conclusions of scientific studies rather than details of supporting data and arguments) the result indicated that the textbook met 51,4% of the indicator (table 4.1.2.2). As shown in figure 24, the textbook in relatively high proportion presented conclusions of scientific studies, but did not show any details of supporting data and arguments.

٤	Sidde Selei		ĸ			
						The total
	Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
				of Indicators	s of	of pages
					Indicators	analyzed
			1. Textbook presents conclusions of			

38

51.4 %

74

Table 4.1.2.2. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IB in 7th grade science textbook

Desin maddelerinin içeriklerine pore karborhidrat, vağı proton, sitarınır, su ve mineratler olarak grupla dınlıdığını biliyoruz, Besin içerikleri büyük molaküllerdir. Düyük molaküllü bean içeritdeninir hücelərininin kullanabi eceği kadar süçük nodeküllere barçalanıması garakir. Yadığımız basınlar hücelərinize geçabilerek duruma sındıkmı şieni sonupunda gelir. Sindirim buyuk motakülü basın içeriklerinin nücive elimizin kultanabileceği kadar kuçuk ino ekullare donüştürü mosidir. Yadığımış bir bis durin anadık on iki saat içerisinde tam olarak sindirildiğini bityor muyduruz? Öylevse vücudumuzda sindirini i asıl gerçekleşir? Birdirim olgnamışte bişlar. Başın etin, olgnethe ve keşi herevetleriyle küçük çarbalarışı.

scientific studies rather than details of

supporting data and arguments

IB

(Rhetoric

Based on Authority)

I

aynıması mekanik sindirimdir. Besinlerin, organ bel vortları sağı ayrıması e aynıması mekanik sindirimdir. Besinlerin, organ bel vortları sağı sağı ay yardım yaş purçalarımasına ise kimyasal sindirim denir. Peki, besinlerin niçin mekanik ve kimyasal sindirime çıradığını söy eyebilir misniz?

Figure 24. An example in the science textbook that presents the conclusion of scientific studies (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

The analysis of the 7th grade science textbook for category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IB (Rhetoric Based on Authority) and indicator 2 (The material focuses on the most important theories and models in the field) showed that it met only 13,5% of the indicator (table 4.1.2.3). The reason why the frequencies of this indicator were low is that it did not show the total number of

pages which meet this indicator but it indicated the total number of analyzed models and theories in the analyzed units. However, it was thought that percentage of presence of theories and models in two units were not so low. Figure 25 indicates an ear model.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IB	2. The material focuses on the most			
	(Rhetoric	important theories and models in the	10	13.5 %	74
Ι	Based on	field			
	Authority)				

Table 4.1.2.3. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IB in 7th grade science textbook



Figure 25. An example in the science textbook that includes an ear model (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

The result of the analysis of the 7th grade science textbook done in accordance to category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IB (Rhetoric Based on Authority) and indicator 3 (Textbook includes graphs, charts, maps, pictures etc. that display relationships rather than original data) indicated that the textbook met this indicator by 33,8% (table 4.1.2.4). It included some pictures to display relationships

(figure 26). In this example, the picture displays the relationship between nutritions and the organs where they are digested.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IB	3. Textbook includes graphs, charts,			
Ι	(Rhetoric	maps, pictures etc. that display	25	33.8 %	74
	Based on	relationships rather than original data			
	Authority)				

Table 4.1.2.4. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IB in 7th grade science textbook



Figure 26. An example in the science textbook that includes a picture which displays a relationship (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

The 7th grade science textbook was analyzed according to category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IB (Rhetoric Based on Authority) and indicator 4 (Rhetoric relies on appeals to authority for persuasion). The result showed that the textbook met the indicator only by 2,7% (table 4.1.2.5) and rhetoric did not mainly rely on appeals to authority for persuasion (figure 27). In this example, rhetoric relies on appeals to scientists for persuasion of increasing temperature of earth.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IB	4. Rhetoric relies on appeals to			
Ι	(Rhetoric	authority for persuasion	2	2.7 %	74
	Based on				
	Authority)				

Table 4.1.2.5. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IB in 7th grade science textbook

Toronianima Kaopulacow 50 of Strikeriz, orbitaria (3.5)). de bezachen Telmini bezagiben Silim geen Anna gàil - 1967 a where as about a 7 C should be e lotal yastikusis terminterer. with: dan gas yeabarra simplifying but simplifying out him 15151 organes 4.5 directioner rokaria 2003-aral/" Mirchesh. filling and the Darge research gelensiele geb dabe Stela enterstater belieberende seikligek

Figure 27. An example in the science textbook that relies appeal to authority for persuasion (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

The criteria and indicators of category I were used to answer the following question: Does the Material present science as confirm facts and concepts? According to table 4.1.2.6 the result of the study showed that the 7th grade science textbook met 13.5 % of Criterion IA and 17.6 % of Criterion IB. The textbook included few activities to confirm facts and concepts (Criterion IA). It included demonstrations or laboratory exercises that confirm concepts presented (13.5 %). Additionally, the textbook slightly relied on conclusions and status of scientists to teach terms, concepts, and facts (Criterion IB). It generally presented conclusions of scientific studies rather than details of supporting data and arguments (51.4 %), and focused on the most important theories and models in the field (13.5 %). This indicator was sufficient because the percentage of this indicator was not presenting the total page numbers which meet the indicator, but the number of theories and models in the field. Also the textbook very rarely included graphs, charts, maps, etc.

that display relationships rather than original data (2.7 %) and lastly, rhetoric seldom relied on appeals to authority for persuasion (2.7 %).

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicators	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IA	1. The material includes			
	(Deductive	demonstrations or laboratory exercises	20	27 %	74
	Experiences	that confirm concepts presented			
)				
	Mean		10	13.5 %	74
		1. The material presents conclusions			
		of scientific studies rather than details			
		of supporting data and arguments	38	51.4 %	74
		2. The material focuses on the most			
Ι	IB (Rhetoric	important theories and models in the	10	13.5 %	74
	Based on	field			
	Authority)	3. The material includes graphs,			
		charts, maps, etc. that display	25	33.8%	74
		relationships rather than original data			
		4. Rhetoric relies on appeals to			
		authority for persuasion	2	2.7 %	74
	Mean		13	17.6 %	74

Table 4.1.2.6. Frequencies and Percentages of the category I criteria and indicators in 7th grade science textbook

The analysis of the 7th grade science textbook for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIA (Engagement with Phenomena) and indicator 1 (The material engages students with relevant phenomena through first-hand or vicarious experiences) showed that it met 22,9% of the criterion IIA, indicator 1 (table 4.1.2.7) and only few opportunities were provided for students to engage with relevant phenomena through first-hand or vicarious experiences. Figure 28 shows a first hand experience which is about the relationship between testing and smelling.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
Ι	IIA				
	(Engagemen	1. The material engages students with	17	22.9 %	74
	t with	relevant phenomena through first-			
	Phenomena)	hand or vicarious experiences			

Table 4.1.2.7. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIA	in 7 th
grade science textbook	

4	8. Etkinlik Tadı Nasıl?
	 Buntari Yapalım Üçer ya da beşer kişilik gruplar oluşturalım. Patatesi, soğanı, elmayı ve domatesi eşit büyüklöklerde kaselim ve kestiğimiz parçaları ayrı tabaklara koyalım. Gruburnuzdan seçtiğimiz bir arkadaşımız, gruptski diğer arkadaşlarımızın gözlerini bağlasın. Gözleri bağlarıan arkadaşlarımızdan yansı buruntarını kapatsın. Gözleri açık olan arkadaşlarımız, tabaklardaki yiyeceklerden birer parça alanlar ve gözleri bağlı olan arkadaşlarına bu yiyecekleri tatmaları için yardımcı olsunlar. Ardından yiyecekleri tadan arkadaşlarına tattıklarının hangi yiyacek olduğunu sorsunlar. Bir çizelge hazırlayarak verilen cevapları bu çizelgeye kaydadelim. Çizelgede yiyeceğin tatını doğru algılayan öğrenciler için (-), yanlış algılayan ya da olan arkadaşlarına bu yalayan öğrenciler için (-), yanlış algılayan ya da olan arkadaşlarına bu yalayan öğrenciler için (-), yanlış algılayan ya da
	 Sonuce Varalim Arkadaşlarımız yiyeceklerin tatlarını birbirlerinden farklı mı algıladılar? Farklı algıladılarsa bunun sebebi nedir? Yaptığımız etkinlikten, tat alma ile koku alma arasında nasıl bir ilişki olduğu sonucunu çıkarabiliriz? Arkadaşlarımızla tartışalım.

Figure 28. An example in the science textbook that engages students with relevant phenomena through a first-hand experience (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

The 7th grade science textbook was analyzed according to category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIA (Engagement with Phenomena) and indicator 2 (The primary purpose of the activities is to understand

the scientific theory that explains the phenomena). Table 4.1.2.8 shows that the textbook met this indicator by a percentage of 4,0 and figure 29 is showing one of the few activities whose primary purpose is to understand the scientific theories. In this example, the purpose of the activity is to understand the theory about extinction of dinosaurs and other animals.

Table 4.1.2.8. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIA in 7th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIA	2. The primary purpose of the			
II	(Engagemen	activities is to understand the scientific	3	4.0 %	74
	t with	theory that explains the phenomena			
	Phenomena)				

52	Annesitanthan, Hezzu Amelian
	"Jurassic Park" (Curasik Park) filminin konüsunu oluşturan dinozorlar, günümüzde yaşamamaktadır. Dinozorlar gibi daha birçok canlırın nesilleri tükermiştir. Bazı türlerin nesil ise tükenme tahlikesiyle karşı karşıyadır.
- 9	Ülkemizdeki vo dünyadaki nesli tükenmiş voya tükenme tehlikesiyle karşı karşıya olan bitki ve hayvanların hangilari olduğunu araştıralım. Bu türlerdeki yok oluşun sebeplerini ve bunları önlemek için nöler yapılabileceğini anlatan bir çoster beşidevelm. Boşterinizin bir köseşine ueşli lükenmek üzere olan carılılar için neler
1,243	yapılabileceğine ilişkin çözüm önerilerimizi yazalım.

Figure 29. An example in the science textbook including an activity whose primary purpose is to understand some theories of why some specials extinct (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

When the 7th grade science textbook was analyzed for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIB (Identify and Address Student Ideas) and indicator 1 (The material includes questions or tasks that identify students naive conceptions), the result showed that the textbook met the indicator by 18,9% (table 4.1.2.9). As shown in figure 30, the textbook included few questions that identify students' naive ideas about the concepts of species, populations and ecosystems.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIB (Identify	1. The material includes questions			
II	and Address	or tasks that identify student naive	14	18.9 %	74
	Student	conceptions			
	Ideas)				

Table 4.1.2.9. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIB in 7th grade science textbook



mukar daki fotoğraflara hengi nonkler hâkimcir? Ortanın Azetikleriyle bu renkler arcsında bir ilgiki olabilirin i? Bu ortamlarda hangi dahilar yaşamatdadır? Çobe yaşaşan almantı, yağınur urmanında veya okyanus dibinde de yaşaşahilirim? Inodor?

Figure 30. An example in the science textbook that includes some questions to identify the students' naive ideas (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

The analysis of the 7th grade science textbook for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIB (Identify and Address Student Ideas) and indicator 2 (The material includes questions and tasks that build on students naive ideas rather than simply contradicting ideas with presented facts) showed that the textbook did not meet this indicator (table 4.1.2.10).

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		2. The material includes questions and			
II	IIB	tasks that build on student naive ideas	-	0 %	74
		rather than simply contradicting ideas			
		with presented facts			

Table 4.1.2.10. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIB in 7th grade science textbook

When the 7th grade science textbook was analyzed for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIC (Developing and Using Scientific Ideas) and indicator 1 (The material includes questions or tasks that offer intelligent, plausible, and fruitful alternatives to student naive ideas) the result showed that it did not meet this indicator (table 4.1.2.11).

Table 4.1.2.11. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIC in 7th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIC (Developing	1. The material includes questions			
II	and Using	or tasks that offer intelligent,	-	0 %	74
	Scientific Ideas)	plausible, and fruitful alternatives			
		to student naive ideas			

The analysis of the 7th grade science textbook which was done regarding category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIC (Developing and Using Scientific Ideas) and indicator 2 (The material provides opportunities to apply scientific concepts in new contexts) showed that the textbook met this indicator by a percentage of 13,5 (table 4.1.2.12) and figure 31 is an example to one of the few provided opportunities to apply scientific concepts in new contexts. In this example, students were given an opportunity to apply the knowledge about nervous system in a drama activity.

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
	IIC	2. The material provides			
II	(Developing	opportunities to apply scientific	10	13.5 %	74
	and Using	concepts in new contexts			
	Scientific				
	Ideas)				

Table 4.1.2.12. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIC in 7th grade science textbook



Figure 31. An example in the science textbook provides opportunity students to use scientific knowledge in new context (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

When the 7th grade science textbook was analyzed for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IID (Promotes Student Thinking About Experiences and Knowledge) and indicator 1 (The material engages students to use scientific ideas to reason about phenomena) the result showed that the textbook only met the indicator by 4,0% (table 4.1.2.13). The textbook seldom engaged students to use scientific ideas to reason about phenomena. Figure 32 show a rare activity which engage students in using scientific ideas to find the reasons of stomach illness.

Table 4.1.2.13. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IID in the 7th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IID (Promotes	1. The material engages			
II	Student Thinking	students in using scientific	3	4.0 %	74
	About	ideas to reason about			
	Experiences and	phenomena			
	Knowledge)				

Sindirim Sistemimizin Sağlığını Korumak

Sindirim sistemimizin sağlığını korumak, büyümemiz ve gelişmemiz için çok önemlidir. Peki, sindirim sistemimizin sağlığını korumak için neler yapmamız gerekir?



Figure 32. An example in the science textbook that engages students in using scientific ideas to reason about phenomena (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

The analysis of the 7th grade science textbook which was done in accordance to category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IID (Promotes Student Thinking About Experiences and Knowledge) and indicator 2 (The material provides students opportunities to compare/contrast scientific ideas to their experiences) showed that the textbook met this indicator by a percentage of 4,0 (table 4.1.2.14). The textbook rarely provided opportunities students to compare/contrast their experiences to scientific ideas. Figure 33 indicates an activity which is an opportunity for students to compare their ideas with scientific ideas about nutrition net.

					The total
Categor	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
у			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IID (Promotes	2. The material provides students			
II	Student Thinking	with opportunities to	3	4.0 %	74
	About	compare/contrast scientific ideas			
	Experiences and	to their experiences			
	Knowledge)				

Table 4.1.2.14. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IID in 7th grade science textbook

(MK	3. Etkinlik	Besin Ağı İçin Yarışalım			
1 the			*		
	Hebef: Çeşitli bahlıla oluşturabilinz? Bunlan Yaparın	m içeren kaç besin zinciri _.	 questa ksi): 		
200	Yanga Başlayalını		# K506u2		
	 Smírin zda dörder kiel 	ilik grup er ok şlurşlırı.			
	 Bir singisiz käğıda şu rantı tamladıri yazalını, Buğulay, G. üzüm, fare, göverbin, sincep, yılan, tarifet, kurt, taraşan, insan, çekinge, kurbağa, kapları, çaykuş, önümcek, ceytan, eylek, örtlek, nemsi, sinrada, köpen batığı, kelebek, tavuk, yaprak 				
123	 Bi cantilar ansanda kaçıbare bealo zine ti olouğunu 10 dekike ibince bu meyel çalışalm. Bulduğunuc besir zinciforini döferimize şizelim. Hergrubun bu dugu besir zincini sayısını süturi grafiği şizerek gönterelim. (Azelğimiz grafikteri iyarafararak or tazla besin zinciri oluşturan grubu belir eyelim. 				
1.10	 Bu grup yarişmayi kazanan grup olsur. 				
	 Yarışmayı kazanan grup tantaya kalkarak oluştuntukları besin zinelderi lehide ortak canıllar olup olmadığını celirtar. 				
	 Bu cesin zinorterini içi 	içe blab ledeği bir şekilde çize im			
	 Yanşınayı kazanan gruba, sınıfça kararlaştırıları bir ödül verelim. 				
1.1	 Öpülü kazanan prücun elüştürdüğü eğdaki danlıtardan bir tahası olu ağılan çı varklığında neler olabileceğini sınırça tartışalım. 				
Sec	Sonuca Varahm				
1 trick	 Bosin zindirlen arasında nasıl diri tişle vardır? 				
709 8.	 Desin zindir erinden oluşar ağdan bir cartının yok olması, tüm ağlı nası etkiler? 				

Figure 33. An example in the science textbook that provides students an opportunity to compare or contrast their ideas with the scientific ideas (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

When considered if the material present science as the application of scientific theories and use of reasoning to understand phenomena, results were presented in accordance to frequencies and percentages of the indicators for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena). As shown in table 4.1.2.15, 7th grade

science textbook met 13.5 % of Criterion IIA, 14.8 % of Criterion IIB, 6.5 % of the Criterion IIC and 4 % of the Criterion IIC. According to this result, science textbook relatively presented the criterion IIB (Identify and address students ideas) than the other criteria.

The textbook rarely engaged students in real or vicarious phenomena (Criterion IIA). It seldom engaged students with relevant phenomena through first-hand or vicarious experiences (22.9 %), and the primary purpose of the activities was to slightly understand the scientific theory that explains the phenomena.

In addition, the textbook slightly identified common naive conceptions and addressed student ideas in order to build a more scientifically acceptable understanding of phenomena (Criterion IIB). It included few questions or tasks that identify students' naive conceptions (18.9 %), and did not include any questions and tasks that build on students' naive ideas rather than simply contradicting ideas with presented facts (0 %).

Moreover, the textbook provided very few opportunities to develop reasoning and to practice applying new knowledge (Criterion IIC). It did not include any questions or tasks that offer intelligent, plausible, and fruitful alternatives to student naive ideas (0 %), and slightly provided opportunities to apply scientific concepts in new contexts (13.5 %). Lastly, the textbook rarely promoted student thinking (Criterion IID). It slightly engaged students to use scientific ideas to reason about phenomena (4 %), and provided students with very little opportunities to compare/contrast scientific ideas to their experiences (4 %).
Table 4.1.2.15. Frequencies and Percentages of the category II criteria and indicators in the 7th grade science textbook

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicators	Frequencies	Percentages	total
			of Indicators	of	numb
				Indicators	er of
					pages
					analy
					zed
		1. The material engages students with			
	IIA	relevant phenomena through first-hand	17	22.9 %	74
	(Engagement	or vicarious experiences			
	with	2. The primary purpose of the activities			
II	Phenomena)	is to understand the scientific theory	3	4.0 %	74
		that explains the phenomena			
	Mean		10	13.5 %	74
		1. The material includes questions or			
	IIB (Identify	tasks that identify student naive	14	18.9 %	74
	and Address	conceptions			
	Student Ideas)	2. The material includes questions and			
		tasks that build on student naive ideas	-	0 %	74
		rather than simply contradicting ideas			
		with presented facts			
	Mean	^	7	7.4 %	74
	IIC	1. The material includes questions or			
	(Developing	tasks that offer intelligent, plausible,	-	0 %	74
	and Using	and fruitful alternatives to student			
	Scientific	naive ideas			
	Ideas)	2. The material provides opportunities	10	13.5 %	74
		to apply scientific concepts in new			
		contexts			
	Mean		5	6.5 %	74
	IID (Promotes	1. The material engages students in			
	Student	using scientific ideas to reason about	3	4.0 %	74
	Thinking	phenomena			
	About	2. The material provides students with			
	Experiences	opportunities to compare/contrast			
	and	scientific ideas to their experiences	3	4.0 %	74
	Knowledge)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	_		
	Mean		3	4 %	74

When the 7th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIA (Engagement with the Natural and Technological World) and indicator 1 (The material fosters a sense of curiosity and questioning about the natural and technological world), the result showed that the textbook met the indicator by a percentage of 21,6 (table 4.1.2.16). The textbook slightly fostered students' curiosity and questioning about natural and technological world. Figure 34 shows some questions which foster the sense of curiosity about technological world.

					The total
Categor	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
у			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIA	1. The material fosters a sense of			
III	(Engagement	curiosity and questioning about	16	21.6 %	74
	with the Natural	the natural and technological			
	and	world			
	Technological				
	World)				

Table 4.1.2.16. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIA in 7^{th} grade science textbook

Eleştirel Düşünme

- Tıp alanındaki teknolojik gelişmelerin gerçekleşmemiş olması durumunda neler olabilirdi?
- Teknolojik gelişmelerin olumlu etkilerinin yanı sıra olumsuz etkileri de olabilir mi? Arkadaşlarımızla tartışalım.

Figure 34. An example in the science textbook including the questions that foster a sense of curiosity about the technological world (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

The analysis of the 7th grade science textbook was done according to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIA (Engagement with the Natural and Technological World) and indicator 2 (The materials include activities that engage students to find out what happens with the natural and technological world). The result, as shown in table 4.1.2.17, indicates that the

textbook met this indicator by 17,6%. Figure 35 shows one of the rare examples which engaged students to find out what happens with the natural world.

					The
Categor	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
у			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
	IIIA	2. The materials include			
III	(Engagement	activities that engage students	13	17.6 %	74
	with the Natural	with the natural and			
	and	technological world to find out			
	Technological	what happens (experimental			
	World)	science)			

Table 4.1.2.17. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIA in 7th grade science textbook



Figure 35. An example in the science textbook including an activity that engages students with the natural world to understand what happens (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

The 7th grade science textbook was analyzed according to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIA (Engagement with the Natural and Technological World) and indicator 3 (The material includes activities that engage students to carefully and systematically recording what they see). As shown in table 4.1.2.18, the textbook did not meet this indicator.

Table 4.1.2.18. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIA in 7th grade science textbook

					The
Categor	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
у			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
	IIIA	3. The material includes			
III	(Engagement	activities that engage students in	-	0 %	74
	with the Natural	carefully and systematically			
	and	recording what they see (field			
	Technological	sciences)			
	World)				

The analysis of the 7th grade science textbook which was done according to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIA (Engagement with the Natural and Technological World) and indicator 4 (Activities use instruments and equipment to enhance and extend the senses) indicated that the textbook met this indicator by 5,4% (table 4.1.2.19). In the activities, instruments and equipments were rarely used to extend the sense of students. Figure 36 shows an activity which uses a watch and a paper to enhance and extend our all senses while doing this activity.

					The total
Categor	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
у			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIA	4. Activities use instruments and			
III	(Engagement	equipment to enhance and extend	4	5.4 %	74
	with the Natural	the senses			
	and				
	Technological				
	World)				

Table 4.1.2.19. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIA in 7th grade science textbook



Figure 36. An example in the science textbook's activity that uses instruments to extend or enhance the senses (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

When the 7th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 1 (When students engage in data collection, technique and methods are stressed), the result showed that the textbook met the indicator by only 1,4% (table 4.1.2.20). Figure 37 is an example of the rare activities where techniques and methods of data collection were stressed.

					The
Categor	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
у			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
	IIIB	1. When students engage in data			
III	(Arguments	collection, technique and methods are	1	1.4 %	74
	from	stressed			
	Evidence)				

6. Etkinlik Uyarı - Tepki Araştırma Sonusu: Elimizi yanan or muma peğdirdiğimizde püşürmeden nomen geri gekeriz. Günlük hayatırmada böyta düşünmeden ve hizt bir şekikle gerçekleştirdiğiniz başka olaylar da vardır. λ. Buntar noter glabilin? ----**Buntan Yapatra** Úç-beş kişilik gruplar oluştaranın. Gunluk hayatta düşümmeden hızlı bir şek de gerçekleştirdiğirniz olaylar. listeleyeim. Bu deylandari birthi seçolim. Orup arkadaş armızla pirtikte bu playı gözlemleyebi eçeğimiz bir deney tasadevelm. Dencyimizi hazir arkon aşağıdaki çızelgeden yararlarışlır. Ceneyintin Augurensiste **Hipvics** Degimeux de takent Dağımlı değişləri Kornel odlen değişlerel AND AC BUILD tytem beconvidion Gudension Sonucu Denoyimizi farklı arkadaşterninzla, tekrarlaya unu Çalışmamızı tamamladıkları sonra deney sonuçlarığıra diğer gruplari anlafalmı. a. Soruca Veraimi Yaptğırrız deneyleri ve bu deneylerin sonuçların sınıt nıkadaşlarımıza tapır. hätinde sunden. Sunumannian ardından "Deney arasınde gözlemleriğimiz olayların çır. perpekteşiyor olabilir?" surcectrum cevabin tartişa im

Figure 37. An example in the science textbook's activity that stresses the methods or techniques during data collection (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

Table 4.1.2.20. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIB in 7th grade science textbook

The analysis of the 7th grade science textbook which was done in accordance to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 2 (When presenting concepts, the material presents the methods (data collection activities and pattern-finding activities) of scientists that led to important conclusions) showed that the textbook did not meet this indicator (table 4.1.2.21).

Table 4.1.2.21. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIB in 7th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		2. When presenting concepts, the			
III	IIIB	material presents the methods (data	-	0 %	74
	(Arguments	collection activities and pattern-			
	from	finding activities) of scientists that led			
	Evidence)	to important conclusions			

The 7th grade science textbook was analyzed according to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 3 (Students develop techniques or methods to address their questions and hypotheses). Table 4.1.2.22 shows that the textbook did not meet this indicator.

Table 4.1.2.22. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIB in 7th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIB	3. Students develop techniques or			
III	(Arguments	methods to address their questions and	-	0 %	74
	from	hypotheses			
	Evidence)				

The analysis of the 7th grade science textbook regarding category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 4 (Students use their own experiences/data to identify patterns and relationships) showed that the textbook did not meet this indicator (table 4.1.2.23).

Ta**ble 4.1.2.23.** Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIB in 7th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIB	4. Students use their own			
III	(Arguments	experiences/data to identify patterns	-	0 %	74
	from	and relationships			
	Evidence)				

As the result of the analysis of the 7th grade science textbook for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 5 (The material includes data that support relationships shown in graphs, charts, maps, etc.) showed, the textbook did not meet this indicator.

Table 4.1.2.24. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 5 of criterion IIIB in 7th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIB	5. The material includes data that			
III	(Arguments	support relationships shown in graphs,	-	0 %	74
	from	charts, maps, etc.			
	Evidence)				

When the 7th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 6 (Students are encouraged to use their own experiences/data to develop and support arguments) the result showed that the textbook met this

indicator by a percentage of 25,7 (table 4.1.2.25). Students were seldom encouraged to use their data to develop arguments. Figure 38 is an example which encourages students to investigate the reasons of addiction and use their data to support the arguments about it.

Table 4.1.2.25. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 6 of criterion IIIB	in 7 th
grade science textbook	

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIB	6. Students are encouraged to use their			
III	(Arguments	own experiences/data to develop and	19	25.7 %	74
	from	support arguments			
	Evidence)				



Figure 38. An example in the science textbook that encourages students to use their experiences to support arguments (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

The 7th grade science textbook was analyzed according to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 7 (Text relies on empirical data rather than appeals to

authority to support arguments). As demonstrated in table 4.1.2.26, the indicator was not met.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIB	7. Text relies on empirical data rather			
III	(Arguments	than appeals to authority to support	-	0 %	74
	from	arguments			
	Evidence)				

Table 4.1.2.26. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 7 of criterion IIIB in 7th grade science textbook

The result of the analysis done with the 7th grade science textbook for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIC (Collective Validation) and indicator 1 (The material presents alternative interpretations or allows for multiple student interpretations of data as long as arguments are supported by it) indicated that the textbook met this indicator by only 2,7% (table 4.1.2.27). It slightly allowed for multiple student interpretations of data. Figure 39 is an example which encourage students for multiple interpretations of their data.

Table 4.1.2.27 Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIC in 7th grade science textbook

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
		1. The material presents alternative			
III	IIIC	interpretations of data or allows for	2	2.7 %	74
	(Collective	multiple student interpretations of			
	Validation)	data as long as arguments are			
		supported by data			



Figure 39. An example in the science textbook that allows for multiple student interpretations (Tunç, T., et. al., 2007).

The 7th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIC (Collective Validation) and indicator 2 (The material depicts the processes of collective inquiry by telling the whole story behind the development of science concepts, including the challenges to claims made by other scientists, the replies by the first scientists, and the changes made to claims as a result of the collective efforts of the scientific community). As shown in table 4.1.2.28, the textbook did not meet this indicator.

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
		2. The material depicts the processes			
		of collective inquiry by telling the			
		whole story behind the development			
		of science concepts, including the			
III	IIIC	challenges to claims made by other	-	0 %	74
	(Collective	scientists, the replies by the first			
	Validation)	scientists, and the changes made to			
		claims as a result of the collective			
		efforts of the scientific			

Table 4.1.2.28. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIC in 7th grade science textbook

When the 7th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIC (Collective Validation) and indicator 3 (The material provides opportunities for students to present their arguments in some written format, challenge others' ideas, develop replies, and reach

a community consensus about data and scientific claims, based on empirical evidence), the result showed that it did not meet the indicator (table 4.1.2.29).

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		3. The material provides opportunities			
		for students to present their arguments			
III	IIIC	in some written format, challenge	-	0 %	74
	(Collective	others' ideas, develop replies, and			
	Validation)	reach a community consensus about			
		data and scientific claims, based on			
		empirical evidence			

Table 4.1.2.29. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIC in 7th grade science textbook

The 7th grade science textbook was analyzed in accordance to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIC (Collective Validation) and indicator 4 (The material emphasizes the special status of scientific understanding reached through community consensus). As shown in table 4.1.2.30, the textbook did not meet this indicator.

Table 4.1.2.30.	Frequencies and	percentages	of the in	ndicator 4 of	criterion	IIIC i	n 7 th
grade science te	extbook						

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
-		4. The material emphasizes the			
III	IIIC	special status of scientific	-	0 %	67
	(Collective	understanding reached through			
	Validation)	community consensus			

To examine if the material present science as the social construction of facts and scientific understanding, frequencies and percentages of the indicators in 7th grade science textbook for Category III-Science as the social Construction of Knowledge was reported. As the result demonstrated in table 4.1.2.31, 7th grade science textbook met an average 11.2% of category III criterion IIIA indicators, 3.4 % of criterion IIIB indicators and 0.7 % of criterion IIIC indicators. The textbook met all the indicators of all categories. It relatively met higher indicators of criterion IIIA than the other two criteria.

The textbook rarely supported intense engagement with the natural and technological world (Criterion IIIA). The material slightly fostered a sense of curiosity and questioning about the natural and technological world (21.6 %), included few activities that engage students to find out what happens with the natural and technological world (17.6 %), did not include activities that engage students to carefully and systematically record what they see (0 %). Lastly, activities rarely used instruments and equipment to enhance and extend the senses (4 %). In addition, the textbook very rarely made arguments based on evidence as opposed to presenting only conclusions (Criterion IIIB). During data collection, technique and methods were rarely stressed (1.4 %). Students were rarely encouraged to use their own experiences/data to develop and support arguments (25.7 %). Text relied on empirical data rather than appeals to authority to support arguments (4 %). While presenting the concepts, the textbook did not present the methods (data collection activities and pattern-finding activities) of scientists that led to important conclusions, did not provide opportunities for students to develop techniques or methods to address their questions and hypothesis, did not provide opportunities for students use their own experiences/data to identify patterns and relationships, and did not include any data that support relationships shown in graphs, charts, maps, etc.

Textbook also very slightly emphasized the collective efforts of a community of scientists in developing and accepting scientific facts and concepts (Criterion IIIC). It slightly presented alternative interpretations or allows for multiple student interpretations of data as long as arguments are supported by data (2.7 %) and did not present the other indicators of criterion IIIC.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicators	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		1. The material fosters a sense of			
		curiosity and questioning about the	16	21.6 %	74
		natural and technological world.			
	IIIA	2. The materials include activities			
	(Engagement	that engage students with the natural	13	17.6 %	74
	with the	and technological world to find out			
	Natural and	what happens. (experimental science)			
	Technologica	3. The material includes activities			
	l World)	that engage students in carefully and	-	0 %	74
	,	systematically recording what they			-
		see. (field sciences)			
		4 Activities use instruments and			
		equipment to enhance and extend the	4	54%	74
		senses		5.170	, 1
	Mean		83	11.2 %	74
	1. When students engage in data		0.5	11.2 /0	/ +
		collection, technique and methods	1	1 / 0/	74
		are stressed	1	1.4 70	/4
		2. When presenting concepts, the		0.0/	74
		material presents the methods (data	-	0 %	/4
III		collection activities and pattern-			
111		finding activities) of scientists that			
		led to important conclusions			
		3. Students develop techniques or			
		methods to address their questions	-	0 %	74
	IIIB	and hypotheses			
	(Arguments	4. Students use their own			
	from	experiences/data to identify patterns	-	0 %	74
	Evidence)	and relationships			
		5. The material includes data that			
		support relationships shown in	-	0 %	74
		graphs, charts, maps, etc.			
		6. Students are encouraged to use			
		their own experiences/data to	19	25.7 %	74
		develop and support arguments			

Table 4.1.2.31. Frequencies and Percentages of the category III criteria and indicators in 7th grade science textbook

(Table 4.1.2.31. Continued)

	7. Text relies on empirical data rather			
	than appeals to authority to support	-	0 %	74
	arguments			
Mean		2.8	3.4 %	74
	1. The material presents alternative			
	interpretations of data or allows for	2	2,7 %	74
	multiple student interpretations of			
	data as long as arguments are			
	supported by data			
	2. The material depicts the processes			
	of collective inquiry by telling the			
IIIC	whole story behind the development			
(Collective	of science concepts, including the	-	0 %	74
Validation)	challenges to claims made by other			
	scientists, the replies by the first			
	scientists, and the changes made to			
	claims as a result of the collective			
	efforts of the scientific community			
	3. The material provides	-	0 %	74
	opportunities for students to present			
	their arguments in some written			
	format, challenge others' ideas,			
	develop replies, and reach a			
	community consensus about data and			
	scientific claims, based on empirical			
	evidence			
	4. The material the special status of			
	scientific understanding reached			
	through community consensus	-	0 %	74
Mean	1	-	0.7 %	74

4.1.3 Analysis of Eighth Grade Science Textbook

In this part, analysis of the representations of NOS in the 8th grade science textbooks was presented.

The analysis of the 8th grade science textbook for category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IA (Deductive Experiences) and indicator 1 (textbook includes demonstrations or laboratory exercises that confirm concepts presented) showed that the textbook met only 32.8 % of the indicator 1 (table 4.1.3.1). It slightly included some demonstrations or laboratory activities. Figure 40 shows a laboratory activity to confirm the concepts of plant respiration.

Table 4.1.3.1. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator1 of criterion IA in 8th grade science textbook

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
	IA	1. Textbook includes demonstrations			
	(Deductive	or laboratory exercises that confirm	21	32.8 %	64
Ι	Experiences	concepts presented			
)				



Bitkiler Ne Zaman Solunum Yapar?

Bunlah Yapalim

3. Etkinlik

Sinfimizda dörder kişilik gruplar oluşturalım. Gruplardan bir kısmı etkinliğin birinci bölümündeki iştemleri yaparken diğer gruplar etkinliğin kinci bölümündeki iştemleri yapan.

Birinci Bölüm

- Çimlenmiş bitkileri iki deney tübüne yerleştirelim.
- Deney tüplerinin ağızlarını delikli mantar tipayla kapatalım.
- Mantar tipaların deliklerinden L şek indeki cam boruları çeçirelim.
- Dereceli silincirler içerisine yarıya kadar kireç suyu koyalım.
- L şeklindeki çam boruyu kireçi suyunun içerisine batacak şekilde yerleştirisim.
- Çimlenmiş bitkileri kullanarakı yanda fotoğrafi görülen deney düzeneğinden iki adet kuralım.
 - Bu deney düzeneklerinden birini aydırlık, diğerini karanlık bir ortama kuyatm.
- Kiroç suyunda bir değişikik olup olmadığını gözlemleyelim.
- Gäzlern er mizi defterimize not edelim.

İkinci Bölüm

- Doncy tüpüne spatül yardımıyla yaklaşık 2 cm yüksekliğinde gilkoz doldurarak yandaki deney düzeneğini hazırlayatım.
- Olikozu bünzen beki veya ispirto ocağı ile ısıtalım ve gözlemlediklerimizi deflerimize not edelm.

Sonuca Varalim

- Daneyin birinci bölümünde sydınlık ve karanlık ortamda, beklettiğimiz bitkilorden hangisi kireç suyunda hir değişikliğe sebep oldu?
- Deneyin birinci bölümünde kireç suyunda nası bir değişiklik oldu? Bu olayın sebebi sizce ne olabilir?
- Deneyin ikinci bölümünde kireç suyunda rieler gözlemledik?
- Gilkozun yanması sonucu hangi gaz açığa çıkmış olabilir?
- İkinci bölümünde gerçekleşen olayın denklemini yazsaydık nasıl bir denklem elde ederçik?

Figure 40. An example in the science textbook including a laboratory exercises that confirms concepts presented (Tunç, T., Bakar, E., Başdağ, G., İpek, İ., Bağcı, N., Köroğlu, N. G., Yörük, N., Keleş, Ö., 2008).

When the 8th grade science textbook was analyzed for category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IB(Rhetoric Based on Authority) and indicator 1 (textbook presents conclusions of scientific studies rather than details of supporting data and arguments), the result indicated that the textbook met 50 % of the Criterion IB, indicator 1 (table 4.1.3.2). It presented conclusions of scientific studies directly, but did not show the details of supporting data and arguments. Figure 41 indicates



- 9 adet denscell silindir
 - 3 adet Lisekinde
- cam boru
- S adet delikli mantar bpa
- 4 adat çimlenmiş baki
- gikoz
- kireç suyu
- bağlama parçalari
- deslek gubuklari
- bünzen mesnedi
- spatůl



conclusion of a scientific study which belongs to Lamarck. There is no details of supporting data and arguments about Lamarck's theory.

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
	IB	1. Textbook presents conclusions of			
	(Rhetoric	scientific studies rather than details of	32	50 %	64
Ι	Based on	supporting data and arguments			
	Authority)				

Table 4.1.3.2. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IB in 8th grade science textbook

Laniarok, turter niyaşadıkları ösvreye daha fyi uvuni kağlan ak işar evinti geşirdiği ti savunnaş, "Elhorgini fasla kulanıl yorsa gelişmedin ağısılmarak daha etkin altı yapı kazarını" geruşunu ortaya sini işini Kulanıları vubut bölimlerinin geliştiğini, kulanı mayanlarını se köre diğini savunnaşını. Lğer dahilar Lamarok'ın gerişlerinde boliratdiği gibil kelevini geo ovor o sayot, kelenin gerişbranı sağı subanı çoparalarının da kaşlarının geliştiğiniş örüssi gerekmezi miydi?

Figure 41. An example in the science textbook that presents conclusion of a scientific study rather than details of supporting data and arguments (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The analysis of the 8th grade science textbook for category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IB (Rhetoric Based on Authority), and indicator 2 (the material focuses on the most important theories and models in the field) showed that it met only 4.7 % of the Criterion IB, indicator 2 (table 4.1.3.3). It focused on the most important theories and models in the field (figure 42). There were two important theories and a model (Mendel's inheritance theory, Lamark's theory and Watson and Cricks' DNA model) in unit 1. Percentages of the theories were low in the textbook.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IB	2. The material focuses on the most	3 (2 theories		
	(Rhetoric	important theories and models in the	and a	4.7 %	64
Ι	Based on	field	model)		
	Authority)				

Table 4.1.3.3. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IB in 8th grade science textbook



Figure 42. An example in the science textbook that focuses on an important model in the field (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The analysis done according to Category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IB (Rhetoric Based on Authority) and indicator 3 (textbook includes graphs, charts, maps, pictures etc. that display relationships rather than original data) showed that the indicator was met by a percentage of 48.4 % (table 4.1.3.4) and figure 43 shows one example of the graphs displaying the relationship between the amount of carbon dioxide and the energy sources.

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
	IB	3. Textbook includes graphs, charts,			
Ι	(Rhetoric	maps, pictures etc. that display	31	48.4 %	64
	Based on	relationships rather than original data			
	Authority)				

Table 4.1.3.4. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IB in 8th grade science textbook



Figure 43. An example in the science textbook including a graph that displays relationships rather than original data (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The 8th grade science textbook was analyzed according to category I (Science as Authoritative Knowledge), Criterion IB (Rhetoric Based on Authority) and indicator 4 (rhetoric relies on appeals to authority for persuasion). The results showed that the textbook met only 6.3% of the Criterion IB, indicator 4. Rhetoric very rarely relied on appeals to authority for persuasion. Figure 44 indicates that rhetoric relies on appeals to data of World Energy Agency for persuasion of the amount of energy sources which are used frequently.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number of
			of Indicators	s of	pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IB	4. Rhetoric relies on appeals to			
Ι	(Rhetoric	authority for persuasion	4	6.3 %	64
	Based on				
	Authority)				

Table 4.1.3.5. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IB in 8th grade science textbook

Losi yakı su ve nökledi enerji elde dolları vetyyaldı" olan artike yenlericmez almeji sayrak andır. Bu koyna danı oluş onu ve su fantoniker rekaya tikrin elen çok uzun almeye (miyonlarıca yılı) gercek çoliği için yenilenemez enerji kaynakları olarak adlanomekr. Vendaki görülde Dunya Enorji Ajansı'nın 2005 yılı

Yonileusbitg

verigine göre dunyada kulanrar enerji koynakternin yakaşık olerek miktadar görilmektesit. Grefiji mez ovrim Dünyaris enerji hiyasının banşı enerji koynakternisin olara çok kaşlanalığırı baldayalın. Çovrambile bi enerji kayna dan osu hanşisileri yok kulani yor?

Figure 44. An example in the science textbook that relies on appeals to authority for persuasion (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The criteria and indicators of category I were used to answer the following question: Does the Material present science as confirm facts and concepts? According to the table 4.1.3.6, the textbook met on an average of 32.8 % of criterion IA and 27.4 % of the criterion IB. The textbook met relatively higher indicators of criterion IA than criterion IB. It slightly included activities to confirm facts and concepts (Criterion IA). It seldom included demonstrations or laboratory exercises that confirm concepts presented (32.8 %). Additionally, the textbook rarely relied on conclusions and status of scientists to teach terms, concepts, and facts (Criterion IB). It presented conclusions of scientific studies rather than details of supporting data and arguments (50 %), focused on the most important theories and models in the field (4.7 %) – the percent of this indicator was not presented the total page number met the indicator, but the number of the theories and models including graphs, charts, maps, etc. that display relationships rather than original data (48.4 %), and lastly, rhetoric slightly relied on appeals to authority for persuasion (6.3 %).

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicators	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
	IA	1. The material includes			
	(Deductive	demonstrations or laboratory	22	32.8 %	64
	Experiences	exercises that confirm concepts			
)	presented			
	Mean		22	32.8 %	64
		1. The material presents conclusions			
		of scientific studies rather than	32	50 %	64
		details of supporting data and			
		arguments			
Ι	IB	2. The material focuses on the most			
	(Rhetoric	important theories and models in the	3	4.7 %	64
	Based on	field			
	Authority)	3. The material includes graphs,			
		charts, maps, etc. that display	31	48.4 %	64
		relationships rather than original data			
		4. Rhetoric relies on appeals to			
		authority for persuasion	4	6.3 %	64
	Mean		17.5	27.4 %	64

Table 4.1.3.6. Frequencies and percentages of the category I criteria and indicators in 8th grade science textbook

The analysis of the 8th grade science textbook for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIA (Engagement with Phenomena) and indicator 1 (the material engages students with relevant phenomena through first-hand or vicarious experiences) showed that it met only 35.4 % of the Criterion IIA, indicator 1 (table 4.1.3.7) and figure 45 is an example that the textbook slightly engaged students with relevant phenomena through first-hand or vicarious experiences. In this example, the first hand activity engages students with Mendel's genetics.

.

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
	IIA	1. The material engages students			
II	(Engageme	with relevant phenomena through	23	35.4 %	64
	nt with	first-hand or vicarious experiences			
	Phenomena)				

Table 4.1.3.7. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIA in 8th grade science textbook

Mondel deneylerini yapatkan bozolyo bitkisinden leyiklandı. Mondel, bozolye bitkilen in talami goldi (purusuk, dud, talami rangi (san, yeşti), bitki boyu (kee, urun) gibi doollk adam or sonraki kişeğla nast aktandığın moelemiştir. Mendo'lin vaptiği bu golsmeye berker çalışındar, caha önceden de yepilmiştir. Anada, Mondel in oslişmeleminin alğarlarlardan tarkı, ekte ettiği sonuçları alaştık heçademiden kişda anarak fada atmosidir.

OT I	3. Etkinlik	Mendelle Yardunci C	Halim	~ 0		
	Menda, pricensyl borna el Istalli bir go sanuci duser iki bog sineli bozotycioni o ve bortaneli tohum o az de inseta, ktaluli nad Kingi kuşağın tanıam özo tikte u saklar ekte Aşağı daki oyunu oşm arbitinan alıtmas adı	a Heitingiin tana arf olan ar bazelye satie taalay meesi karan voita. I sjin himti adzaan tanel kiru. Niyi merkijini marak adan Mandal, or si takatanarak kunan kar yetigen 145 a bir som gity ang tagang akkiri? E da dagan tanet mikrimiş akkir? Bi Heriş olab ir mi? ayerak, Mendal in Ulaşt ği sonuq a çarm.	gesidi i, cologina auniguk prosk yl ci aussă ci	бр. 20-ст ма кол тех, ез); те рабат с ресен,		
	Burran Yacalm			1 per		
	 Dörder kralik ernel 	as an birn.		142.00		
	 Heratic 2 cm x 2 	om bevuktasieren 200 tana kore se	kinde (dğı, keser)	1. 1. 1. 1.		
	 Kester kärtfärn 1 	00 tanes no -D' 100 tanen e "d" h	arti yazairm.	1.1		
	 Posse orden birisi in "valine "1" diğerlar üzembirse "2" yayalın. 					
	 50 fane 12° lie ob tare 16° yi dawine 1 numero yazat@miz posate lot wile 10° ile 50 fane bi' yi uwine 2 numero yazat@miz posete stellen. 					
	 Enumeratipose il 	lą: Lireyi 2 numarali poset erkek bir	eyi temsil eta r.			
	 İçine bakmadan ç liştüne köyalmı Ya çiz-diklarini tomsi tekrarlayalmı 	rossterden hirer tana kato soçlo orga sigetinliğiniz bu karolorin dis Lottiğini unutmaşalırı i Birliğlam	kisini yan yara ge velerkeğin oli şinrab abşetierdeki kağılı	tirenek, masanır araseşti bireyledir ari firli ener visalsı		
	 Aşağıdaki pibi bir t 	able oluştırmarak. İsibileye oluşan bir	evience ourranniae	alean yazalim		
	 Kara şeklir da koşt tancıl bezelyeyi. "M almakazdır. 	ğim ziköğildərin yarı yana geliri məsi Mif talalışlı kitəheti dəzə yayı banışılı	Meloide adiren 1001	lə "Ro" dir çılı		
	FILL CARAGE		Ot man Biner	Bay		
	Social Varaim		avidanceud			
-	 ab oyal gore els anel bezolya cha 	e ettiğimizi düzgün ve puruşuk sayısı tech?	CC			
and a	 Chigak hangi bzoli 	ktok bozetyeden olaştı.?	DJ			
5.6.	 Sizes Mendel"n y 	spiği çolışmaların bilmi düryəsi	dd			

Figure 45. An example in the science textbook that engages students with relevant phenomena through a first-hand experience (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The 8th grade science textbook was analyzed according to category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIA (Engagement with Phenomena) and indicator 2 (the primary purpose of the activities is to understand the scientific theory that explains the phenomena). Table 4.1.3.8 shows that the textbook met this indicator by a percentage of only 9.4 % and figure 46 is one of the few activities whose primary purpose is to understand the scientific theories. In this example, the activity aims students to understand the theory of Mendel's heredity theory.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number of
			of Indicators	s of	pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		2. The primary purpose of the			
II	IIA	activities is to understand the	6	9.4 %	64
		scientific theory that explains the			
		phenomena			

Table 4.1.3.8. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIA in 8th grade science textbook



Figure 46. An example in the science textbook in which the primary purpose of the activity is to understand the scientific theory that explains the phenomena (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

When the 8th grade science textbook was analyzed for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIB (Identify and Address Student Ideas) and indicator 1 (the material includes questions or tasks that identify student naive conceptions) the result showed that it met the indicator 1 by 7.8 % (table 4.1.3.9). Figure 47 shows one of the few questions or tasks that identify the naive ideas of students. In this example, there are some questions which try to identify students' naive ideas about the number of chromosomes and the level of development.

					The
Categor	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
У			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
	IIB (Identify	1. The material includes questions			
II	and Address	or tasks that identify student naive	5	7.8 %	64
	Student Ideas)	conceptions			
1	1	1			

Table 4.1.3.9. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIB in 8th grade science textbook

Aşağıdaki tabloda, farklı türdeki canlılara ait kromozom sayıları verilmiştir. Tabloda, aynı sayıda kromozom sayısına sahip canlılar görüyor muyuz? Kromozom sayıları aynı olan bu canlıların birbirinden farklı olmalarının sebebi ne olabilir? Kromozom sayıları ile canlıların büyüklüğü ve gelişmişliği arasında bir ilişki var mıdır? Tablodaki bilgilerden yola çıkarak kromozom sayılan fazla olan canlıların, örneğin kromozom sayısı 94 olan deniz yıldızının insandan daha gelişmiş olduğunu söyleyebilir miyiz?

Tür	At	Insan	Soğan	Eğrelti Otu	Köpek	Deniz Yıldızı	Güvercin	Keçi	
2n	64	46	16	500	78	94	16	60	

Figure 47. An example in the science textbook includes questions that identify students naive conceptions (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The analysis of the 8th grade science textbook for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIB (Identify and Address Student Ideas) and indicator 2 (the material includes questions and tasks that build on student naive ideas rather than simply contradicting ideas with presented facts) showed that the textbook met only 7.8 % of the Criterion IIB, indicator 2 (table 4.1.3.10). Textbook included few questions or tasks that build on students' naive ideas (figure 48). In this example, there are some questions about the cell and differences among living beings which build on student naive ideas about this subject. However, some questions or tasks were followed by an explanation. Therefore, students did not have any opportunity to construct their own idea.

					The total
Categor	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
у			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIB (Identify	2. The material includes questions and			
II	and Address	tasks that build on student naive ideas	5	7.8 %	64
	Student	rather than simply contradicting ideas			
	Ideas)	with presented facts			

Table 4.1.3.10. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIB in 8th grade science textbook

Smif arkwaşlarımca bakalım. Birbirin izin seçive geo rengi, boy uzunluğu va, Szisse-Azellikler birbir ne boratyor mül/ Foloğmifsu laki aynı fur canınar arasındaki bertzerlikler ve ferklirikler nelerdir, nobon birbir a licunç bertzeyen ikislengibi görünmüvorus?

Sadeoo Insaniar doğil, çovrenirkse gördi guntuz diğer cantilar da birbiri iden faklı övel istere solapor. Bösün cantilar hörelekleri oluştuğuna göra, santlar arasındakı tari tersitiğin setera na olapıtır.

Caultar oldaturan hüsreterin yönölim malovinin -yekinlek olduğunu bilyonus. Yukaridak reamide hüsre çokirdeğinin içorlalınde yeriaları başıka yapıları da görtiyonus. Sixo-ha yepilarine şo varyar olabilir?

Soenu ve yumuta hüaralarinin çekitdeldernin birleşmeş yie yaşam vatadığumuz başlar. Oysa miyanarda hüaradan oluştuğunuz nib (yoruz, Tex bir hüarayle başlayan tur yakı dı kinasıtı oluyor da miyanarda hüaraye ülasabir yor?

Figure 48. An example in the science textbook includes some questions that build on students' naive ideas about cell (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The 8th grade science textbook was analyzed for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIC (Developing and Using Scientific Ideas) and indicator 1 (the material includes questions or tasks that offer intelligent, plausible, and fruitful alternatives to student naive ideas). Table 4.1.3.11 shows that textbook did not meet this indicator for this criterion.

Т

15 .5.

21,

					The total
Categor	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
у			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIC	1. The material includes questions			
II	(Developing	or tasks that offer intelligent,	-	0 %	64
	and Using	plausible, and fruitful alternatives to			
	Scientific	student naive ideas			
	Ideas)				

Table 4.1.3.11. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIC in 8th grade science textbook

The analysis of the 8th grade science textbook which was done regarding category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IIC (Developing and Using Scientific Ideas) and indicator 2 (the material provides opportunities to apply scientific concepts in new contexts) showed that the textbook only met the indicator by a percentage of 25.0 (table 4.1.3.12). Figure 49 is one of the few opportunities to the students to apply scientific concepts in new contexts. This example helps students apply their scientific knowledge in an activity to understand the mechanism of heredity crossing.

Table 4.1.3.12. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIC in 8th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number of
			of	s of	pages
			Indicators	Indicators	analyzed
	IIC	2. The material provides			
II	(Developing	opportunities to apply	16	25.0 %	64
	and Using	scientific concepts in new			
	Scientific	contexts			
	Ideas)				



Figure 49. An example in the science textbook that provides opportunities to apply scientific concepts in new context (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

When the 8th grade science textbook was analyzed for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IID (Promotes Student Thinking About Experiences and Knowledge), and indicator 1 (the material engages students in using scientific ideas to reason about phenomena), result showed that the indicator was met about 10.9 % (table 4.1.3.13). Textbook seldom engaged students to use scientific ideas to reason about phenomena. Figure 50 is an example of an activity which engages students by investigating the reproduction cells and forming a model to find the reasons about the differences between mitosis and meiosis cell division.

					The total
Categor	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
у			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IID (Promotes	1. The material engages			
II	Student Thinking	students in using scientific	7	10.9 %	64
	About Experiences	ideas to reason about			
	and Knowledge)	phenomena			

Table 4.1.3.13. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IID in 8th grade science textbook



Üreme Hücreleri Nasıl Oluşur?

Buniari Yapalin

6. Etkinlik

Üreme hürrelerinin nasıl oluştuğunu merak eden Ahmet yaptığı araştırma sonucunda hayvan hücresinde mayozu gösteren aşağıdaki şemalara ulaşmıştır. Biz de sınıtımızda dürder kişilik gruplar oluşturarak mayozu-anlatan bir. mındal hazırlayalım. Modeliniz hazırlarken " Araç ve Gereç" bölümünde verilen matzomeleri ya da farklı arac ve gereçleri kullanahilirsiniz.

- Modellerimizi hazırladıktan sonra sınıfta arkadaşlanmıza aunalm.
 - renklerde) makas

oyun hamuru

nigū ipi (tarkli

renklerde) boncuklar (jark)

renklende)

grafon káğıdı (farklı

(farkli renklerdic)





Sonuca Varalim

- Mayoz necir? Bu olayın sonucunda hangi hücreler oluşur?
- Mayoz, canlıların hangi hücrelerinde gerçekleşir?
- Mayozun canlılar için önemi neçir?
- Mayoz ile mitoz arasında bir benzerlik var moor?
- Yaptığımız araştırma ve modellere göre mayozla mitozu ayıran özellikleri açıklayabilir miyiz?

(ii)

Figure 50. An example in the science textbook that engages students in using scientific ideas to reason about phenomena (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The analysis of the 8th grade science textbook which was done in accordance to category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena), Criterion IID (Promotes Student Thinking About Experiences and Knowledge) and indicator 2 (the material provides students with opportunities to compare/contrast scientific ideas to their experiences) showed that the indicator was met by only 9.4 % (table 4.1.3.14). The textbook rarely provided opportunities to students to compare/contrast their experiences to scientific ideas. Figure 51 shows a part of activity which includes questions to students to compare their experiences gained in the activity with the scientific ideas about cell division.

Table 4.1.3.14. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IID in 8th grade science textbook

					The
Categor	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
У			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
	IID (Promotes	2. The material provides			
II	Student Thinking	students with opportunities to	6	9.4 %	64
	About Experiences	compare/contrast scientific			
	and Knowledge)	ideas to their experiences			

Sonuca Varalım
Mayoz nedir? Bu olayın sonucunda hangi hücreler oluşur?
Mayoz, canlıları hangi hücrelerinde gerçekleşir?
Mayozun canlılar için önemi nedir?
Mayoz ile mitoz arasında bir benzerlik var mıdır?
Yaptığımız araştırma ve modellere göre mayozla mitozu ayıran özellikleri açıklayabilir miyiz?

1 h

Figure 51. An example in the science textbook provides students with opportunity to compare scientific ideas to their experiences (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The question stating "Does the material present science as the application of scientific theories and use of reasoning to understanding phenomena?" was answered in accordance to frequencies and percentages of the indicators for category II (Science for Understanding Phenomena). As the table 4.1.3.15 shows, 8th grade

science textbook met on an average of 22.4 % of Criterion IIA indicators, 7.8 % of Criterion IIB indicators, 12.5 % of Criterion IIC indicators and 10.1 % of Criterion IID indicators. The results showed that the textbook met relatively higher indicators of Criterion IIA.

The textbook slightly engaged students in real or vicarious phenomena (Criterion IIA). It rarely engaged students with relevant phenomena through first-hand or vicarious experiences (35.4 %). In addition, the primary purpose of the activities was rarely to understand the scientific theory that explains the phenomena.

Results also indicated that the textbook seldom identified common naive conceptions and addressed students' ideas in order to build a more scientifically acceptable understanding phenomena (Criterion IIB). It rarely included questions or tasks that identify students' naive conceptions (7.8 %), and slightly included questions and tasks that build on student naive ideas rather than simply contradicting ideas with presented facts (7.8 %).

The textbook provided opportunities to develop reasoning and to practice applying new knowledge (Criterion IIC). It did not include any questions or tasks that offer intelligent, plausible, and fruitful alternatives to student naive ideas (0 %), and rarely provided opportunities to apply scientific concepts in new contexts (25 %).

The textbook seldom promoted student thinking (Criterion IID). It slightly engaged students in using scientific ideas to reason about phenomena (10.9 %), and slightly provided students with opportunities to compare/contrast scientific ideas to their experiences (9.4 %).

Table 4.1.3.15. Frequencies and Percentages of the category II criteria and indicators in 8^{th} grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicators	Frequencies	Percentage	number of
			of	s of	pages
			Indicators	indicators	analyzed
	IIA	1. The material engages students			
	(Engagemen	with relevant phenomena through	23	35.4 %	64
	t with	first-hand or vicarious			
	Phenomena)	experiences			
		2. The primary purpose of the			
		activities is to understand the	6	9.4 %	64
		scientific theory that explains the			
		phenomena			
	Mean	<u>^</u>	14.5	22.4 %	64
		1. The material includes questions			
	IIB (Identify	or tasks that identify student naive	5	7.8 %	64
II	and Address	conceptions	-		
	Student	2 The material includes questions			
	Ideas)	and tasks that build on student	5	78%	64
)	naive ideas rather than simply	U U	1.0 /0	0.
		contradicting ideas with presented			
		facts			
		14015			
	Mean		5	7.8	64
	IIC	1 The material includes questions	5	7.0	04
	(Developing	or tasks that offer intelligent		0 %	64
	(Developing	plausible and fruitful alternatives	-	0 /0	04
	and Using	to student poive ideas			
	Ideas)	2. The meterial presides			
	iueas)	2. The material provides	16	25.0.0/	()
		opportunities to apply scientific	10	25.0 %	04
		concepts in new contexts	0	10 5 0/	()
			8	12.5 %	64
	IID	1. The material engages students	_		~ .
	(Promotes	in using scientific ideas to reason	7	10.9 %	64
	Student	about phenomena			
	Thinking				
	About	2. The material provides students			
	Experiences	with opportunities to	6	9.4 %	64
	and	compare/contrast scientific ideas			
	Knowledge)	to their experiences			
			6.5	10.1 %	64

When the 8th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIA (Engagement with the Natural and Technological World) and indicator 1 (the material fosters a sense of curiosity and questioning about the natural and technological world), result showed that the textbook met only 21.8 % of the Criterion IIIA, indicator 1 (table 4.1.3.16). Textbook rarely fostered students' curiosity and questioning about nature and technology. Figure 52 shows some questions which foster a sense of curiosity about the technological world.

Table 4.1.3.16. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIA in 8th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentages	number
			of Indicators	of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIA (Science as	1. The material fosters a sense of			
III	the Social	curiosity and questioning about the	14	21.8 %	64
	Construction of	natural and technological world.			
	Knowledge)				

Eleştirel Düşünme:

- Genetik mühendisliği çalışmalarının yukarıda belirtilen olumlu ve olumsuz yönlerine başka neler ekleyebiliriz?
- Genetik mühendisliği çalışmaları dünyadaki gıda yetersizliği sorununa çözüm olabilecek mi?
- Genetik mühendisleri, "Jurassic Park" (Curasik Park) filmindeki gibi nesli tükenmiş canlıları yeniden hayata döndürebilirler mi?
- Bir gün kendi kopyamızla karşılaşacağımızı ya da kendi kopyamızı oluşturabileceğimizi söyleselerdi ne düşünürdünüz?
- Bir gün "Örümcek Adam" filminde olduğu gibi canlıların olağanüstü güçleri olabilir mi? Bu konularla ilgili düşüncelerimizi arkadaşlarımızla paylaşalım.
- Genetik mühendisliği çalışmalarını bilmek ve takip etmek bize ne kazandırır?
- Genetik mühendisliğinin çalışmalarını olumlu ve olumsuz olarak nasıl sınıflandırırsınız? Yaptığınız sınıflandırma yukarıdaki tabloda verilenlerden farklıysa kendinizi ve farklı düşünen arkadaşlarınızı bu tablodaki bilgilerin doğruluğu konusunda nasıl ikna edersiniz?

Figure 52. An example in the science textbook that fosters the curiosity and questioning about the technological world (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The analysis of the 8th grade science textbook was done according to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIA (Engagement with the Natural and Technological World) and indicator 2 (the materials include activities that engage students to find out what happens with the natural and technological world). The result, as shown in table 4.1.3.17, indicated that the textbook met this indicator only 14.0 %. Figure 53 shows one of the activities regarding the technological world which were rarely included in the textbook.

Table 4.1.3.17. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIA in 8th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		2. The materials include activities that			
III	IIIA	engage students with the natural and	9	14 %	64
		technological world to find out what			
		happens.			



Figure 53. An example in the science textbook including an activity that engages students with technological and natural world (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).
The 8th grade science textbook for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIA (Engagement with the Natural and Technological World) and indicator 3 (the material includes activities that engage students in carefully and systematically recording what they see). The result showed that the textbook met only 3.1 % of the Criterion IIIA, indicator 3 (table 4.1.3.18). It provided students very few activities to record what they see. Figure 54 shows an activity in which systematical recording is stressed.

The total Categor Criterion Indicator Frequencies Percentage number of Indicators s of of pages у analyzed Indicators IIIA 3. The material includes activities III (Engagement that engage students in carefully 2 3.1 % 64 with the Natural and systematically recording what and they see. Technological World)

Table 4.1.3.18. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIA in 8^{th} grade science textbook



Figure 54. An example in the science textbook including an activity that engages students to record what they see systematically (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The analysis of the 8th grade science textbook which was done according to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIA (Engagement with the Natural and Technological World and indicator 4 (activities use instruments and equipment to enhance and extend the senses) indicated that the textbook met the indicator by a percentage of 3.1 (table 4.1.3.19) and figure 55 shows one of the few activities where instruments and equipments were used to extend the sense of students to understand the mechanism of respiration without oxygen.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIA (Engagement	4. Activities use instruments			
III	with the Natural	and equipment to enhance and	2	3.1 %	64
	and Technological	extend the senses			
	World)				

Table 4.1.3.19. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIA in 8th grade science textbook



Figure 55. An example in the science textbook including an activity that uses instruments to extend or enhance the senses (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

When the 8th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Argument from Evidence) and indicator 1 (when students engage in data collection, technique and methods are stressed), result showed that the textbook met the indicator only by 4.7 % (table 4.1.3.20) Techniques and methods of data collection were rarely stressed. Figure 56 shows an activity in which data collection methods are stressed.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIB	1. When students engage in data			
III	(Arguments	collection, technique and methods are	3	4.7 %	64
	from	stressed			
	Evidence)				

Table 4.1.3.20. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIB in 8th grade science textbook



Figure 56. An example in the science textbook that includes an activity, techniques and methods of data collection (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The analysis of the 8th grade science textbook which was done in accordance to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 2 (when presenting concepts, the material presents the methods (data collection activities and pattern-finding activities) of scientists that led to important conclusions) showed that the textbook met the indicator only by 6.3 % (table 4.1.3.21). Techniques and methods of scientists were not presented well enough. Figure 57 presents the method of Mendel that led to him important conclusions about heredity.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		2. When presenting concepts, the			
III	IIIB	material presents the methods (data	4	6.3 %	64
	(Arguments	collection activities and pattern-			
	from	finding activities) of scientists that led			
	Evidence)	to important conclusions			

Table 4.1.3.21. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIB in 8th grade science textbook



Figure 57. An example in the science textbook that presents the methods of a scientist that led to important conclusions (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The 8th grade science textbook was analyzed according to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence), and indicator 3 (students develop techniques or methods to address their questions and hypotheses). Table 4.1.3.22 shows that the textbook did not meet this indicator.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIB	3. Students develop techniques or			
III	(Arguments	methods to address their questions and	-	0 %	64
	from	hypotheses			
	Evidence)				

Table 4.1.3.22. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 3 of criterion IIIB in 8th grade science textbook

The analysis of the 8th grade science textbook regarding category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 4 (students use their own experiences/data to identify patterns and relationships) showed that the indicator was met by a percentage of 4.7 (table 4.1.3.23). Not enough opportunities were provided to the students to use their data to identify patterns or relationships in the textbook and figure 58 is one of the few example presented in the textbook. In this example, students are encouraged to use their own experiences about mitosis to identify the patterns of it.

Table 4.1.3.23. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIB in 8th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIB	4. Students use their own			
III	(Arguments	experiences/data to identify patterns	3	4.7 %	64
	from	and relationships			
	Evidence)				



Figure 58. An example in the science textbook that provides students an opportunity to use their own experiences to identify patterns (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The result of the analysis of 8th grade science textbook for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 5 (the material includes data that support relationships shown in graphs, charts, maps, pictures etc.) showed that the textbook only met the indicator by 3.1 % (table 4.1.3.24) and it included only two cases that support relationship shown in table which is demonstrated in figure 59. In this example, data were presented a relationship between amount of carbon dioxide and energy sources which shown in a graph.

Table 4.1.3.24. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 5 of criterion IIIB in 8th grade science textbook

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIB	5. The material includes data that			
III	(Arguments	support relationships shown in graphs,	2	3.1 %	64
	from	charts, maps, pictures etc.			
	Evidence)				



Figure 59. An example in the science textbook including data that support relationships shown in the graph (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

When the 8th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 6 (students are encouraged to use their own experiences/data to develop

and support arguments), result indicated that the textbook met indicator 6 by a percentage of 32.8 (table 4.1.3.25). As shown in figure 60, students were seldom encouraged to use their data to develop arguments. In this example, students are encourage to use their experiences about heredity problems to develop and support arguments.

Table 4.1.3.25.	Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 6 of criterion	IIIB i	$n 8^{th}$
grade science te	extbook		

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentag	total
			of	es of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
		6. Students are encouraged to use			
III	IIIB	their own experiences/data to	21	32.8 %	64
	(Argument	develop and support arguments			
	s from				
	Evidence)				



Figure 60. An example in the science textbook including an activity which encourages students to use their own data or experiences (Tunç, T., et. al., 2008).

The 8th grade science textbook was analyzed according to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIB (Arguments from Evidence) and indicator 7 (text relies on empirical data rather than appeals to authority to support arguments). As demonstrated in the table 4.1.3.26 the indicator did not meet this indicator.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IIIB	7. Text relies on empirical data rather			
III	(Arguments	than appeals to authority to support	-	0 %	64
	from	arguments			
	Evidence)				

Table 4.1.3.26. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 7 of criterion IIIB in 8th grade science textbook

The result of the analysis done with the 8th grade science textbook for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIC (Collective Validation), and indicator 1 (the material presents alternative interpretations of data or allows for multiple student interpretations of data as long as arguments are supported by data) indicated that the textbook did not meet this indicator (table 4.1.3.27).

Table 4.1.3.27. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 1 of criterion IIIC in 8th grade science textbook

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
		1. The material presents alternative			
III	IIIC	interpretations of data or allows for	-	0 %	64
	(Collective	multiple student interpretations of			
	Validation)	data as long as arguments are			
		supported by data			

The 8th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIC (Collective Validation) and indicator 2 (the material depicts the processes of collective inquiry by telling the whole story behind the development of science concepts, including the challenges to claims made by other scientists, the replies by the first scientists, and the changes

made to claims as a result of the collective efforts of the scientific community). As shown in table 4.1.3.28, the textbook did not meet this indicator.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		2. The material depicts the processes of			
		collective inquiry by telling the whole			
		story behind the development of			
III	IIIC	science concepts, including the	-	0 %	64
		challenges to claims made by other			
		scientists, the replies by the first			
		scientists, and the changes made to			
		claims as a result of the collective			
		efforts of the scientific community			

Table 4.1.3.28. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 2 of criterion IIIC in 8th grade science textbook

The 8th grade science textbook was analyzed for category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIC (Collective Validation) and indicator 3 (the material provides opportunities for students to present their arguments in some written format, challenge others' ideas, develop replies, and reach a community consensus about data and scientific claims, based on empirical evidence). The result showed that the textbook did not meet this indicator (table 4.1.3.29).

Table 4.1.3.29.	Frequencies and	percentages	of the in	ndicator 3	of criterion	IIIC in	8 th
grade science te	extbook						

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
		3. The material provides opportunities			
		for students to present their arguments			
III	IIIC	in some written format, challenge	-	0 %	64
		others' ideas, develop replies, and			
		reach a community consensus about			
		data and scientific claims, based on			
		empirical evidence			

The 8th grade science textbook was analyzed in accordance to category III (Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), Criterion IIIC (Collective Validation), and indicator 4 (the material emphasizes the special status of scientific understanding reached through community consensus). The result indicated that the textbook did not meet this indicator (table 4.1.3.30).

Table 4.1.3.30. Frequencies and percentages of the indicator 4 of criterion IIIC in 8th grade science textbook

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicator	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d
		4. The material emphasizes the			
III	IIIC	special status of scientific	-	0 %	64
		understanding reached through			
		community consensus			

When considering if material presents science as the social construction of facts and scientific understanding (Category III- Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge), it was found that 8th grade textbook met 10.5 % of Criterion IIIA

indicators, 7.4 % of Criterion IIIB indicators, and 2.4 % of Criterion IIIC indicators. The textbook met relatively higher indicators of Criterion IIIA than the other two criteria.

The textbook supported intense engagement with the natural and technological world (Criterion IIIA). It rarely fostered a sense of curiosity and questioning about the natural and technological world (21.8 %), included few activities that engage students to find out what happens with the natural and technological world (14. %) included very few activities that engage students in carefully and systematically recording what they see (3.1 %). Lastly, activities rarely used instruments and equipment to enhance and extend the senses (3.1 %).

The textbook slightly made arguments based on evidence as opposed to presenting only conclusions (Criterion IIIB). During data collection, technique and methods were slightly stressed (4.7 %). When presenting concepts, the textbook slightly presented the methods (data collection activities and pattern-finding activities) of scientists that led to important conclusions (6.3 %). Students did not develop techniques or methods to address their questions and hypotheses (0 %). Textbook seldom included data that support relationships shown in graphs, charts, maps, etc. (3.1 %). Students were slightly encouraged to use their own experiences/data to develop and support arguments (32.8 %). Lastly, text rarely relied on empirical data rather than appeals to authority to support arguments (6.3 %).

Additionally, the textbook did not meet the indicators of criterion IIIC.

Table 4.1.3.31. Frequencies and Percentages of the category III criteria and indicators in 8th grade science textbook

					The
Category	Criterion	Indicators	Frequencies	Percentage	total
			of	s of	number
			Indicators	Indicators	of pages
					analyze
					d

(Table 4.1.3.31. Continued)

		1. The material fosters a sense of			
		curiosity and questioning about the	14	21.8 %	64
		natural and technological world.			
	IIIA	2. The materials include activities			
	(Engagement	that engage students with the natural	9	14 %	64
	with the	and technological world to find out			
	Natural and	what happens. (experimental			
	Technologic	science)			
	al World)	3. The material includes activities			
		that engage students in carefully and	2	3.1 %	64
		systematically recording what they			
		see. (field sciences)			
		4. Activities use instruments and			
		equipment to enhance and extend	2	3.1 %	64
		the senses			
	Mean		6.8	10.5 %	64
		1. When students engage in data			
III		collection, technique and methods	3	4.7 %	64
		are stressed			
		2. When presenting concepts, the			
		material presents the methods (data			
		collection activities and pattern-	4	6.3 %	64
		finding activities) of scientists that			
		led to important conclusions			
		3. Students develop techniques or			
		methods to address their questions	-	0 %	64
		and hypotheses			
	IIIB	4. Students use their own			
	(Arguments	experiences/data to identify patterns	3	4.7 %	64
	from	and relationships			
	Evidence)	5. The material includes data that			
		support relationships shown in	2	3.1 %	64
		graphs, charts, maps, etc.			
		6. Students are encouraged to use			
		their own experiences/data to	21	32.8 %	64
		develop and support arguments			
		7. Text relies on empirical data			
		rather than appeals to authority to	-	0 %	64
		support arguments			

Mean		4.7	7.4 %	64
IIIC	1. The material presents alternative			
(Collective	interpretations of data or allows for		0 %	64
Validation)	multiple student interpretations of			
	data as long as arguments are			
	supported by data			
	2. The material depicts the			
	processes of collective inquiry by			
	telling the whole story behind the			
	development of science concepts,			
	including the challenges to claims	-	0 %	64
	made by other scientists, the replies			
	by the first scientists, and the			
	changes made to claims as a result			
	of the collective efforts of the			
	scientific community			
	3. The material provides			
	opportunities for students to present			
	their arguments in some written			
	format, challenge others' ideas,	-	0 %	64
	develop replies, and reach a			
	community consensus about data			
	and scientific claims, based on			
	empirical evidence			
	4. The material emphasizes the			
	special status of scientific			
	understanding reached through	-	0 %	64
	community consensus			
Mean	1	-	0 %	64

(Table 4.1.3.31. Continued)

4.1.4. Summarry of the Results

In this part, summary tables of 6th, 7th and 8th grade science textbooks were presented. The results of the three science textbooks were compared.

The study results in table 4.1.4.1 indicated that 6th grade science textbook met 31 % of the category I criteria and indicators, 12.8 % of the category II criteria and indicators and 9.8 % of the category III criteria and indicators. This means that it relatively presented science as an authoritative knowledge (Category I). Then the textbook slightly presented science as the application of scientific theories and use of reasoning to understanding phenomena (Category II) and very slightly presented science as the social construction of facts and scientific understanding (Category III).

Table 4.1.4.1. Frequencies and Percentages of the indicators in 6th Grade Science Textbook for Category I, II and III.

					The total
			Frequencies	Percentage	number
Category	Criterion	Indicators	of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IA (1. The material includes			
	Deductive	demonstrations or laboratory	22	32.8%	67
Ι	Experiences)	exercises that confirm concepts			
		presented			
		1. The material presents conclusions			
		of scientific studies rather than	44	65.7 %	67
		details of supporting data and			
	IB (Rhetoric	arguments			
	Based on	2. The material focuses on the most			
	Authority)	important theories and models in the	2	2.9 %	67
		field			
		3. The material includes graphs,	34	50.7 %	67
		charts, maps, etc. that display			
		relationships rather than original data			
		4. Rhetoric relies on appeals to			
		authority for persuasio	2	2.9 %	67
	Mean		20.8	31 %	67

(Table 4.1.4.1. Continued)

		1. The material engages students			
	IIA	with relevant phenomena through	29	43 %	67
	(Engagement	first-hand or vicarious experiences			
	with	2. The primary purpose of the			
	Phenomena)	activities is to understand the	4	5.9 %	67
		scientific theory that explains the			
		phenomena			
		1. The material includes questions or			
	IIB (Identify	tasks that identify student naive	10	14.9 %	67
	and Address	conceptions			
II	Student	2. The material includes questions			
	Ideas)	and tasks that build on student naive	-	0 %	67
		ideas rather than simply			
		contradicting ideas with presented			
		facts			
	IIC	1. The material includes questions or			
	(Developing	tasks that offer intelligent, plausible,	-	0 %	67
	and Using	and fruitful alternatives to student			
	Scientific	naive ideas			
	Ideas)	2. The material provides			
		opportunities to apply scientific	6	8.9 %	67
		concepts in new contexts			
	IID	1. The material engages students in			
	(Promotes	using scientific ideas to reason about	9	13.4 %	67
	Student	phenomena			
	Thinking	2. The material provides students			
	About	with opportunities to			
	Experiences	compare/contrast scientific ideas to	11	16.4 %	67
	and	their experiences			
	Knowledge)				

	Mean		8.6	12.8 %	67
		1. The material fosters a sense of curiosity and questioning about the natural and technological world.	13	19.4 %	67
	IIIA (Engagement with the Natural and	2. The materials include activities that engage students with the natural and technological world to find out what happens (experimental science)	13	19.4 %	67
	Technologica l World)	3. The material includes activities that engage students in carefully and systematically recording what they see (field sciences)	4	5.9 %	67
		4. Activities use instruments and equipment to enhance and extend the senses	10	14.9 %	67
III		1. When students engage in data collection, technique and methods are stressed	5	7.5 %	67
		2. When presenting concepts, the material presents the methods (data collection activities and pattern- finding activities) of scientists that led to important conclusions (6	8.9 %	67
	IIIB (Arguments	3. Students develop techniques or methods to address their questions and hypotheses	-	0 %	67
	from Evidence)	4. Students use their own experiences/data to identify patterns and relationships	7	10.4 %	67
		5. The material includes data that support relationships shown in graphs, charts, maps, etc.	1	1,5 %	67
		6. Students are encouraged to use their own experiences/data to develop and support arguments	20	29,9 %	67

(Table 4.1.4.1. Continued)

	7. Text relies on empirical data rather			
	than appeals to authority to support	11	16.4 %	67
	arguments			
	1. The material presents alternative			
	interpretations of data or allows for			
	multiple student interpretations of	7	10.4 %	67
	data as long as arguments are			
	supported by data			
	2. The material depicts the processes			
	of collective inquiry by telling the			
	whole story behind the development			
	of science concepts, including the			
IIIC	challenges to claims made by other	-	0 %	67
(Collective	scientists, the replies by the first			
Validation)	scientists, and the changes made to			
	claims as a result of the collective			
	efforts of the scientific community			
	3. The material provides			
	opportunities for students to present			
	their arguments in some written			
	format, challenge others' ideas,	-	0 %	67
	develop replies, and reach a			
	community consensus about data and			
	scientific claims, based on empirical			
	evidence			
	4. The material emphasizes the			
	special status of scientific			
	understanding reached through	-	0 %	67
	community consensus			
Mean		6.5	9.8 %	67
		-		

(Table 4.1.4.1. Continued)

The study results in table 4.1.4.2 indicated that 7th grade science textbook met 13.24 % of category I criteria and indicators, 8.4 % of category II criteria and indicators, and 4.9 % of category III criteria and indicators. The textbook fit category II (science for understanding phenomena) comparatively higher than other categories. The textbook slightly met all the indicators and criteria of categories.

Table 4.1.4.2. Frequencies and Percentages of the indicators in 7th grade science textbook for Category I, II and III

Category	Criterion	Indicators	Frequencies	Percentage	The total
			of Indicators	s of	number
				Indicators	of pages
					analyzed
	IA	1. The material includes	20	27 %	74
	(Deductive	demonstrations or laboratory			
Ι	Experiences)	exercises that confirm concepts			
		presented			
	IB (Rhetoric	1. The material presents conclusions	2	2.7 %	74
	Based on	of scientific studies rather than			
	Authority)	details of supporting data and			
		arguments			
		2. The material focuses on the most	-	0 %	74
		important theories and models in the			
		field			
		3. The material includes graphs,	25	33.8 %	74
		charts, maps, etc. that display			
		relationships rather than original data			
		4. Rhetoric relies on appeals to	2	2.7 %	74
		authority for persuasion			
	Mean		9.8	13.24%	74
	IIA	1. The material engages students	17	22.9 %	74
	(Engagement	with relevant phenomena through			
	with	first-hand or vicarious experiences			
	Phenomena)	2. The primary purpose of the	3	4.0 %	74
II		activities is to understand the			
		scientific theory that explains the			
		phenomena			
	IIB (Identify	1. The material includes questions or	14	18.9 %	74
	and Address	tasks that identify student naive			
	Student	conceptions			
	Ideas)	2. The material includes questions	-	0 %	74
		and tasks that build on student naive			
		ideas rather than simply			
		contradicting ideas with presented			
		facts			

(Table 4.1.4.2. Continued)

	IIC	1. The material includes questions or	-	0 %	74
	(Developing	tasks that offer intelligent, plausible,			
	and Using	and fruitful alternatives to student			
	Scientific	naive ideas			
	Ideas)	2. The material provides	10	13.5 %	74
		opportunities to apply scientific			
		concepts in new contexts			
	IID	The material engages students in	3	4.0 %	74
	(Promotes	using scientific ideas to reason about			
	Student	phenomena			
	Thinking		3	4.0 %	74
	About	2. The material provides students			
	Experiences	with opportunities to			
	and	compare/contrast scientific ideas to			
	Knowledge)	their experiences			
	Mean	I	6.3	8.4 %	74
	IIIA	The material fosters a sense of	16	21.6 %	74
	(Engagement	curiosity and questioning about the			
	with the	natural and technological world.			
	Natural and	2. The materials include activities	13	17.6 %	74
	Technologica	that engage students with the natural			
	l World)	and technological world to find out			
		what happens. (experimental science)			
III		3. The material includes activities	-	0 %	74
		that engage students in carefully and			
		systematically recording what they			
		see. (field sciences)			
		4. Activities use instruments and	4	5.4 %	74
		equipment to enhance and extend the			
		senses			
	IIIB	1.When students engage in data	1	1.4 %	74
	(Arguments	collection, technique and methods			
	from	are stressed			
	Evidence)	2. When presenting concepts, the	-	0 %	74
		material presents the methods (data			
		collection activities and pattern-			
		finding activities) of scientists that			
		led to important conclusions			

(Table 4.1.4.2. Continued)

	3. Students develop techniques or	-	0 %	74
	methods to address their questions			
	and hypotheses			
	4. Students use their own	-	0 %	74
	experiences/data to identify patterns			
	and relationships			
	5. The material includes data that	-	0 %	74
	support relationships shown in			
	graphs, charts, maps, etc.			
	6. Students are encouraged to use	19	25.7 %	74
	their own experiences/data to			
	develop and support arguments			
	7. Text relies on empirical data rather	-	0 %	74
	than appeals to authority to support			
	arguments			
IIIC	The material presents alternative	2	2,7 %	74
(Collective	interpretations of data or allows for			
Validation)	multiple student interpretations of			
,	data as long as arguments are			
	supported by data			
	2. The material depicts the processes	-	0 %	74
	of collective inquiry by telling the		0 / 0	, .
	whole story behind the development			
	of science concents including the			
	challenges to claims made by other			
	scientists, the replies by the first			
	scientists, the replies by the first			
	claims as a result of the collective			
	efforts of the scientific			
	2. The meterial approxides		0.0/	74
	3. The material provides	-	0 %	/4
	opportunities for students to present			
	their arguments in some written			
	format, challenge others' ideas,			
	develop replies, and reach a			
	community consensus about data and			
	scientific claims, based on empirical			
	evidence			
	4. The material emphasizes the	-	0 %	74
	special status of scientific			
	understanding reached through			
	community consensus			
Mean		3.7	4.9 %	74

The study results in the table 4.1.4.3 indicated that 8th grade science textbook met 19.4 % of category I criteria and indicators, 13.2 % of category II criteria and indicators, and 6.25 % of category III criteria and indicators. The textbook rarely presented science as terms, facts and concepts. Additionally, it did not present science as the application of scientific theories and use of reasoning to understanding phenomena enough. Lastly, the textbook slightly presented science as the social construction of facts and scientific understanding.

					The total
Category	Criterion	Indicators	Frequencies	Percentage	number
			of Indicators	s of	of pages
				Indicators	analyzed
	IA (1. The material includes			
	Deductive	demonstrations or laboratory	21	32.8 %	64
	Experiences)	exercises that confirm concepts			
		presented			
		1. The material presents conclusions			
		of scientific studies rather than	3	4.7 %	64
		details of supporting data and			
		arguments			
Ι	IB (Rhetoric	2. The material focuses on the most			
	Based on	important theories and models in the	3	4.7 %	64
	Authority)	field			
		3. The material includes graphs,			
		charts, maps, etc. that display	31	48.4 %	64
		relationships rather than original data			
		4. Rhetoric relies on appeals to			
		authority for persuasion	4	6.3 %	64
	Mean	•	12.4	19.4 %	64

Table 4.1.4.3. Frequencies and Percentages of the indicators in 8th grade science textbook for Category I, II and III .

(Table 4.1.4.3. Continued)

	IIA	1. The material engages students			
	(Engagement	with relevant phenomena through	23	35.4 %	64
	with	first-hand or vicarious experiences			
	Phenomena)	2. The primary purpose of the			
		activities is to understand the	6	9.4 %	64
		scientific theory that explains the			
		phenomena			
	IIB (Identify	1. The material includes questions or			
	and Address	tasks that identify student naive	5	7.8 %	64
	Student	conceptions			
	Ideas)	2. The material includes questions			
		and tasks that build on student naive	5	7.8 %	64
		ideas rather than simply			
II		contradicting ideas with presented			
		facts			
	IIC	1. The material includes questions or			
	(Developing	tasks that offer intelligent, plausible,	-	0 %	64
	and Using	and fruitful alternatives to student			
	Scientific	nașve ideas			
	Ideas)	2. The material provides			
		opportunities to apply scientific	16	25.0 %	64
		concepts in new contexts			
	IID	1. The material engages students in			
	(Promotes	using scientific ideas to reason about	7	10.9 %	64
	Student	phenomena			
	Thinking	2. The material provides students			
	About	with opportunities to			
	Experiences	compare/contrast scientific ideas to	6	9.4 %	64
	and	their experiences			
	Knowledge)				
	Mean		8.5	13.2 %	64

(Table 4.1.4.3. Continued)

	IIIA	1 The material fosters a sense of			
	(Engagement	curiosity and questioning about the	14	218%	64
	with the	natural and technological world.		, .	
	Natural and	2. The materials include activities			
	Technologica	that engage students with the natural	9	14 %	64
	l World)	and technological world to find out		11,0	0.
		what happens (experimental science)			
III		3 The material includes activities			
		that engage students in carefully and	2	31%	64
		systematically recording what they	_	011 /0	0.
		see. (field sciences)			
		4 Activities use instruments and			
		equipment to enhance and extend the	2	3.1 %	64
		senses			
	IIIB	1. When students engage in data			
	(Arguments	collection, technique and methods	3	4.7 %	64
	from	are stressed			
	Evidence)	2. When presenting concepts, the			
		material presents the methods (data	4	6.3 %	64
		collection activities and pattern-			
		finding activities) of scientists that			
		led to important conclusions			
		3. Students develop techniques or			
		methods to address their questions	-	0 %	64
		and hypotheses			
		4. Students use their own			
		experiences/data to identify patterns	3	4.7 %	64
		and relationships			
		5. The material includes data that			
		support relationships shown in	2	3.1 %	64
		graphs, charts, maps, etc.			
		6. Students are encouraged to use			
		their own experiences/data to	21	32.8 %	64
		develop and support arguments			

(Table 4.1.4.3.	Continued)
-----------------	------------

	7. Text relies on empirical data rather			
	than appeals to authority to support	-	0 %	64
	arguments			
IIIC	1. The material presents alternative			
(Collective	interpretations of data or allows for	-	0 %	64
Validation)	multiple student interpretations of			
	data as long as arguments are			
	supported by data			
	2. The material depicts the processes			
	of collective inquiry by telling the	-	0 %	64
	whole story behind the development			
	of science concepts, including the			
	challenges to claims made by other			
	scientists, the replies by the first			
	scientists, and the changes made to			
	claims as a result of the collective			
	efforts of the scientific community			
	3. The material provides			
	opportunities for students to present	-	0 %	64
	their arguments in some written			
	format, challenge others' ideas,			
	develop replies, and reach a			
	community consensus about data and			
	scientific claims, based on empirical			
	evidence			
	4. The material emphasizes the			
	special status of scientific	-	0 %	64
	understanding reached through			
	community consensus			
Mean	1	4	6.25 %	64

The results of this study indicated that the three science textbooks in 6th, 7th and 8th grades in Turkey portrayed the nature of science aspects inadequately. Except that the category-I in 6th grade science textbook, all categories of nature of science spread under 15 percent. It was very small proportion. This finding is consistent with the previous studies in Turkey (Başlantı, 2000).

The three science textbook relatively higher presented science as authoritative knowledge category rather than presenting science as understanding phenomena and social construction of knowledge categories. The second category "science as

understanding phenomena" was presented less than the category I "science as authoritative knowledge". The third category was portrayed in these textbooks at least. This means that science was not presented as social construction of knowledge adequately. There is no significant differences among textbooks in terms of presenting nature of science aspects.

CHAPTER V

DISCUSSION, IMPLICATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

In this chapter, the findings of the present study, implications for practice and recommendations for future research were presented.

5.1. Discussion

The purpose of this study was to examine the representations of nature of science in 6th, 7th and 8th grade elementary science textbooks. The textbooks were analyzed by three main categories, "Science as Authoritative Knowledge", "Science for Understanding Phenomena" and "Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge".

Majority of the studies in the literature were performed to examine the representation of NOS in science textbooks by focusing on four aspects of nature of science (Wilkinson, 1999; Başlantı, 2000; Kanlı &Yağbasan, 2004; Gunckel, 2004; Guisasola, Almudi, & Furio, 2005; Phillips & Chiappetta, 2007; Chiappetta & Fillman, 2007; Abd-El-Khalick, Waters, & Le, 2008). These four aspects of NOS were; "The Knowledge of Science", "The Investigative Nature of Science", "Science as a Way of Thinking", and "Interaction of Science, Technology and Society". These aspects of NOS refer to the categories which were used in the present study. For example, Category I referred to "The Knowledge of Science" and "Science as a Way of Thinking" and Category III referred to "Interaction of Science, Technology and Society" aspects of NOS.

In general, the results of the present study indicated that the textbooks portrayed all the categories of nature of science criteria used in the study inadequately. This finding is consistent with recent studies by Irez (n.d.) and Abd-El-Khalick, Waters, and Le (2008). For example, Irez (n.d.) analyzed some secondary school biology textbooks in Turkey and the results showed that there were serious problems regarding representation of the aspects of nature of science in textbooks. Especially, in the textbooks science was portrayed as a collection of facts. Additionally, some important aspects of NOS were not presented in these textbooks. However, the results of this study should be evaluated according to the aims of new science and technology course program. Although the program did not refuse the other learning theories it gives importance to constructivist theory. Therefore, the program suggested use of teaching strategies which make students more active physically and intellectually. As the textbooks have been written according to this program, they should indicate the properties of constructivism. The science and technology course program defines constructivism as individuals do not have an empty vessel during construction of knowledge, set present mind construction into action related with concepts and subjects, have a tendency to select cases which can articulate with their knowledge, and construct new knowledge in their mind actively. This theory suggests that knowledge should not transmit from teacher to student but it should be constructed by the student actively and transformed into a new format. So, it was expected that the percentage of the "science as authoritative knowledge" category should be lower than the other categories in the textbooks.

In this part, the results of the present study were discussed in details by the three main categories of the criteria; Science as Authoritative Knowledge, Science for Understanding Phenomena, and Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge.

5.1.1 Discussion about the "Science as Authoritative Knowledge" category (I)

The analysis results of the three elementary science textbooks indicated that "Science as Authoritative Knowledge" category was presented in the textbooks inadequately. This category consisted of two criteria and five indicators. The textbooks did not met the indicators in high level. This conclusion generally showed that the textbooks did not present science as terms, facts and concepts. However, the results of the indicators demonstrated some interesting percentages. For example, in the 6th grade elementary science textbook, the percentage of "Rhetoric Based on Authority" criterion and the indicator "The material presents conclusions of scientific studies rather than details of supporting data and arguments" was 65.7. In addition,

the percentage of the same criterion and the indicator "The material includes graphs, chart, maps, pictures, etc. that display relationships rather than original data" was 50.7. These results indicated that the 6th grade textbook generally did not present science as authoritative knowledge, but in particularly it mainly presented the conclusion of scientific studies rather than supporting arguments and included generally pictures to display the relationships rather than original data. This result interestingly is not consistent with the previous studies. For example, "Knowledge of Science" aspect was presented in the textbooks in a higher proportion than the other aspects (Başlantı, 2000; Gunckel, 2004; Phillips & Chiappetta, 2007). Başlantı stated that the percentage of the "Knowledge of Science" aspect was 65 and it was portrayed higher than the other three aspects in the 8th grade science textbook. In another study, Gunckel (2004) examined three science textbooks and one of them was found portraying the "Knowledge of Science" aspect in a higher level than the other aspects. In this study, all the categories were found to be portrayed in a very low proportion but comparatively category I was portrayed higher than the other two categories. This result indicated that the textbooks presented science as facts, terms and concepts relatively higher than they presented science as understanding phenomena and science as the social construction of knowledge. One of the possible reasons of this is due to the aims of new science and technology course program. Textbooks did not show the indicators of "science as authoritative knowledge" category adequately. Because the textbooks have been written according to the aims of new science and technology course program. The program emhasizes the importance of constructivism and expected from students to construct their own science knowledge rather than transmitting knowledge to the students. This category aims to transmit concepts, terms and facts. Therefore, the percentages of the indicators of this category is low but still the percentage of "science as authoritative knowledge" category higher than the other two categories. It means that textbooks have been written according to the aims of constructivism, but science is still presented in textbooks as facts, concepts and terms.

5.1.2 Discussion about the "Science for Understanding Phenomena" category (II)

This study also displayed that the three elementary science textbooks were inadequate in presenting the science as understanding phenomena category. The average percentages of the textbooks which met the indicators of this category were under fifteen in the three science textbooks. The "Science for Understanding Phenomena" category consisted of these criteria; "engagement with phenomena", "identify and address student ideas", "developing and using scientific ideas", and "promotes student thinking about experiences and knowledge". All the three science textbooks portrayed the criterion "engagement with phenomena" relatively higher than the other criteria. The 6th grade science textbook presented this criterion higher than the 7th and 8th grade science textbooks. Similarly, the 6th grade science textbook portrayed "science as the application of scientific theories and use of reasoning to understanding phenomena" category higher than the other two textbooks. Additionally, a conspicuous result of this analysis for "Science for Understanding Phenomena" category was that the three textbooks did not meet the indicator "The material includes questions or tasks that offer intelligent, plausible, and fruitful alternatives to student naive ideas" of criterion "Developing and Using Scientific Ideas". This result indicated that elementary level textbooks did not focus on the students' naive ideas. This results were consistent with the previous studies. For example, Kanlı and Yağbasan (2004) investigated some science textbooks by developing criteria based on project 2061. The results of this study indicated that elementary level science textbooks did not take the student ideas into account. It seems that they did not foster curiosity, nor did they enable students the use of scientific knowledge and the development of it. On the other hand, some studies indicated that recently published textbooks portrayed "the investigative nature of science" and "science as a way of thinking" aspects of NOS more than the older textbooks (Wilkinson 1999; Chiappetta & Fillman, 2007). In the present study, science for understanding phenomena category refers to these two aspects of NOS and it was expected that the analyzed textbooks should portray this category in high proportions since these textbooks were recently written according to the new science and technology course program. One of the aims of the new science and technology program is to teach nature of science. Therefore, the textbooks ought to have a high

proportion of all aspects of NOS. However, the results of this study indicated that the textbooks were not adequate to portray "Science for Understanding Phenomena" category.

5.1.3 Discussion about the "Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge" category (III)

Considering the last category "Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge", three textbooks presented science as social construction of facts and scientific understanding inadequately. The mean percentages of this category were below ten in the three science textbooks. This category was portrayed in the textbooks less than the other two categories; "science as authoritative knowledge", and "science for understanding phenomena". "Science as the social construction of knowledge" category consisted of three main criteria; "Engagement with the technological and natural world", "arguments from evidence", "and collective validation". These categories refer to the science, technology and society (STS) issue. Because of this, it may be said that textbooks did not present STS enough. Whereas, the new science curriculum stresses the importance of STS under eight main topics of science-technology-society and environment objectives. These are; science and technology, science and environment, technology and environment, human, society, science and environment, human, society and technology.

The most remarkable result of the analysis was that none of the textbooks presented collective validation criteria and its indicators. This result is supported by some researches (Gunckel, 2004; Guisasola et al., 2005).

One of the results of this study was that textbooks were not adequate presenting science as the social construction of facts and scientific understanding. This finding was consistent with the previous studies in literature (Gardner, 1999; Guisasola et al., 2005; Phillips & Chiappetta, 2007). For example, Gardner (1999) found that the textbooks slightly portrayed history and philosophy of science. In another study, Phillips and Chiappetta (2007) also concluded that science textbooks are not enough to portray interaction of science, technology and society relationship. However, interestingly Chiappetta and Fillman (2007) reported that majority of the

textbooks which were analyzed portrayed science as social construction of knowledge.

In conclusion, 6th, 7th and 8th grade science textbooks did not adequately represent nature of science aspects. All three science textbooks did not portrayed science as authoritative knowledge. However, 6th grade science textbook portrayed some indicators of this category in high proportions when compared with the other two textbooks. The textbooks were also insufficient about presenting science as understanding phenomena. None of them adequately engaged students with scientific phenomena. Textbooks also did not value students' ideas. They are insufficient to identify students' naive ideas. The textbooks slightly gave students some opportunities to apply scientific concepts in new context. Additionally, the textbooks very rarely presented science as the social construction of knowledge. They never presented the collective efforts behind the scientific theories or laws. The history of science was almost not presented in the three science textbooks. Only in the "Cell Division and Heredity" unit in the 8th grade science textbook, the history of heredity was presented.

5.2. Implications for Practice

Nature of science is one of the important issues in science education. Many countries' priority in science education is to educate children as scientifically literate person. However, previous research showed that students and teachers have traditional views about some aspects of nature of science. There might be some factors about why students and teachers have traditional views about NOS. One of these factors can be the inadequacy of textbooks presenting nature of science. Because textbooks are still essential materials for teachers and students, they are still frequently used in classrooms. In the same line, the present study investigated the presentation of nature of science in textbooks. Based on the results of literature review and the present study, some suggestions can be made in order to improve presentation of NOS in science textbooks.

The results of this study and previous studies indicated that science textbooks generally portrayed "knowledge of science" aspect more than the other aspects of NOS. Presenting this aspect highly means transmitting only the facts, concepts and theories without engaging students with scientific ideas and without displaying the endeavor behind the scientific knowledge. This situation can affect the students' perception of nature of science in an unfavorable way. It is clear that teachers use textbooks frequently in their lessons. Therefore, the textbooks which do not represent the aspects of NOS in balance, can affect the learning environment in a negative way. For these reasons, all aspects of nature of science should be presented in science textbooks in the same ratio.

Moreover, science textbook writers ought to stress the importance of nature of science in the textbooks. Because the science and technology course program emphasizes the importance of NOS, textbooks should be written according to this issue. Textbook writers should pay attention to present all the aspects of NOS in the same ratio. Additionally, textbook writers should give importance the nature of science aspects which are acceptable by many educators. These aspects are: scientific knowledge is tentative, subjective, theory laden, necessarily involves human inferences, combination of observations and nferences, and socially and culturally embedded. They also ought to portray collective validation criterion because the result showed that none of the textbooks present this aspect. Students' naive ideas should also be stressed in the textbooks.

5.3. Recommendations for Future Research

In this part, some suggestions were given for future research in this field.

The present study was conducted with three elementary level science textbooks for the 6th, 7th and 8th grades. For this reason, a similar research can be conducted with more textbooks. Moreover, 4th and 5th grade textbooks can also be analyzed in terms of NOS. Only three aspects of NOS were examined in the present study, but in another study different aspects of NOS can be investigated in the textbooks.

This study was performed by qualitative method with the use of content analysis technique. A further study may be conducted by quantitative data analysis methods. Students' and teachers' views about the presentation of nature of science in textbooks may be asked by using a questionnaire. In this study, elementary level science textbooks were analyzed in terms of NOS aspects. Another similar study may be conducted with secondary level science textbooks.
REFERENCES

- AAAS Project 2061. Middle grades science textbooks evaluation. Retrieved August 24, 2004, from http://www.project2061.org/publications/articles/textbook/default.html.
- Abd-El-Khalick, F., & BouJaoude, S. (1995). Lebanese middle school students' definitions of science and perceptions of its purpose and usage.
 Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the National Association for Research in Science Teaching.San Francisco, CA.
- Abd-El-Khalick, F., Bell, R. L., & Lederman, N. G.(1997). The nature of science and instructional practice: Making the unnatural natural. *Science Education*, 82,417-436.
- Abd-El-Khalick, F. & Akerson, V. L. (2004). Learning as conceptual change: factors mediating the delopment of preservice elementary teachers' views of NOS. *Science Education*, 88(5), 785-810.
- Abd-El-Khalick, F. (2005). Developing deeper understanding of nature of science: The impact of a philosophy of science course on preservice science teachers' views and instructional planning. *International Journal of Science Education*, 27(1), 15-42.
- Abd-El-Khalick, Waters, & Le, (2008). Presentation of nature of science in high school chemistry textbooks over the past four decades. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 45(7), 835-855.
- Abell, S.K., & Lederman, N.G. (Eds.). (2007). *Handbook of research on science education*. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Aikenhead, G. S., Fleming, R.W., & Ryan, A.G. (1987). High school graduates' beliefs about science-technology-society. I. Methods and issues in monitoring student views 1. *Science Education*, 71(2), 145-161.
- Aikenhead, G. S. (1973). The measurement of high school students' knowledge about science and scientists. *Science Education*, 57(4), 539-549.

- Akerson, V. L., Morrison J. A. & MucDuffie, A. R. (2006). One course is not enough: preservice elementary teachers' retention of improved views of nature of science. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 43(2), 194-213.
- American Association for the Advancement of Science (1993). Benchmarks for scientific literacy. New York: Oxford University Press.
- American Association for the Advancement of Science (1989). Project 2061: Science for all Americans, Washington, DC.
- Anderson, K. E. (1950). The teaches of science in a representative sampling of Minnesota schools. *Science Education*, 34, 61-65.
- Bady, R.A. (1979). Students' understanding of the logic of hypothesis testing. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 16, 61-65.
- Bora, N. D. (2005). Türkiye Genelinde Ortaöğretim Fen Branşı Öğretmen ve Öğrencilerinin Bilimin doğası üzerine görüşlerinin araştırılması. Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Gazi University, Ankara, Turkey.
- Bakaç, M., & Kesercioğlu T. (2000) Fen bilgisi öğretiminde kullanılan ders kitaplarına genel bir bakış. Paper presented at IV. Fen Bilimleri Kongresi 2000, Hacettepe Üniv. Eğitim Fak., Ankara.
- Başlantı, U. (2000). Quantitative analysis of a secondary school science textbook for scientific literacy themes. Paper presented at IV. Science Education Congress in 6th-8th of September.
- Beaney, Michael. (2003). "Analysis". The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy retrived from http://psychology.wikia.com/wiki/Philosophical_analysis.
- Bilican, K., Cakiroglu, J, & Tekkaya, C (2008). The influence of explicit reflective instruction on Turkish prospective science teachers' understanding of the nature of science through 5E learning cycle. Paper presented at the Conference of Asian Science Education (CASE2008) Kaohsiung, Taiwan.
- Blanco, R., & Niaz, M. (1997). Epistemological beliefs of students and teachers about the nature of science: 'baconian inductive ascent' to the 'irrelevance' of scientific laws. *International Science*, 25,203-231.

- BouJaoude, S. (1996). Epistemology and sociology of science according to Lebanese educators and students. Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the National Association for Research in Science Teaching (NARST), St. Louis, MO.
- Broadhurst, N. A. (1970). A study of selected learning outcomes of graduating high school students in south autralian schools. *Science Education*, 54, 17-21.
- Chiappetta, E.L., Fillman, D.A., &Sethna, G.H. (1993). Do middle school life science textbooks provide a balance of scientific literacy themes. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 30, (7), 787-797.
- Chiappetta, E. L., Fillman, D. A., Sethna, G. H. (1991). A method to wuantify major themes of scientific literacy in science textbooks. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 28(8), 713-725.
- Chiappetta, E. L., Fillman, D. A. (2007). Analysis of five high school biology textbooks used in the united states for inclusion of the nature of science. *International Journal of Science Education*, 29(15), 1847-1868.
- Çelikdemir, M. (2006). Examining middle school students' understanding of the nature of science. Unpublished master's thesis, Middle East Technical University, Ankara, Turkey.
- Dökme, İ. (2004). Milli eğitim bakanlığı (MEB) ilköğretim 7. sınıf fen bilgisi ders kitabının bilimsel süreç becerileri yönünden değerlendirilmesi. Paper presented at XIII. Ulusal Eğitim Bilimleri Kurultayı.
- Erdoğan, R., Çakıroğlu, J., & Tekkaya, C. (2006). Investigating the Turkish preservice science teachers' views on the nature of science. In C. V. Sunal, K. Mutua (Ed.), Research on Education in Africa, The Caribbean and the Middle East, (pp.273-285). Greenwich: Information Age Publishing (in press).
- Fraenkel, J. R. & Wallen, N. E. (2005). How to design and evaluate research in education. *Technology, the Teacher, and Research,* (6th Edition). McGraw-Hill Primis.

- Gardner, P. L. (1999). The presentation of science-technology relationships in Canadian physics textbooks. *International Journal of Science Education*, 21(3), 329-347.
- Griffiths, A. K., & Barry, M. (1993). High school students' views about the NOS. School Science and Mathematics, 93(1), 35-37.
- Gunckel K. L.(2004). The nature of science in curriculum materials and possible implications for achieving scientific literacy. Paper Presented at the National Association of Research in Science Teaching.
- Guisasola, J., Almudi, J. M., Furio, C. (2005). The nature of science and its implacations for physics textbooks. *Science & Education*, 14, 312-338.
- Güçlü, N., Topses, G., Yel, S., Korkmaz, A., Çakmak, M., Köksal, H., & Albayrak,
 F. (2001). Hayat Bilgisi 1-3, Konu Alanı Ders Kitabı İnceleme Kılavuzu (1.
 Basım). (Eds: L. Küçükahmet). Nobel Yayın Dağıtım, Ankara.
- Hanuscin, D. L., Akerson, V. L., & Mover-Phillipson, T. (2006). Integrating nature of science instruction into a physical science content course for preservice elementary teachers: NOS Views of Teching Assistants. *Science Education*, 90(5), 912-935.
- İrez, S. (basımda). Nature of science as depicted in Turkish biology textbooks. *Science Education*.
- Kang, S., Scharmann, L. C., and Noh, T. (2004). Examining students' views on the nature of science: Results from Korean 6th, 8th and 10th graders. *Science Education*, 89(2), 314 334.
- Kanlı, U. & Yağbasan, R. (2004). Proje 2061'in ışığında fizik ders kitaplarının eğitimsel tasarımına eleştirel bir bakış. *Gazi Eğitim Fakültesi Dergisi*, 24(2) 123-135.
- Karamustafaoğlu, O. & Üstün, A. (2004). Yürürlükteki fen bilgisi 7. sınıf ders kitabının incelenmesi. Paper presented at XIII. Ulusal Eğitim Bilimleri Kurultayı, Malatya.
- Kılıç, Z., Atasoy, B., Tertemiz, N., Şeren, M. And Ercan, L. (2001). Konu alanı ders kitabı inceleme kılavuzu. Nobel Yayın Dağıtım.

- Kılıç, K., Çakıroğlu, J., & Tekkaya, C. (2004). Assessing turkish high school students' understanding of the nature of scientific knowledge. Paper presented at 85th Annual Meeting of Americal Educational Research Assosiation (AERA), San Diego, USA.
- Kılıç, K., Sungur, S., Çakıroğlu, J. & Tekkaya, C. (2005). Ninth grade students' understanding of the nature of scientific knowledge. *Hacettepe Üniversitesi Eğitim Fakültesi Dergisi*, 28, 127-133.
- Kimball, E. E. (1967). Understanding the nature of science: A comparison of scientists and science teachers. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 5(2), 11-120.
- Kokmaz, H., Tatar, N., Kıray, S. A., Kibar, G. (2000). Fen ve teknoloji Ders Kitabı, Pasifik Yayınları, Ankara.
- Kuhn, T. S. (1970). *The structure of scientific revolutions* (Rev. Ed). Chicago: University of Chicago Pres. (Orignal work published 1962).
- Küçük, M. (2008). Improving preservice elementary teachers' views of the nature of science using explicit reflective teaching in a science technology and society course. *Australian Journal of Teacher Education*, 33(2), 16-40.
- Köseoğlu, F., Atasoy, B., Kavak, N., Akkuş, H., Budak, E., Tümay, H., Kadayıfçı, H., Taşdelen, U. (2003). Bir fen ders kitabı nasıl olmalı? Asıl Yayın Dağıtım, Ankara.
- Landis, J. R., & Koch, G. G. (1977). The measurement of observer agreement for categorical data. *Biometrics*, 33,150-174.
- Lederman, N. G. (1992). Students' and teachers' conceptions about the nature of science: A review of the research. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 29, 331-359.
- Lederman, N. G. (1998). Teachers' Understanding of the nature of science and classroom practice: Factors that facilitate or impede the relationship. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 36(8), 916-929.

- Lederman, N. G., Abd-El-Khalick, F., Bell, R. L., & Schwartz, R. S. (2002). Views of the nature of science questionnaire: Toward valid and meaningful assessment of learners' conceptions of the nature of science. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 39(6), 497-521.
- Liu, S., & Lederman, N. G. (2007). Exploring prospective teachers' worldviews and conceptions of nature of science. International *Journal of Science Education*, 29(10), 1281-1307.
- Mackay, L. D. (1971). Development of understanding about the nature of science. Journal of Research in Science Teaching, 8, 57-66.
- Macaroğlu, E., Tasar, M. G., & Çataloğlu, E. (1998). Turkish preservice elementary school teachers' beliefs about the nature of science. A paper presented at the annual meeting of National Association for Research in Science Teaching (NARST), 19-22 April 1998, San Diego, CA.
- McComas, W. F. (2003). A textbook case of thenature of science: Laws and theories in the science of biology. *International Journal of Science and Mathematics Education*, 1, 141-155.
- Ministry of National Education (2004). Elementary Science and Technology Course Curricula. Ankara, Turkey: Mininstry of Education.
- National Research Council (1996). national science education standards, National Academy Press: Washington, DC.
- Phillips, M. C., & Chiappetta, E. L. (2007). Do middle school science textbooks present a balanced view of the nature of science? Paper presented at the annual meeting of National Association for Research in Science Teaching, New Orleans, LA.
- Pomeroy, D. (1993). Implications of teachers' beliefs about the nature of science: comparison of the beliefs of scientists, secondary science teachers, and elementary teachers. *Science Education*, 77(3), 261-278.
- Saddler, T. D., Chambers, F. W., & Zeidler, D. L (2004). Student conceptualizm of the nature of science in response to a socioscientific issue. *International Journal of Science Education*, 26 (4), 387-409.

- Shiland, T.W. (1998) A theoretical nature of the national science education standards. *Science Educatio*, 82(5), 615-617.
- Ünsal, Y. & Güneş, B. (2003). Bir kitap inceleme çalışması örneği olarak MEB ilköğretim 8. sınıf fen bilgisi ders kitabına fizik konuları yönünden eleştirel bir bakış. *Kastamonu Eğitim Dergisi*, 11(2), 387-394.
- Tairab, H. H. (2001a). How do preservice and in-service science teachers view the nature of science and technology. *Research in Science and Technological Education*, 19(2), 235-250.
- Tairab, H. H. (2001b). Pre-service teachers' views of the nature of science and technology before and after a science teaching methods course. *Research in Education*, 65, 81-87.
- Tunç, T., Bağcı, N., Yörük, N., Köroğlu, N. G., Altunoğlu, Ü. Ç., Başdağ, G., Keleş, Ö., İpek, İ., Bakar, E. (2007). Fen ve Teknoloji Ders Kitabı, MEB, Ankara.
- Tunç, T., Bakar, E., Başdağ, G., İpek, İ., Bağcı, N., Köroğlu, N. G., Yörük, N., Keleş, Ö. (2008). Fen ve Teknoloji Ders Kitabı, MEB, Ankara.
- Ünsal, Y. & Güneş, B. (2003). Bir kitap inceleme çalışması örneği olarak MEB ilköğretim 8. sınıf fen bilgisi ders kitabına fizik konuları yönünden eleştirel bir bakış. *Kastamonu Eğitimi Dergisi*, 11(2), 387-394.
- Ünsal, Y. & Güneş, B. (2004). Bir kitap inceleme çalışması örneği olarak MEB lise 1 fizik ders kitabının eleştirel olarak incelenmesi. *Türk Eğitim Bilimleri Dergisi*, 2(3), 305-320.
- Trent, J. (1965). The attainment of the concept "understanding science" using contrasting physics courses. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, *3*(3), 224–229.
- Vhurumuku, E., Holman L., Mikalsen O., Kolsto S.(2006). An investigation of zimbabwe high school chemistry students' laboratory work-based images of the nature of science. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 43(2), 127-149.

- Yakmacı, B. (1998). Science (biology, chemistry, and physics) teachers' views on the nature of science as a dimension of scientific literacy. Unpublished master's thesis, Boğaziçi University, İstanbul, Turkey.
- Yıldırım, A., & Şimşek, H. (2006). Sosyal bilimlerde nitel araştırma yöntemleri. Ankara: Seçkin Yayıncılık.
- Wilkinson, J. (1999). Quantitative analysis of physics textbooks for scientific literacy themes. *Research in Science Education*, 29(3), 385-399.
- Zeidler, D. L., & Lederman, N. G. (1989). The effect of teachers' language on students' conceptions of the nature of science. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 26(9), 771-783.

APPENDIX A

Criteria for Determining the Portrait of Nature of Science Presented in Science Textbooks

Category I – Science as Authoritative Knowledge. Does the material present science as terms, facts and concepts?

Criterion IA – Deductive Experiences. Does the material include activities to confirm facts and concepts?

- 1. The material includes demonstrations or laboratory exercises that confirm concepts presented.
- **Criterion IB** Rhetoric Based on Authority. Does the material rely on conclusions and status of scientists to teach terms, concepts, and facts?
- 1. The material presents conclusions of scientific studies rather than details of supporting data and arguments.
- 2. The material focuses on the most important theories and models in the field.
- 3. The material includes graphs, charts, maps, pictures etc. That display relationships rather than original data.
- 4. Rhetoric relies on appeals to authority for persuasion.
- Category II Science for Understanding Phenomena. Does the material presents science as the application of scientific theories and use of reasoning to understanding phenomena? (These criteria are adapted from Project 2061 criteria).
- **Criterion IIA** Engagement with Phenomena. Does the material engage students in real or vicarious phenomena?
- 1. The material engages students with relevant phenomena through first-hand or vicarious experiences.
- 2. The primary purpose of the activities is to understand the scientific theory that explains the phenomena.
- Criterion IIB Identify and Address Student Ideas. Does the material identify common naive conceptions and address student ideas in order to build a more scientifically acceptable understanding of phenomena?

- 1. The material includes questions or tasks that identify student naive conceptions.
- 2. The material includes questions and tasks that build on student naive ideas rather than simply contradicting ideas with presented facts.
- **Criterion IIC** Developing and Using Scientific Ideas. Does the material provide opportunities to develop reasoning and to practice applying new knowledge?
- 1. The material includes questions or tasks that offer intelligent, plausible, and fruitful alternatives to student naïve ideas.
- 2. The material provides opportunities to apply scientific concepts in new contexts.
- **Criterion IID** Promotes Student Thinking About Experiences and Knowledge.

Does the material promote student thinking?

- 1. The material engages students in using scientific ideas to reason about phenomena.
- 2. The material provides students with opportunities to compare/contrast scientific ideas to their experiences.
- Category III Science as the Social Construction of Knowledge: Does the material present science as the social construction of facts and scientific understanding?
- **Criterion IIIA** Engagement with the Natural and Technological World. Does the material support intense engagement with the natural and technological world?
- 1. The material fosters a sense of curiosity and questioning about the natural and technological world.
- 1. The materials include activities that engage students with the natural and technological world to find out what happens.
- 2. The material includes activities that engage students in carefully and systematically recording what they see.
- 3. Activities use instruments and equipment to enhance and extend the senses.
- **Criterion IIIB** Arguments from Evidence. Does the material make arguments based on evidence as opposed to presenting only conclusions?
- 1. When students engage in data collection, technique and methods are stressed.

- 2. When presenting concepts, the material presents the methods (data collection activities and pattern-finding activities) of scientists that led to important conclusions.
- 3. Students develop techniques or methods to address their questions and hypotheses.
- 4. Students use their own experiences/data to identify patterns and relationships.
- 5. The material includes data that support relationships shown in graphs, charts, maps, etc.
- 6. Students are encouraged to use their own experiences/data to develop and support arguments.
- 7. Text relies on empirical data rather than appeals to authority to support arguments.
- **Criterion IIIC** Collective Validation. Does the material emphasize the collective efforts of a community of scientists in developing and accepting scientific facts and concepts?
- 1. The material presents alternative interpretations of data or allows for multiple student interpretations of data as long as arguments are supported by data.
- 2. The material depicts the processes of collective inquiry by telling the whole story behind the development of science concepts, including the challenges to claims made by other scientists, the replies by the first scientists, and the changes made to claims as a result of the collective efforts of the scientific community.
- 3. The material provides opportunities for students to present their arguments in some written format, challenge others' ideas, develop replies, and reach a community consensus about data and scientific claims, based on empirical evidence.
- 4. The material emphasizes the special status of scientific understanding reached through community consensus.

APPENDIX B

Name of the Book:

Name of the rater:

Category	Criteria	Indicators	Page	Sufficient	Notes
			number of	or not.	of the
			indicator		rater.
	IA (1. The material includes demonstrations			
	Deductive	or laboratory exercises that confirm			
Ι	Experiences)	concepts presented			
	IB (Rhetoric	1. The material presents conclusions of			
	Based on	scientific studies rather than details of			
	Authority)	supporting data and arguments			
		2. The material focuses on the most			
		important theories and models in the			
		field			
		3. The material includes graphs, charts,			
		maps, etc. that display relationships			
		rather than original data			
		4. Rhetoric relies on appeals to authority			
		for persuasion			
	IIA	1. The material engages students with			
	(Engagement	relevant phenomena through first-hand			
	with	or vicarious experiences			
	Phenomena)	2. The primary purpose of the activities			
II		is to understand the scientific theory that			
		explains the phenomena			
	IIB (Identify	1. The material includes questions or			
	and Adress	tasks that identify student naive			
	Student	conceptions			
	Ideas)	2. The material includes questions and			
		tasks that build on student naive ideas			
		rather than simply contradicting ideas			
		with presented facts			
	IIC	1. The material includes questions or			
	(Developing	tasks that offer intelligent, plausible, and			
	and Using	fruitful alternatives to student naive			
	Scientific	ideas			
	Ideas)				

		2. The material provides opportunities to		
		apply scientific concepts in new contexts		
	IID	1. The material engages students in		
	(Promotes	using scientific ideas to reason about		
	Student	phenomena		
	Thinking	2. The material provides students with		
	About	opportunities to compare/contrast		
	Experiences	scientific ideas to their experiences		
	and			
	Knowledge)			
	IIIA	1. The material fosters a sense of		
	(Engagement	curiosity and questioning about the		
	with the	natural and technological world.		
	Natural and	2. The materials include activities that		
	Technological	engage students with the natural and		
	World)	technological world to find out what		
		happens. (experimental science)		
III		3. The material includes activities that		
		engage students in carefully and		
		systematically recording what they see.		
		4. Activities use instruments and		
		equipment to enhance and extend the		
		senses		
	IIIB	1. When students engage in data		
	(Arguments	collection, technique and methods are		
	from	stressed		
	Evidence)	2. When presenting concepts, the		
		material presents the methods (data		
		collection activities and pattern-finding		
		activities) of scientists that led to		
		important conclusions		
		3. Students develop techniques or		
		methods to address their questions and		
		hypotheses		
		4. Students use their own		
		experiences/data to identify patterns and		
		relationships		
1	1		1	

	5. The material includes data that		
	support relationships shown in graphs,		
	charts, maps, etc.		
	6. Students are encouraged to use their		
	own experiences/data to develop and		
	support arguments		
	7. Text relies on empirical data rather		
	than appeals to authority to support		
	arguments		
IIIC	1. The material presents alternative		
(Collective	interpretations of data or allows for		
Validation)	multiple student interpretations of data		
	as long as arguments are supported by		
	data		
	2. The material depicts the processes of		
	collective inquiry by telling the whole		
	story behind the development of science		
	concepts, including the challenges to		
	claims made by other scientists, the		
	replies by the first scientists, and the		
	changes made to claims as a result of the		
	collective efforts of the scientific		
	community		
	3. The material provides opportunities		
	for students to present their arguments in		
	some written format, challenge others'		
	ideas, develop replies, and reach a		
	community consensus about data and		
	scientific claims, based on empirical		
	evidence		
	4. The material emphasizes) the special		
	status of scientific understanding		
	reached through community consensus		

APPENDIX C

Page numbers of indicators in 6th grade science textbook.

Cate	Criteri	Indic	Page numbers of the indicators
gory	а	ators	
	IA (1	18,19,20,21,28,29,36,38,40,41,42,43,148,152,154,156,158,160,161,167,168,170
	Deduc		
Ι	tive		
	Experi		
	ences)		
	IB	1	16,17,20,21,22,23,24,25,26,27,28,29,32,33,34,35,37,38,40,41,42,43,46,148,150,151,15
	(Rheto		2,153,154,156,157,158,159,160,161,162,163,164,165,166,167,168,170,171,
	ric	2	20,40
	Based		
	on	3	17,20,21,22,23,24,25,27,28,29,32,36,38,40,41,42,43,44,148,150,151,152,154,156,157,
	Author		158,160,161,163,164,167,168,170,174,
	ity)	4	35,166
	IIA	1	16,18,19,22,31,36,37,38,40,43,44,45,49,149,150,155,157,158,159,162,164,165,166,16
	(Enga		7,168,169,170,172,173
	gemen		
	t with		
Π	Pheno		
	mena)	2	18,19,157,169
	IIB	1	36,37,40,42,153,154,160,163,164,165
	(Identi		
	fy and	2	-
	Adress		
	Studen		
	t		
	Ideas)		
	IIC	1	-
	(Devel		
	oping	2	49,50,162,172,173,174
	and		
	Using		
	Scienti		
	fic		
	Ideas)		

	IID	1	23,25,27,37,42,44,45,158,169
	(Promotes		
	Student	2	18,19,31,44,45,150,157,158,159,168,169
	Thinking		
	About		
	Experiences		
	and		
	Knowledge)		
	IIIA	1	36,37,38,40,41,42,43,155,160,162,164,168,170
	(Engagement		
	with the		
	Natural and		
	Technological		
	World)	2	18,19,27,31,44,45,149,150,157,158,159,168,169
III		3	18,19,45,159
		4	18 10 44 45 140 150 157 150 168 160
		4	18,19,44,45,149,150,157,159,108,109
	IIIB	1	18,19,44,45,159
	(Arguments		
	from	2	18,19,44,45,157,159
	Evidence)	2	
		3	-
		4	18.19.44.45.149.157.159
		5	31
		6	18,19,35,36,37,38,40,45,149,150,153,155,157,158,159,165,166,168,169,170
		7	18.19.31.44.45.149.150.157.159.168.169
	IIIC	1	18,36,37,38,155,169,170
	(Collective		
	Validation)	2	-
		3	-
		4	-

Page numbers of indicators in the / grade science textboo	Page numbers	of indicators	in the 7 th	grade science	textbook
---	--------------	---------------	------------------------	---------------	----------

Category	Criteria	Indicators	Page numbers of the indicators
I	IA (Deductive Experiences)	1	17,18,19,20,21,29,33,34,37,39,43,44,45,46,47,49,50,230,241,242
	IB (Rhetoric	1	56,239
	Based on	_	
	Authority)	2	-
		3	18,19,20,21,22,23,24,25,27,33,34,35,36,37,39,42,43,44,45,46,47,49,50,
			230,234
		4	56,239
Ш	IIA (Engagement with Phenomena)	1	17,21,32,35,36,42,48,50,55,60,229,231,233,236,237,240,243
		2	35,36,48
	IIB (Identify and Adress	1	16,17,22,24,26,27,32,37,49,50,53,228,230,240
	Student Ideas)	2	-
	IIC	1	-
	(Developing and Using Scientific Ideas)	2	23,30,35,40,64,65,231,234,246,247
	IID	1	21.35.48
	(Promotes	-	
	Student	2	17,35,233
	Thinking		
	About		
	Experiences		
	and		
	Knowledge)		

	IIIA	1	27,35,38,47,57,63,230,232,233,235,237,238,240,241,242,245
	(Engagement		
	with the		
	Natural and		
	Technological		
	World)	2	17,32,35,36,42,48,50,229,231,233,236,237,240
III		3	-
		4	17,42,48,54
	IIIB	1	36
	(Arguments	1	
	from	2	-
	Evidence)	3	-
		4	-
		5	-
		6	17,21,25,28,32,35,36,42,48,50,54,55,60,229,231,233,236,237,238
		7	-
	IIIC (Collective	1	36,42
	Validation)	2	-
		3	-
		4	-

				41-			
n	1	C · 1·		1 OU	1	•	1 1 1
Page	numherc	OT 10/010	vatore in	the x ^m	orade	science	Tevthook
I ago	nunious	or mun	ators m	une o	grauc	SUICHUC	ICALUUUK
23 -					4.9		

Categor	Criteria	Indicato	Page numbers of the indicators
v		rs	
2			
	IA (1	19,20,22,24,25,27,28,29,32,33,34,35,37,38,42,184,186,189,192,194,20
	Deductive		0
Ι	Experiences		
)		
	IB	1	25 38 47
	(Photoria	1	23,50,17
	(Kiletoffe		
	Based on	2	22,24,25
	Authority)		
		3	19,20,21,22,25,26,27,28,29,32,33,34,35,37,38,39,40,183,184,185,186,1
			89,190,191,192,194,195,196,197,200,206
		4	46,47,200,202
	TI A	1	10 20 22 24 26 20 20 21 22 27 20 41 42 45 46 105 106 107 101 102 10
	IIA (En constant)	1	19,20,23,24,20,29,50,51,55,57,59,41,45,45,40,165,180,187,191,192,19
	(Engageme		5,199,203
	nt with		
	Phenomena		
II)		
		2	24,37,39,186,191,192
	IIB	1	17,18,20,16,185
	(Identify		
	and Adress		
	Student	2	17,18,20,26,185
	Ideas)		
		1	
	IIC (Davalariz	1	
	(Developin		
	g and		
	Using		
	Scientific		
	Ideas)		

		2	21,26,27,31,33,39,43,47,50,51,185,189,203,205,208,209
	IID	1	24,26,37,39,186,191,192
	(Promotes		
	Thinking	2	24,26,37,39,186,191
	About		
	Experiences		
	and		
	Knowledge)		
	IIIA	1	18,25,30,31,41,46,49,184,185,193,195,201,202,204
	(Engagement		
	with the		
	Natural and		
	Technological		
	world)		
ш		2	
		2	19,24,26,41,185,186,191,192,203
		3	24,186
		4	186,191
	IIIB	1	24 186 191
	(Arguments	-	
	from		
	Evidence)	2	24,186,191,192
		3	-
		4	24,187,191
		5	20.201
		5	20,201

	6	20,22,24,25,26,29,30,31,33,37,39,41,43,46,185,186,187,191,192,195,199
	7	-
IIIC (Collective Validation)	1	-
	2	-
	3	-
	4	-